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WEDNESDAY, APRIL 9, 1986

~ U.S. SENATE,
SeELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,
: Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:18 p.m., in room 538,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Mark Andrews (chairman of
the committee) presiding. . :

Present: Senators Andrews, Gorton, and Murkowski.

Staff present: Peter S. Taylor, staff director; Debbie Storey, pro-
fessional staff member; Michael Mahsetky, staff attorney; Ginny
Boylan, staff attorney; Phyllis Thompson, professional staff
-member; Sheila Rogan, professional staff member; Irene Herder,
staff secretary; Mary Jo Vrem, legislative assistant; and Ipo Lung,
professional staff member. ' )

Mr. ANDREwWS. The committee will come to order. ,

The hearing this afternoon is on S. 1452, a bill to settle Indian
land claims in the town of Gay Head, MA, on Martha’s Vineyard.

This legislation would resolve a land claim filed in Federal court
in 1974 by the Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe for title to 238 acres of
common land presently held by the town of Gay Head. '

While this claim is limited to the common lands within the town,
the effect of the claim is to cast a cloud on title to other privately
owned lands within the town. . .

The legislation before us today incorporates a joint memorandum
of understanding that was signed by the Wampanoag Tribal Coun-
cil of Gay Head, Inc., the town of Gay Head, the Taxpayers Asso-
ciation of Gay Head, Inc., and the Commonwealth of Massachusetts
in November 1983. . .

It is my understanding that the Devartment of the Interior did
not participate in the negotiations that led to this agreement. The
agreement calls for the transfer of 238 acres of common land now

former Strock estate, comprising about 175 acres to be held as set-
tlement lands and 11 acres currently in private ownership. '

In addition, the town agrees to transfer a parcel of land, known
as the Cook lands, to the tribe. - - o

S. 1452 would authorize the appropriation of $3 millien for estab-
lishment of settlement funds to carry out the terms of this act.
However, it is my understanding that the State of Massachusetts
‘may contribute 50 percent of these funds.

[The text of S. 1452 follows:]

¢y

held by the town, an acquisition of three parcels of land of the :



6 SEC. 2. CONGRESSIONAL FINDINGS AND DECLARATION OF

7 “ POLICY. ,
8 The Congress hereby finds and declares that—

9 ~ (1) there is pending before the United States Dis-
10 trict Court for the District of Massachusetts a lawsuit

‘o, 2 3
e
: o , ‘ 2
Z ' : : . 1 that involves Indian claims to certain public lands
' o gsll‘gros?nlggngss S 1 4 52 ' 2 within the town of Gay Head, Massachusetts; .
5 . . .
‘o@‘ ' v - 3 (2) the pendency of this lawsuit has resulted in
To settle Indian land claims in th;-wwn of Gay Head, Massachusetts, and for 4 severe economic hiardships for the residents of the town
other purposes. )
' 5 of Gay Head by clouding the titles to much of the land
6 in the town, including land not involved in the lawsuit; '
IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES 1 . (8) the Congress shares with\the Commonwealth
_ ' JuLy 17 (egislative day; Jury 16), 1985 ‘ 8 of Massachusetts and the parties to the lawsuit a desire
Mr. KeNNEDY (for himself and Mr. Kengy) introduced ing bill: whicl v S
was read twice and ref::‘ed to theBSB:l!:(:: %o;;ittetgeoflokmf:;fn;irv:mch 9 _tO- remove all clouds on titles resultmg from such .
’ ' 10 Indian land claim; '
S _ 11 @ the.pa.rties to the lawsuit and others interested
A BILL 12 in settlement of Indian land claims within the Com- -
To settle Indian land elaims in the\tqwn of Gay Head, 13 monwealth of Massachusgtts executed a ,’Sett.:lement
Massachusetts, and for other purposes. 14 Agreement which, to. become effective, requires imple-
1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa- 15 menting logislation by the Congress of the Unitgd -
2 tives of the United Stales of America in Congress assembled, 16 States and the General Court of the Commonweslth of
3 SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE. . 17 Massachusetts; and
4 This Act may be cited as the “Gay Head Wampanoag 18 (5) the town of Gay Head has agreed to contrib- -
5 Indian Claims Settlement Act of 1985”, 19 ute approximately 50 per centum of lfhg land involved
20 . in this settlement,

21 SEC. 3. GAY HEAD INDIAN CLAIMS SE’I'I'LI";MENT FUND.

22 (2) Funp EstaBLisHED.—There is hereby established

93 within the Treasury of the United States a fund to be known-
24 as the “Gay Head Indian Claims Settiement Fund”.
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Amounts in the fund shall be available to the Secretary to
carry out the pﬁrposes of this Act.

(b) AUTHORIZATION FOR APPROPRIATION.—There is

* hereby authorized to be appropriated $3,000,000 for such

fund to remain available until expended.
SEC. 4. APPROVAL OF PRIOR TRANSFERS AND- EXTINGUISH-
' MENT OF ABORIGINAL TITLE AND CLAIMS OF
GAY HEAD INDIANS.

@) APPBOVA.L"‘ OF PrIOR TRANSFEBS.——‘(I) ‘Any trans-

fer before the date of the enactment of this Act of land or

natural resources now located anywhere within the United

Sfates from, by, or on behalf of the Wampanoag Tribal Coun-
cil or the ’Gaj Head Indians, or (2) any transfer before the
date of the ena/ctinent ‘of this .A.ct by, from, or on behalf of
any Indian, Indian nation, or ‘t.rib'e or band of Indians, of any
land or natural resources located anywhere within the town
of Gay Head, Massachusetts, including any transfer pursuant
to any statute of the State, and the incorporation of the town
of Gay Head, shall be deemed to have been made in accord-
ance with the Constitution and all laws of the United States

-that are specifically applicable to transfers of land or natural

resources from, by, or on behalf of any Indian, Indian nation,
or tribe or band of Indians (including the Trade and Inter-
course Act of 1790, Act of July 22, 1790 (ch. 33, sec. 4,1

Stat. 137), and all amendments thereto and all subsequent
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versions thereof). Any such transfer and any transfer in im-

plementation of this Act, sha.‘llV be deemed to have been made

. with the consent and approval of Congress as of the date of '

such transfer.

(b) EXTINGUISHMENT OF ABORIGINAL TITLE.—Any
aboriginal title held by the Wampa.noa.g Tribal Council, any
other entity presently or at any time in thq past known as the
Gay Head Indians, to any land or natural resources the
transfer of which is consented to s.nd approved in subsection
(a) is considered extinguished as .of the date of such transfer.

(e ‘EXTINGU.IsmmNT oﬁ CLAIQS Arising From
PBIOR TRANSFERS OR EXTINGUISHMENT OF ABORIGINAL
T1TLE.—Any claim (including any claim for damagés for use
and occupancy) by the Wampano,ag Tribal Council, the Gay
Head Indians, or any other Indian, Indian nation, or tribe or
band of Indians against the United States, a.nj State or polit-
ical subdivision of a State, or any other person which is based
on— v

(1) any transfer of land or natural rgsouréés which
is consented to and approved in subsection (a), or '
(2) any aboriginal title to land or natural re-
sources the transfer of which is consented to and ap-
proved in subsection (b), is extingﬁished as of the date

of any such transfer.

Su2



5
(d) PERsONAL CratMs NoT AFFECTED.— No provision
of this section shall.be construed to offset or eliminate the
personal claim of any  individual Indian which is pursued

- under any law of general applicability that protects non-Indi-

ans as well as Indians.
SEC. 5. CQNDIT[ONS*PRECEDENT TO FEDERAL PURCHASE OF
- SETTLEMENT LANDS. '
| (a) INtT1AL DJ:TEnmATION OF S’l‘.ATE AND Locan
AcTIQN.—No action shall be taken by thé Secretary under
section 6 hefore theSecretary publishes notice in the Federal
Register of the determination by the Secretary that—
1) the Qommonwealth of Massachusetts has en-
acted legislation whicl:1 provides that—
(A) the town of Gay Head, Massachusetts, is
authorized to convey to the Wampanoag Tribal
.‘Council the public settlement lands and the Cook
lands subject to the conditions and limitations set
forth in the Settlement Agreement,
| (B), the settlement lands shall be exempt
from taxation by the State or any political subdi-
vision of the State to the extent provided in the
Settlement Agreement, and
(C) the Wampanoag Tribal Council shall
have the authority, after consultation with appro-
priate State and local officials, to regulate any

SHs2
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hunting by Indians on the settlement lands that is
conducted by means: other than firearms or cross- »

bow to the extent provided in, and subject to the

. conditions and limitations. set forth in, the Settle-

ment Agreement; and b ' ‘

(2) the town of Gay Head, Massachusetts, has au-
thoriied the conveyance of the public settlement lands
and the Cook Lands to , tﬁe Wampanoag Tﬁbal

- Couneil.

(b) RELIANCE UPON THE ATTORNEY GENERAL OF
MassacHUSETTS.—In ma.kmg the findings required in sub-
section (a) of this section, the Secretary may relj upon the
opinion of the Attorney General of tlig Commonwealth ‘of
Ma.séa.chusetts. | |
SEC. 6. SECRETARY REQUIRED TO PURCHASE AND TRANSFER .

PRIVATE SETTLEMENT LANDS,
() NEGOTATIONS AND SURVEY BY THE SECEE- |

TARY.—Within sixty days following the date of publication of

| findings under section 5(a), the Secretary shall enter into ne-

gotiations for the purchase of the private settlement lands on
behalf of the tribe at the fair market value of such lands
(determined without regard to pending Indian cla.ims). The

Secretary, during this time period, shall also cause a survey

- to be conducted to determine the precise acreage and bound-

aries of the settlement lands.

sSus2 8
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(b) ARBITRATION REQUIRED IN CASE OF FAILURE To
EsrasLise PurcHASE PricE.—If the Secretary and any
owner of private settlement land are unable to agree on fair
market value before the end of the ninety-day period begin-
ning on the last day of the sixty-day period described in sub-
section (a), the fa.i; market value qf such land shall be deter-

mined by binding arbitration conducted in accordance with

‘the rules and p;dc_edufes of the American Arbitration Asso-

ciation.,

(c) PURCHASE BY THE SECBETARY.— Within sixty

. days after the price and any other terms for the purchase of

the :private settlemenﬁ land has-been agreed to under subsec-
tion (a) or determined in accordance with subsection (b), as
the case may be, the Secretary shall acquire all rights, title,
and interest to such private settlément land.

(d) TEANSFER AND SURVEY OF LAND T0 WAMPANOAG
TriBaL CounciL.—All rights, title, and interest to all pri-
vate settlement land purchased by the Secretary under this
section shall be transferred to the Wampanoag Tribal Council
and shall be held by such council in' accordance with the pro-

visions of this Act, the Settlement Agreement and any other

applicable laws.
(e) , PROCEEDINGS ‘AUTHORIZED TO ACQUIRE OR TO
PERFECT TITLE.—The Secretary is authorized to commence

Susz s
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such condemnation proceedings as the Secretary may deter-
mine to be necessary— » '

(1) to acquire or perfect any right, title, or inter-
est in any private settlement land, and

(2) to condemn any inicrest adverse to any osten-
sible owner of such land. » ‘

SEC. 7. JURISDICTION OVER SETTLEMENT LANDS; RESTRAINT
ON ALIENATION, ‘ '

(a) LivrraTION ON INDIAN JURISDICTION OVER SET-V
TLEMENT LANDS.;NO Indian tribe or band may exercise
any form of jur{sdiction (whether or not such tribe or band is
a federally recognized Indian tribe or band) over any pa,ft of -
the settlement lands, or any other land-that may now or in
the future be owned by or'helti in trust for such Indian entity
in the town of Ga,y Head, Massachusetts, ‘except to ‘the :
extent provided in this Act, the State Imj)lemgnting Act, or
the Settlement Agrgement.

(b) RESTBAINT ON ALIENATION— .

(1) In 6ENERAL.—No right, title, or interest in
any settlement land (other than the Cook lands-and the
West Basin Strip in accordance with paragraph 11 of
the Settlement Agreement) may be sold, granted, or -
otherwise conveyed by the meanoag Triﬁal Council
(or, in the case of private settlement land held by the

Secretary pursuant to section 6(c) before the transfer of

sz
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such land under section 6(d), by the Secretary) to any
person other than any Indian tribe or tribal organiza-
tion in Gay Head, Massachusetts, whose existence is
subsequently acknowledged by the Sécretary.

(2) . PromzsITED DISPOSITION WITHOUT LEGAL
EFFECT.—No disposition and no attempt to make any
disposition of settlement land to any pefson other than

any Indian: tnbe or tnbal orga.mza,tlon referred to in

: subpa.ra.gra,ph (1) shall have any effect in law or equity.

(3) SUBSEQUENT HOLDEE BOUND TO SAME
TERMS AND CONDITIONS.—Any tribe or tribal organi-
zation which‘a.cquires any settlement land from the
Wampanoag Tribal Co@cﬂ shall hold title to such land
subject to the same terms and conditions as are apphi-
cable to such lands when held by such council.

(b) RESERVATIONS OF RIGHT AND AvuTHORITY RE-

LATING TO SETTLEMENT LANDS.—No provision of this Act

shall affect or otherwise impair—

(1) a.ﬁy authority to impose a lien or temporary
seizure on the settlement lands as provided in the
State Implementing Act,

(2) the authority of the Secretary to approve
leases in accordance with the Act entitled “an Act to
authorize the leasing of restricted Indian lands for

public, religious, educational, recreational, residentisl,
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business, and other purposes requiring the grant of
long-term leases.” and approyed August 9, 1955»(25'
U.S.C. 415 et seq.), as such’ Act may have been or
msy be amended; or ‘
(3) the legal capacity of the Wampanoag Tribal |
Council to grant or otherwise convey—
(A) the right to use the settlement lands to
its members, o ’
(B) any easement fo‘r public or private pur-
posesAin.accorda.nce -with the laws of the Com-
monwe;a,lth of Ma,ssabhllxsetts’ or the ordinances of
the town of Gay Head, Massachusetts, or
(O) title to the West Basin Strip to the town
of Gay Heﬁ, *Ma.ssachusetts-,. pﬁrsu:mt to the

terms of the Settlement Agreement.

SEC. 8. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS.

(a) LIMITATION ON LIABILITY or UNITED STATES TO -

18 WampanoaG Inprans Unpee THis Act.—Subject to sub-

19 section (b), the United States shall have no duties or liabil-

20 ities with respect to the Wampanaog Tribal Council or any

21 settlement lands after the Secretary has completed any action

22 required under this Act.

23

() RESERVATION OF INpiaN RigaT TO FEDERAL.

24 RECOGNITION.—No provision of this Act shall be construed

25 to affect—

SMR2
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(1) the right of any Indian entity in the town of
Gay Head, Massachusetts, to petition the Secretary for
Federal recognition of such entity as an Indian ‘tribe,
or o

(2) the eligibility of such entity, or members of
such entity,.for services or benefits provided by the
United States to federally fecognized Indian tribes 'if
the Secretary acknowledges the existence of such
entity as a.n Indian tribe. | '

9. DEFINITIONS.

. For the‘purpqses of this Act:

(1) Cook LANDS.—The term “Cook lands”
means the lands described in pgragraph (5) of the Set-
tlement Agreement. -

‘ (2) GAY HEAD INDIANS.—The term “Gay Head
Indians” means any Indian tribe, band, group, or
nation whether or not considered an eligible recipient
under the Indian Self-Determination and Education
Assistance Act (Public Law 93-638) or under chapter
67 of title 81, United States Code, or otherwise feder-
ally recognized, known as the Gay Head Indians, Gay
Head Tribe, Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe, or the
Wampanoag Indians of Gay Head, or any other entity,
person, or group of persons, or any predecessor or suc-

cessor in interest or shareholder of any such tribe or

S M2 S
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entity, claiming or having tribal status, tribal land, or
aboriginal title to any lé,nd.or natural resources situ:;.t- '
ed in whole or in part in the town of Gay Head, Mas-
sachusetts.
(3) Lanp or NATURAL RESOURCES.—The term
“Jand or natural resources” means any real property or .
‘natu:al resources, or any interest in or right mvolving,
any real property or natural reSOurct;,' inclu&ing but not
limited to, minerals and mineral rights, timber and
timber rights, water and water rights, and rights to
hunt and fish. o |
(4) Lawsurr.—The term “lawsuit’ means the
action entitled Wampanoag Tribal -Council of Gay
Head, and othe;s - versus Town of 'Gé,y vHead,‘ and
others (C.A. No. 74-5826-McN (D. Mass.)). ‘
(5) PRIVATE SETTLEMENT LANDS.—The term
“private settlement lands” means approxima.tely one
hundred and seventy-five acres of privately held land - |
described in paragraph 6 of the Settlement Agreement.

(6) PuBLIC SETTLEMENT LANDS.—The term

“public settlement lands’” means the lands despribed in

| paragraph (4) of the Settlement Agreement.

(7) SETTLEMENT LANDS.—The term “gettlement
lands” means the private settlement lands and the

public settlement lands.

sus2 8
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(8) SECEETARY.—The term ‘“Secretary” means
the Secrefary of the Interior. -
(9) SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT.—The term “Set-
tlement . Agreement”’ means the document entitled
“Joint Memorandum of Understanding Concerning Set-

tlement of the Gay Head, Massachusetts, Indian Land

‘Cla',ims,"’ executed as of November 22, 1983, and re-
newed'thérea.fter by .representatives of the parties to
the lawsuit, and as filed with the Secretary of the
Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

(10) SrtatTE meEMENTmG AcT.—The term
“State implementing act’’ means legislation enacted by
the Cominonwealth of Massachusetts conforming to the
requirementé of this Act'-a.nd the requirements of the
Massachusetts Constitutibn.

(11) TRANSFER.—The term “transfer” includes—

(A) any sale, grant, lease, allotment, parti-
tion, or conveyance,

(B) any transaction the purpose of which is
to effect a sale, grant, lease, allotment, partition,

Or conveyance, or _

(C) any event or events that resulted in a

change of possession or control of land or natural

resources.
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(12) WesT BaSIN STRIP.—The term “West
Basin Strip” means a strip of land along the West
Basin which the Wampanoi.g Tribal Council is author-
ized to convey, under paragraph (11) of the Settlement
Agreement, to the town of Gay Head.

(13) WAMPANOAG TRIBAL COUNCIL.—The term .
“Wampanoag Tribal Council” means the Wampanoag
Tribal Council of Gay Head, 1ncorp01:ated. '

SEC. 10. APPLICABILITY OF STATE LAW.

Except as othervﬁée expressly provided in this Act or in
the State Ilnplemehting Act, the settlement lands ia.nd any
other land that may now or hereafter be owned by or. held in
trust for any Indian tribe or entity in the town of Gay Head,
Massachusetts, shall be subject to fhe civil and criminal lb,ws,
ordinances, and juﬁsdiétidn of the Commonwealth of Massa-
chusetts and the town of Gay Head, Massachusetts. |
SEC. 11. LIMITATIONS OF ACTION; JURISDICTION.

'Notwithsta.ndiﬁg @y other provision of law, any action
to contest the constitutionality or validity under law of this
Act shall be barred unless the complaint is ﬁled within sixty
days following publication of the notice specified in section.5.
Exclusive original jurisdiction over any such action and any
proceedings under section 6(d) is hereby vested in the'United
States District Court of the District of Massachusetts.

Su2 s




-1 O Ot W N

10

15
SEC. 12. EFFECTIVE DATE.

The provisions of section 4 shall take effect upon the
transfer of title to the settlement lands to the Wampanoag
Tribal Council. The fact of such transfer, and the date there-
of, shall be certified and recorded by the Secrciary of the
Oommonwea.lth of Massachusetts. All other provisions of this
Act shall take effect upon enactment.

@)
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Mr. ANDREWS. From the statement of the Department of the In-
terior, it appears that the most important remaining issue is com-
pletion of the acknowledgment process, to determine the legal ex-
istence of this tribe. _

We have letters of support from the Governor of Massachusetts.
We understand that the Senators from Massachusetts will testify,
and we would like to call, as the administration witness, Hazel
Elbert, Director, Office of Indian Services, Bureau of Indlan Af-
fairs, Department of the Interior.

Ms. Elbert.

It is good to have you here. Let me assure you that your state-
ment will be included in the record as though you gave it in its
entirety. You can summarize in any way you wish.

We have a problem. I was trying to out-wait the vote, and it is
probably where our Senators from Massachusetts are. There is a
vote going on on the floor. I am going to have to depart for a while,
but I will leave your chief counsel to continue this, because I know
that many of you have traveled from Massachusetts, and I do not
want to hold you up.

You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF HAZEL ELBERT, DEPUTY TO THE ASSISTANT
SECRETARY—INDIAN AFFAIRS (TRIBAL SERVICES), DEPART-
MENT OF THE INTERIOR, ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN -SHAPARD,
CHIEF, BRANCH OF FEDERAL ACKNOWLEDGMENT AND. RE-
SEARCH

Ms. ELBerT. Thank you, Mr. Chalrman .

I have here with me at the witness table John Shapard, who is
Chief of our Branch of Federal Acknowledgment and Research.

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, I am pleased to -
present the views of the Department of the Interior on S. 1452, the
Gay Head Wampanoag Indian Claim Settlement Act of 1985.

I will not repeat all the information and discussion that is——

Mr. TAYLOR [presiding]. Do you want to pull the microphone a -
little closer to you so that we can hear a little better? .

Ms. ELBErT. Is that better? : '

I will not repeat all the information and dlscussmn that is in-
cluded in our February 5, 1986, report to the committee on S. 1452,
but I have attached a copy of the report to my statement.

As stated in that report, Mr. Chairman, we oppose enactment of
S. 1452 because it does not meet the criteria for the settlement of
eastern Indian land claims as set forth in the President’s veto mes-
sage on another eastern land claims bill during the 98th Congress.

These criteria are: Completion by this Department of its adminis- -
trative procedure for determining whether Federal recognition of
the tribe is appropriate; verification of the claim; and payment by
the State of Massachusetts. of at least one-half of the settlement
costs.

S. 1452 would settle outstandmg Indian land claims in the town
of Gay Head, MA. The settlement would terminate a Non-Inter-
course Act claim that has been pending before the U.S. District
Court for the District of Massachusetts since 1974. The lawsuit in-
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volves a claim to approximately 240 acres of land presently held by %

the town of Gay Head as town common lands.

The claims have also resulted in the clouding of titles to certain ¥

private lands in the town of Gay Head, even though many of these

lands are not involved in the lawsuit. As part of the settlement in &

S. 1452, an appropriation of $3 million is authorized.

To establish a prima facie case under the Non-Intercourse Act, a &
plaintiff must show that it is, or represents, an Indian tribe within B

the meaning of the act; the parcels claimed are tribal land; the
United States did not consent to the alienation of the land; and the
trust relationship between the tribe and the United States has
never been terminated or abandoned.

Since the United States has had little or no involvement with the
Gay Head Indians and has never formally ‘acknowledged that a
tribe even exists, it has never been in a position from which it
could consent to an alienation of their lands or a termination of
the trust relationship. Thus, the only two issues of significance in
this 'matter are whether there is a tribal group capable of bringing
a claim, and whether the lands at issue are covered by the Non-
Intercourse Act. '

As I indicated, there is currently no Gay Head or Wampanoag
Tribe ‘acknowledged as existing by the Federal Government. Sect.
gion 8 of S. 1452 specifically preserves the right of the Indian
entity at Gay Head to petition for Federal recognition. '

‘A group representing itself as the Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe
did file a petition for acknowledgment pursuant to 25 C.F.R., Part
83, in 1981. We anticipate that a recommendation concerning the
group’s eligibility for Federal status will be available by June 1986,

We believe that Processing of the recognition petition filed- by the
Gay Head Indians should be completed before any legislative settle-
ment is considered. ' .

We acknowledge that there is limited precedent in the Rhode
Island Indian Claims Settlement Act for settling a claim prior to
acknowledgment of a tribe. However, we believe this precedent
should not be followed in this or future Non-Intercourse Act settle-
ments because it is our view that the determination of tribal exist-
ence is a fundamental threshold issue in making such a claim.

Without tribal status, a claim is not valid. If there is no tribe,
there can be. no claim. Thus, if Congress were to settle this claim
and the group was subsequently found not to be a tribe, Congress
will have legislatively settled a claim lacking merit. .

If the bill were to be amended to make implementation of the
settlement contingent upon Federal acknowledgment of the Gay
Head Wampanoag Tribe by the Department, our concerns about
the existence of the tribe would be alleviated. However, that
amendment would not address the inadequacy of the State contri-
bution to the proposed settlement.

We believe State participation called for in S. 1452 is inadequate.
Other than the agreement to allow the town to reconvey the town
common lands back to the tribe, we see no contribution from the
State in the settlement bill. Inasmuch as the town common lands,
if transferred to the tribe, will be subject to sever land use restric-
tions and will, except for a nominal change in record ownership,
maintain the current status.of the land in most respects, we view
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L . der-
te’s contribution as largely illusory. However, we un
:{]:ngttahat, in addition, the State legislature may appropnateﬂ?_lﬁ
million for the settlement, Whll)riﬁ would be half of the $3 million
in section 3(b) of the bill. i
cggfnda{(l);,uvlvesebelieve that the circumstances of the alleged taking
and the applicability of the Non-Intercourse Act should be exaril-
ined with care to establish the validity of the claim or sharply
reduce the uncertainties. The attached report summarizes the_ln-
formation we have on the circumstances of this unusual 1cas.e.
While the resolution of unresolved legal questions through a .eglsi
lative settlement may properly be the subject of congressmg?
action, the unresolved issues regarding tribal existence and the
State’s inadequate contribution force us to recommend against en-
’ f this bill. : . » ,
ac'tflﬁ?snzoglclufés my prepared statement. I will be happy to answer
tions you may have. . .
an[)g’g:;:rled stgtemen{ of Ms. Elbert appears in the appendix.] "
Mr. TayLor. Ms. Elbert, I do have a few questions that I would
B0 moid not like to pass this bill wif}i:ouf settling the issue of
ition. I think that is a key element here. :
re?glrxl;tls(:;gbemeﬁ says-that -the processlsiaé)gld lz)e completed by
6. Does this mean early June, or late June?
Jull\l{‘:.lgiwm. The date that we have for completion of our work on
the petition is June 8, 1986. ‘ - '
- Mr. TAYLOR. Is that a date that we can hold you to?
Ms. ELBERT. June 6; I am sorry. . :
Mr. TayLor. Can we hold you to that date? ..
. RT. Yes. : - L :
1\l\g. ETIAB\?:LOR'. Good. ‘Will the recc:immendatlorfl_ t&at yo;x reach on
eliminary recommendation, or a final one?
Julr\lii.GEbfngRPrl.. It will Il.)ye ‘a recommendation to the Assistant Secre-
tary. The recommendation becomes final when he signs off on it. It
is a proposed finding, rather, that is published in the Federal Reg-
ister according to our regulations, and then there is a certain
period of time for everyone involved or concerned to comment on
d f' d- 2 ‘ . . . X .
thﬁdgf(?:\srinnﬁﬁ;ﬁgt is the normal‘?time lapse betweén a prelimi-
findin, d a final recognition? ,
naﬁys. 1}Iillnlnag'l'ﬁ.ui would like to defer to John Shapard, who heads up
the Federal Acknowledgement Office, to respond-to those questions.

Mr. SHAPARD. You mean after the proposed finding, how long

does it take before.it becomes effective?
. . Yes. .

Iltdd: ggll;o&n e;;n right. There is a 120-day comment per}od, or
rebuttal period, depending on the finding, or on the people’s atti:
tude toward the finding. After that, there is a 60-day perlodbm
which the acknowledgment staff has to review any comments they
have. If there were no comments, that .could conceivably be re.
duced to less than a week, and has been in the past. At that time,
we would publish a final determination, which is not effective until
60 days after that, to allow an opportunity for appeals to the Secre-
‘tary of the Interior. :

Mr. TavLoR. That is the normal course of events.
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Mr. SunaparD. Right.

Mr. TavLOR. And, of course, in this case we have the unusual sit-
uation of settlement legislation pending before the Congress which
may Iea}d to some different approach. If the preliminary recommen-
dation is favorable and the timing for passage of this bill should
occur before the final recognition by the BIA, would you object to
an amendment to this bill that would formalize congressional rec-
ognition of the Wampanoag Tribe of Gay Head?

Mr. SHAPARD. Let me clarify the question. If the proposed finding

- was positive, would we object to a bill recognizing the group?

Mr. TaYLOR. Yes. A

Ms. ErBeRrT. I do not think we would oppose that. I have asked
the staff to see if we cannot speed up the process, to arrive at a
recommendation for the Assistant Secretary as early as the second
or third week in May.
_ Mr. TavLOR. That would certainly be helpful, because our clock
1s running in this Congress, but, nevertheless, following the normal
process, you would be caught with the regulations that would nor-

- mally spell out, what was'it, a 120-day period.

Ms. ELBERT. 120 days.

Mr. TAYLOIg. There are startup costs that are associated with
newly recognized tribal government. What source of funding is
used for this purpose, if a tribe is recognized through the acknowl-
edgement process, and can the same source of startup funding be
utilized by a tribe that is recognized through legislation?

-.Ms. ELBERT. Yes; we use the same appropriated moneys new
tribes acknowledged under our FAP process, as well as through the
courts and legislation. o
_ Mr. TAYLOR. So the mere fact that there is a legislative initiative
involved here should not alter or affect the ability to utilize that
newly recognized tribe fund. i

Ms. ELBERT. That is correct.

Mr. TAYL(?R.. Among the criteria, the three criteria, that were
spelled out in the earlier letter of Assistant Secretary Swimmer,
and your testimony here today, we have the matter of the State
Contribution.

Thls.blll, as it was introduced, provided for an appropriation, or
authc_)rjlzegl an ‘appropriation, of $3 million. It is our understanding
at this point that the State is preparing to take the necessary legis-
lative actloq to appropriate $1.5 million to go toward the settle-
ment. That is 50 percent of the cash, in addition to the lands that
will bg transferred.

In light of th_at proposal by the State to contribute $1.5 million in
cash, would this meet the criteria that you have set out for State
contribution?

Ms. -ELBERT. Yes, sir; that would satisfy our concerns about the
third criteria.

Mr. Tavror. Your statement, Ms. Elbert, also indicates that you
:acknowledgg the role of Congress in resolving certain of these legal
1ssues and indicates that the only other issue that would remain

ul_lresolvg:-d, other than the State contribution, is the question of
tribal existence. :
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If that existence is, in fact, acknowledged through your FAP
process, would the Department of the Interior support this legisla-
tion? :

Ms. ELBERT. If the tribe—— ' ‘

" Mr. TayLor. In other words, the third issue there was the ques-
tion of, I guess, meritoriousness of the claim, but it seems in the
testimony that you are acknowledging the function of Congress to
take a hand in the resolution of that issue. . :

Ms. ELBerT. Yes; if our process acknowledges them as a tribe,
then, of course, that satisfies criteria No. 1, and if the State comes
across with the $1.5 million, that takes care of No. 3. I think No. 2
depends on No. 1; if there is an existence of a tribe, that takes care
of criteria No. 3. ' ‘

Mr. Tavior. I have one other question I will ask you, and I think
it may be redundant, but I am not sure. '

Will the Bureau of Indian Affairs’ lack of participation in the ne-
gotiation of this settlement in any way affect the BIA's position on
the terms of the settlement, or will the Department insist on re-
opening negotiations with the goal of a new settlement, in which
the administration is a participant? ' -

Ms. ELBERT. Are you asking if we would change our criteria fo
settlement of claims? I though those were pretty will laid out.

Mr. TavLor. No; but if, in fact, the state contribution is met, the .
acknowledgment of the tribe is met, do you have any other prob-
lems with this legislation? : , :

Ms. ELBERT. I am not aware of any other problems. . -

Mr. TAaYLOR. So it would appear, upon the meeting of those three
or two criteria—however we look at it—that that would remove
any further the Interior Department problems. o

Ms. ELBERT. Any concern on the part of the Department; yes.

Mr. TavLor. I don’t have any other questions at this time. We
may have some that we will be submitting after we have completed
the hearing and heard from other witnesses. So, thank you very
much for your testimony today. .

I would like to call the next panel of witnesses: Gladys Widdiss,
the tribal chairperson of the Gay Head Tribe, accompanied by
Luther Madison, Jack Campisi, and Henry Sockbeson. '

Ms. Widdiss, you can handle the panel any way you want.

Ms. Wippiss. Thank you. N : :

Mr. TavyLor. And your prepared testimony will be made a part of
the record as if it had been read in full, and if you can summarize,
that would be helpful. -

STATEMENT OF GLADYS A. WIDDISS, PRESIDENT, WAMPANOAG.
TRIBAL COUNCIL OF GAY HEAD, INC., ACCOMPANIED BY
LUTHUR MADISON, TRIBAL MEDICINE MAN, GAY HEAD TRIBE;
JACK CAMPIS], DOCTOR OF ANTHROPOLOGY; AND HENRY J.
SOCKBESON, COUNSEL

Ms. Wippiss. Good afterncon, Mr. Chairman. My name is Gladys
Widdiss, president of the Wampanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head,
Inc. I am a member of the Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe and a resi-
dent of the town of Gay Head.
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I have prepared a complete statement which I have submitted to
the committee, Mr. Chairman, I request that the statement be en-

red in the record. Rather than read that statement in its entire-
ty, I would like to summarize those remarks and respond to any
questions you may have.

I have come here today to voice the support of the Wampanoag
Tribal Council of Gay Head, Inc., the traditional leadership of the
tribe, and my own personal support for S. 1452.

Mr. Chairman, S. 1452 is the result of over 10 years of litigation
and 7 years of negotiation by the Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe.
When the tribe initially considered the land claim, there were
three primary objectives considered as vitally important.

The first objective was control and preservation of tribal common
lands. These common lands include the colorful Gay Head cliffs,
the Herring Creek, and the cranberry bogs and dunes. These areas
are of cultural and historical significance to- the tribe. Traditionally
our people held ceremonies, gathered food, and made a modest
living from these lands. o :

Second, the tribe- needed to provide a land base so that tribal
members would have the opportunity to continue to live in the Gay
Head community. Since the early 1960’s, land values have in-
creased dramatically, making it difficult for members of the tribe
to make a living and maintain or build homes on Gay Head. This,
coupled with a limited, seasonal economy forced tribal members to
leave the community to live and find work. .

Our people are being forced to leave Gay Head and the tribe is in
danger of being destroyed by the forces of the marketplace.

Third, as a nonfederally recognized tribe, we felt that we needed
to clarify our relationship with the Federal Government and to ac-
tively seek Federal recognition. The benefits and services available
to federally recognized tribes would dramatically increase the
chances for the Gay Head Wampanoags to mainfain the Indian
community and provide a measure of self-sufficiency for the tribe.
This relationship, with a viable land base, would provide for ensur-
ing that Gay Head would continue as an Indian community.

I believe that S. 1452 accomplishes these goals. The town’s
common lands will be turned over to the tribe. The State of Massa-
chusetts has already passed legislation which enables the town to
legally transfer these lands, once S. 1452 becomes a law.

The' legislation also provides for the appropriation of sufficient
money to purchase half the private settlement land. The State of
Massachusetts will, we are confident, provide the other half,

The lands acquired will meet the housing and economic develop-
ment needs of our community for the foreseeable future.

With respect to recognition, the committee should note that we
have already petitioned the BIA for recognition. We expect a pre-
liminary determination on our petition shortly.

We urge this committee not to report on S. 1452 until the prelim-
inary determination is issued by the BIA. When a favorable ruling
is issued, we request that S. 1452 be amended so as to provide rec-
ognition to the Wampanoag Tribe of Gay Head.

We would urge the committee to ensure passage of S. 1452 prior
to the day we settle. We believe this approach would satisfy the
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concerns expressed in the February 5, 1986 letter of Assistant Sec~
tary Ross Swimmer. ‘ . . ‘ i

reAsr}t,:o the role the newly recognized tribe will play under the set-

tlement, we have recently learned. of charges that there is no re-

‘quirement that the Wampanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head, Inc.,

vey title to the settlement lands to the tribe after the BIA has
sggo;gized us and a new tribal governing board has been estab-
hs%leveant to make it clear to this committee that it always has
been, and continues to be, the intent of the Wampanoag Tribal
Council of Gay Head, Inc., to serve as interim body which would
hold title on behalf of the tribe until such time as our newly recog-
nized tribe is organized. I believe lt'hﬁtt li§c1510n51 t6(d) and 7(b)1) pro-

ide adequate lan e to accomplis s result. .
Vl(%ehav(:e(,l however%u gg objection to any amendment that would fur-
ther clarify this intent, should your committee deem it necess}?ry.

Although most tribal members support S. 1452, there are those.
within our membership who do not. They provide vocal and active
opposition. I will not attempt to fully discuss our efforts to ensure
that the majority of the tribe has voiced its support for the blllf as
that is set forth in my written testimony. .

I would, however, like to make the following point.

No. 1, many of the dissidents who challenge the right of the
tribal corporation to act for the tribe were active members of its
board in top offices. While they were in power, they asserted the
‘corporation’s power to speak for the tribe. It was only after they
were voted out of office that l:he tti?olz P}l)le position that the corpo-

ion could not speak for or bind the tribe. - .
ra%\ll?). 2, we took great pains to ensure that all those eligible to be
on our tribal roll, be there. Dr. Campisi will address this issue fur-
ther, and I assure this committee that we were as fair as po_smb_lei.‘

I have appended to mi written te:tlmtony copies of the not_:lce§ 0

enrollment process that was sent out. : . i
thglo. 3, Mr. HaI;m’s exaggerated statements of support for his posi-
tion within the tribe are unsubstantiated and untrue. He has never
produced the signed withdrawals that we requested, nor has he re-
sponded to the BIA, when asked for documents to the extent of his
Sul%%?rz', we have conducted two votes on this settlement; once in
1981 and again in 1983. Prior to both votes, our tribal members
were invited to tribal meetings, where the terms of the settlement
were discussed. Members of the dissident faction attended these
meetings and spoke against the settlement. In the 1981 vote, the-
tribe voted in favor of settlement by a margin of 115 to 60. Despite
intense lobbying against the settlement—not to mention their 11§L-
gation efforts—the tribe again voted in favor of the settlement in
1983. The margin of acceptance actually increased at the seqond
vote, with 164 in favor and 29 opposed. . -

Dissidents Frank James and Thelma Weissberg and many of the

opponents of settlement that you will hear from today voted in
both the 1981 and 1983 tribal votes.

We realize the limitations of the settlement. For example; there

is only limited provision for tribal jurisdiction, but traditionally the
Gay Head Wampanoags control the town government, and we be-



< 3

lieve that the settlement provid i i
miiiltain thag cottlem P es the opportunity for the tribe to

so, there is no provision for Federal recognition. The Ga
Wampanoags have submitted documentationg%o support a getI_Iit?gg
for Fegleral acknowledgement. We expect a preliminary determina-
tion will be issued by the BIA shortly.

It must be kept in mind that the Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe
since 1870, has consistently elected Gay Head Indian people to
town government positions, At present, all three selectmen—the
town clerk, the tax collector, both constables, the chief of police
and th_e shellfish warden—are all Gay Head Indians, and, with few’
exceptions, have always been Indian. ’

If this legislation is enacted, the tribe, with an land base and the
opportunity to develop economically and socially, will continue to
colllltr_'gl its control of the leadership position in the Gay Head com-
munity. :

‘The_ last thing, Mr. Chairman, we recognize and accept that this
bill will _Jnot empower our tribe to conduct high-stakes gaming on
the public or private settlement lands provided for in this bill. -

. i’g:;nik you focxl' g)r(t):\}rli'ding’ ntle_ an opportunity to address the com-
N regard to this most important issue. -
able report S. 1452 out of commitgge.’ . 1 urge you to favor

Thank you. - . .

Mr. Tavror. Thank you very much, Ms. Widdiss.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Widdiss appears in the appendix.]

Mr. TavLor. Would other members of the panel like to express
themselves? '

Mr. Luther Madison?

STATEMENT OF LUTHER T. MADISdN, TRIBAL MEDICINE MAN,
GAY HEAD TRIBE

Mr. MADls_ON. ‘Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.

My name is Luther Madison, Luther T. Madison. I am a member
of Wampanoag Tribe of Gay Head and a life-long resident of Gay
Hgaq. Since the death of my father in 1972, I have served as the
tribe’s medicine man. My father had served as medicine man from
1923 until his death. ,

I have come here today to express my support for S. 1452. I have
always supported this legislation and believe that this settlement
will serve the tribe and the town’s best needs. Hopefully, this set-

_tlement will permit the town and the tribe to work together to

make Gay Head a safe and friendly community once again.

I know there are people within the tribe who oppose this settle-
ment, but I have listened to their objections and arguments at
tribal and town meetings and find them, in my mind, to be unques-
tionably wrong.

This settlement preserves the town common lands for the tribe
which has been a major objective from the start of the suit, It also

. provides that the tribe will acquire land that can be used for af-

fordable housing. This will ensure that our 1 iven
people are not drive

out of Gay Head by the forces of the marketplacel,) "

As a tribe, we have considered the terms of this settlement time

and time again. We have conducted open tribal meetings and dis-
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cussed the settlement at numerous town meetings. I believe that-
any tribal member who is interested has complete knowledge of thes
terms of the settlement and is aware that, although not perfect, it
achieves our basic tribal goals. The tribe has voted on two occa-
sions to accept this settlement. I have no doubt that a substantiak
majority of the tribal members want and need this settlement.

We Indians of Gay Head have always been a tribe. We haves
always believed that. We have always taken care of our own. and
have conducted our own affairs. This bill will ensure that our way
of life will not be lost. I urge this committee to act favorably on S_
1452 as soon as possible. .

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for providing me witha
this opportunity to testify here. This concludes my remarks, and K
will be willing to answer any questions that you may have.

Mr. TavLor. Thank you very much, Mr. Madison.

I think we will hear from the panel before we ask questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Luther T. Madison appears im
the appendix.]

MR. TAYLOR. Mr. Campisi.

STATEMENT OF JACK COMPISI, DOCTOR OF ANTHROPOLOGY

Mr. Camrist. Mr Chairman, thank you.

My name is Jack Campisi, and I am here today to express my
views on the tribal membership as it relates to Senate bill 1452.

I have a doctorate in anthropology and have specialized in re-
search for the American Indian communities. Since 1978, I have as-
sisted a number of tribes in the preparation of petitions for Federal
acknowledgment. In this context I have conducted research on the
Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe since 1981. I have attached a copy of
my curriculum vitae to my written statement. ’

I would like to summarize my findings as presented in my writ~
ten statement to the committee. ] '

First, it is important to make clear the distinction between the
Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe and other Wampanoag groups.
During the 19th century there were as many as 12 tribes or groups
identified as separate Indian communities in Massachusetts. Eacha
had its own membership, location, and leadership. The Gay Head ..
Wampanoag Tribe was one of these. . :

In the course of my research I found no instance where any
group exerted control or asserted authority over the Gay Head
Wampanoag Tribe. It has been advanced by some that there is a
sizable number of individuals of Wampanoag descent who are eligi- -
ble for tribal membership. -

This is an erroneous conclusion that apparently derives from a
failure to distinguish between Gay Head Wampanoag descendants
and all others of Wampanoag descent. . - )

Second, some have questioned the tribe’s use of the 1871 census
as its base line. In my opinion, this is the best of the three avail-
able censuses for this purpose. It is the most complete, containing
the names of more individuals than either of the other censuses,
and it contains names not on the other censuses.

Additionally, I find the probability of its accuracy to be higher,
since it was the basis for the division of land among the tribal
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members. I reasoned that there was likely to be iti
lm;i at the mem%e-.rship under such conditic));xs. 7 more critical
summary, it 1s my professional opinion that th,
Head Wampanoag tribal membership list is as comptleegtlal I:selclrgr? %Z
reasonably expected. I believe that an honest effort was made to
. include all those who are eligible for membership
Thank you. . )

4 I[K'.Il‘he, prepared statement of Jack Campisi appears in the appen-
Mr. TAYLOR. Does that conclude ou i ?
‘Mr. Campist. Right, your testimony’

Mr. Tayror. Could you hold on Jjust a second?
Mr. Campist. Yes.

o %Ii‘el;lxuon. I wouldvask the panel‘ to just delay this testimony a
e have Senator Kennedy with us, the s i

4 ! \ ponsor of the bill, and

nator, if you ¢ ‘

Senator, | you care to make a statement, we would be happy to

I apologize for Senator Andrews. H ’
vote and has not gotten back yet. ve had 0 89 to the floor for the

STATEMENT OF HON. EDWARD M. KENNEDY AUS
. . , A U.S. SENAT
: FROM MASSACHUSETTS or

Mr. Kennepy. I apologize for Senator A
. thg‘ .ﬂotor ff’orl'ltlielaI vo(t:f;,1 and has not gotten bar;gr;;ls. He had to go to
LISt of-all, Mr. Chairman, I want to express my very si
fre_clatl.on to the members of the commilztee fory cog;é?frféetﬁri)s-
egislation, and I know that the case is very well presented by very
capable and able spokesmen and women who will be speaking in
support of this particular program and legislation.
Let me just say that the legislation that we have before us is a
result of an extremely long, difficult, challenging set of negotia-
tions that have taken place over many, many years, involving the
best efforts of the members of the Indian tribe, the local communi-
ty, 1}:lhos.e at the State. levgl, as well as those at the Federal level.
G g 18 not an issue which is new, certainly to the people in the
hay ead area or to the people on Martha’s Vineyard, or Massa-
chusetts. We have been wrestling with this question for many
many years in this administration and in previous administrations,
¢ hq are very hopeful that we can gain a favorable consideration
_ of this legislation, because it really is indispensable in the terms of
justice to the Wampa}noags, and it is indispensable, I think. in
terms of the clarifications of various land titles in that area which
have been unsettled for many, many years.
_The State of Massachusetts is quite prepared to

committed to it. He has spoken in favor of it

irtual assurances that in y 1 i i WI' in-
. N ? .
. ’ . i ' url Of the taxpa er, the Federal
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I would have preferred, Mr. Chairman, that we would have been
able to fashion legislation that would have, as a matter of defini-
tion, given the assurances to the members of the tribe—they do not
need them, themselves; the others perhaps do—that the Wampan-
oags are a tribe. -

We are sensitive to procedures which have been established to
deal with these particular considerations at a national level. '

We know of the apparent resistance that would come if such a
language were actually included, and we have taken that into con-
sideration and.fashioned the legislation as we have at the present
time, but I must say, as one who was formerly the head of the
Indian Education Committee and spent time on Indian affairs a
good deal more than I have in the recent times, I know that in
terms of criteria, I feel personally, and I know that those who have
reviewed the case for the tribe feel, that that should be forthcom-
ing. . :

We were very hopeful that it would be forthcoming prior to this
hearing. It is to no fault of the witnesses here, the members of the
local community, that that has not been forthcoming, but we recog-
nize, as well, that there is a contingency on the legislation that
there be such a finding. We recognize it. We wish it could have
been otherwise, but, once again, that was a matter that we took
into consideration in fashioning the legislation.

Finally, I would just say, given the assurances, Mr. Chairman,
that I know that there are those who might question this particu-

lar approach and would want more expansive consideration of the -

interests of the tribe. Those issues have been thoroughly reviewed
with great time, great deliberation, and with very adequate chance
for consideration of those other interests. I think that the decision
by the tribe and tribal leaders in a series of two particular occa-
sions indicated wide support, overwhelming support. :

This is a very clear indication of the degree of support for this
particular proposal by those that would be most affected by it.

So, for all those reasons, which I won'’t repeat for the chairman—
Chairman Andrews, if you just take into consideration we have
made a strong case in favor of this legislation in your absence, I
would hope that we could get favorable consideration. - .~ -

I will take the opportunity to privately talk with you and hope- .
fully you will have a chance to review the record. _

I wanted to express appreciation to all of the people in our State
and also particularly to those that are most directly affected, Mr.
Chairman, by the consideration of this legislation. .-

Mr. ANDREWS. Let me point out, Senator, that we appreciate
your coming and extend my apologies. I was here earliér. I tried to
outguess the vote on the front, and you outguessed it on the back.’
You know how those things go, but your statement is a strong one,
a powerful one, one of commitment to the people you represent,
and this committee will, of course, do everything we can to abide
by your suggestion, because, after all, you know that area far
better than we do.

Mr. KennNepy. I thank the Chair, and I think you are hedring
from very able spokesmen and women here, and I am very greatful
to you for giving them a chance. This is a matter of great impor-
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tance and significance to the quality of lives of many people there,
and you are going to give them a chance to speak to the issue.

I want to thank you very much.

Mr. AnprEws. Thank you very much, Senator. As I understand,
Henry Sockbeson has not vet spoken.

Henry.

STATEME_NT OF HENRY J. SOCKBESON, COUNSEL
Mr. SockBESON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am a member of the Penobscot Tribe and an attorney with the
Native American Rights Fund. Since 1988, I have been the attor-
ney who has worked with the Gay Head Tribe in order to try to
settle this claim.

I have submitted written testimony to the committee, which
covers the litigation that has been brought by the dissident faction
within the tribe.in Federal and State court. I would ask that that
testimony be entered in the record.

"~ Mr. ANDREwWs. It will be, at your request.
r. SockBEsoN. T would like to briefly summarize the points
made in that written document. '

The dissident members of the tribe have been unwilling histori-
cally to accept the tribe’s 1981 and 1983 vote accepting the princi-
ples of settlement; : _

On those two occasions, they lost the tribal vote, but have since
sought ‘to impose their will on the tribe by retaining an attorney
and seeking to force a settlement through the judicial process.
They first turned to the Federal court, where they attempted un-
successfully to intervene on an individual basis in the tribe’s Non-
Intercourse Act claim. - . :

The court there ruled against the attempted intervention, but
rather than appeal this decision, they dropped their intervention
effort and instead attempted to bring a separate supposedly inde-
pendent action based on essentially the same Non-Intercourse Act
claim made by the tribe in the same court where the tribe’s claim
was then pending.

This latter attempt resulted in the published decision, James v.
Watt, which held that only tribes could maintain a cause of action
under the 1795 Non-Intercourse Act. The U.S. Supreme Court re-
fused to review this decision.

I have appended a copy of this decision to my written testimony.

he purpose of both of these Federal actions was to halt the set-
tlement of the tribe’s Non-Intercourse Act claim. Having lost in the
Federal court, the dissidents then turned to the State court system.
There, they filed a bewildering array of cases in both State Probate
and Superior Courts.

Again, the purpose of these actions was to stop the tribal corpo-
ration from settling these claims. I will not attempt to outline the
course of this State litigation. I refer you to a copy of the case enti-
tled James v. Bellotti, where they are tracked in detail. A copy of
this decision is also appended to my written testimony.

Recently, all of these State court actions have been consolidated.
On October 30, 1985, a superior court judge granted a motion for
summary judgment for all of these consolidated actions, The court
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its ruling on the principles of res judicata, meaning essential-
});s fltliai;tsa litigint bringin a Federal action must also bring any
State law based theories W%lich are grounded on the same facts.
The court held that because the dissidents failed to brlqg their
State claims which they filed their Fedzral claims they were_subs(e)a%
quently barred from bringing thenll clln a later State court action.
, this ruling has been appealed. ) )
collltr Slfas been suggested that action by this committee be dglagfeq, 7
pending the resolution of this State action. Since the court’s ei:ll-
sion was based on the principles of res judicata and not onht e
merit, I suggest to the committee that no quick solution of t eie
cases can be anticipated. Even if the State appellate court werﬁ t0
rule in the dissidents’ fa\:fr, t}tlﬁ case yzould be remanded back to
ior Court for trial on the merits. : o
th%tsxl%(lartgke years: for l1ihed Sta;e %glﬁ’ts to finglly determine the
i issues that the dissidents have raised. .
m(;r(l:g;:,f }tll(;svgser, assure this committee that tlt_nere are currently no
outstanding State court orders which would in any way restfam
the ability of the Wampanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head, Inc.,
from settling this claim on behalf of the tribe.
I thank you for the opportunity to appear here today. dix]
[Prepared statement of Mr. Sockbeson appears in the aplgen fgx.
Mr. ANprews. I appreciate your testimony. Let me ask a few
questions that I would like to have as a matter of the record. th
. What will be the tax staft):us of lands that will be acquired by the ,
i is legislation? ‘ )
tnlt\,/ﬁ.u gggf{lﬂ:ison. g’i‘he tax status would be that those lands wouléi
be subject to tax if they are developed. If they are not develope L
they would not be subject to tax. It is not really called a tax, ats-
though that is the effect of it. They are called in-lieu-of paymfezlh
to the town. Basically, the idea is that the tribe is still a part o 4 fi
town and would require some town services, and the taxes t af
would be paid, would serve to pay the tribe’s share of the cost o
wn's supplying services. :
thﬁd?vglND;Elv)\lr)s.ylln%identally, let me point out to the other mem-
bers of the panel that we assume that, as your attorney, as yogr
counsel, he is speaking,alz:nd ymt1 are agreeing '_w1th him. If you do
ith him, speak up and say. .
noltd?'grsegc‘lglason 1 cg.n a_ss111)re you, Mr. Chairman, that has never
: lem with my client. . '
be?\}llr? K;I(l))lzmws. I just jv’vant to make absolutely sure, because when
we go to the floor with this piece of legislation, we want to know

that we have heard not just from the counsel, but from also these -

d f the Gay Head Tribe. It makes a lot better record.
kels\rIolfv? xsflsatois meantyby payment in h(;u tc.?f_ :axes, and would fail-
ke such payment result in tax forfeiture? _
url%[t'(.) g:)%xi;:ON.pNg; it would not. Basically, what the town would
do would be to take over the property and lease it until the pay-
ments were made, so that the tribe could never lose title to that
rty for taxes.
prﬁ{pﬁ XND;EWS. Why were the public beaches not transferred to
the tribe along with the cliffs and cranberry bog lands? ;
Ms. Wippiss. There was a question with particularly the non-In-
dians at Gay Head who were afraid that if we controlled the beach-
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es, that they would be excluded from i
that tl them, and it has

glll;t l;;(i)zlgtlzrrxl dofo((i}:; vl;lfgrcli We;)mgangoags to exclude angi‘fg ?r%‘i;ll
an, A f Wwe begin to make rules and lati

1t is only because we have to bec f B e o
to keep the relationship on a d basis, we pempers; and in order

v I . good basis, we
take like a double control of the beaches; ?}?;f eghgh?cfwvfle osf}'1 (al:i;'l

tor the control of the beaches. s association would moni-

hen I say it to you, it comes o iti
oy y | , out as three entities. I i
iltallﬂb;l tf?gg ;)1;1;198,‘ b.lecziuse t(llle tribe controls the t(lssn I;rtlr:iytrl?i;mils:
1€ people to understand. So when I say the t
payers association, and the tribe, I am reall N T, sax-
tles, and we agreed that it would be t y spea;nkmg of two enti-
the beaches € To everyone’s advantage that
both parties.would be controlled by—would be under the control of

Mr. A 8. W i
Hoox, NDREWS. What is the status of the schoolhouse at Gay

" Ms. Wipbiss. The schoolhouse is now the town library.

r. ANDREWS. OK. What are the i ’

] 2 . present hunti i
;1ghts of Indians at Gay Head, and are they the satlrllge ﬁ?czliffi'smn%
r%rdn t}‘vl‘e; rights of others? : : eren

S. WIDDiss. Right now, they are the s
_Mr. ANprEws. OK. Are You confident ta 18t every ma et
%:7;33 tg_ the tfs}(l)-called. dissident memb
n during the negotiati ?
.Ms. Wipbiss. Yes. ® 1on process:

Mr. ANprews. To wh ‘ inf i
this settlommnt oy at extent was information on the terms of

sottlomer nated to tribal members before the vote on

Ms. Wippiss. I have attached t i i
letters that were sent to the t ibal et th eny Sopies of
what vzas contained in the letterr..lbal members, with the date and
., Mr. ANDREWS. We will make that a
part of the record
i)tecgglapi}gﬁ’e ag)d tu}:xder the agreement which settlementsfazgsh%?
o oy e tribe for development other than the Cook

Ms. Wippiss. There will b i '
Those will be available to ih‘glﬁtibls o hoaing dorock property

original village, and then the new one, so the Stro}éif};rz::rti; bt;e

ders that, and then we have th
, and e land that bord i
Creek, which is called the Cook property. That :viflr sco?xlli tH i o
ecg)?onxc development property. o s as
r. ANDREWS. Thank you i
ment. It will be most helgful :: Igs.muCh' We appreciate your state-

We wi R
ol e will next from panel No. 2: Priscilla Attean and Curtis Osce-
If you would identify
yourself, your statements wi
part of the rcord, and you can summarize them, ov:l{gli\}:ee I:Illllt:ircxlleixal1

Your entirety, d i ; :
hear from y g,u. epending upon what you wish. We will be glad to
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STATEMENT OF PRISCILLA ATTEAN, PENOBSCOT TRIBE OF

MAINE, ACCOMPANIED BY CURTIS OSCEOLA, EXECUTIVE DI-
RECTOR, UNITED SOUTH AND EASTERN TRIBES, INC., NASH-

®  VILLE, TN :

Ms. ATTEAN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. )
My name is Priscilla Attean, and I am here today representing

B Gov. Tim Love and the Penobscot Indian Nation of Maine.

On behalf of Governor Love and the Penobscot Indian Nation, I

: would like to thank you for this oppor@unt'}ty to give testimony in
E support of the Gay Head settlement legislation.,

- The Gay Head Tribe has long been recognized by the Penobscot
people. As one of the first tribes in the United States to settle its
claim though a congressionally sanctioned negotiated settlement; it
gives the Penobscot Nation extreme pleasure to come here today as
a federally recognized tribe, with an everdeveloping reservation
and what we consider to be a sound working relationship with the
Federal Government and the State of Maine, )

As I am sure you will recall, these things do not come easily. Our
tribe was in court for over 7 years. Our settlement took over 3
years to negotiate, and Congress took another period of months to
enact the settlement legislation into law.

In looking back over the course of the last few years, the Penob-
scot Indian Nation can honestly state that despite a few.minor
problems the Settlement Act has worked well for us, and we in no
way regret our decision to go for a negotiated settlement of our
claim. . : :

One of the reasons our relationship with the State of Maine has
developed as well as it has may well be the fact that Congress and
the Federal Government, while providing unquestionably necessary
assistance and support, respected the tribe’s right to negotiate and.
arrive at a mutually acceptable solution to its claim.

It was this negotiation process and the Federal endorsement of
our position that encouraged the State of Maine to respect the sov-
ereign rights of the Penobscot Nation despite extreme political.
pressure to do otherwise. .

Our brothers at Gay Head have also undertaken many of the
same hard bargaining sessions and in and out of court arguments
that the Penobscots faced only a few years ago. :

We therefore strongly encourage this committee and the Con-
gress of the United States to provide the Gay Head Tribe with the
same technical assistance and Federal encouragement that they so
graciously gave to our tribe when we were in their position.

It is our understanding that the Gay Head settlement has re-
ceived the overwhelming endorsement of Gay Head people and is .
supported by the duly elected government of the Gay Head commu-
nity. - g

'I)‘rhe Gay Head Tribe supports this legislation. We therefore ask
this committee to recognize their sovereign right to make these de-
cisions and support them in their efforts to have their settlement

enacted into law at the earliest possible time. o
This is not to state that we do not wish to see this commitfee and
other representatives of the Federal Government work to improve

the Gay Head position in the settlement, itself, should such effort
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prove to be necessary. We, instead, suggest that any such efforts
shc_)uld_ be undertaken jointly by this committee and the Gay Head
Trlbq if the tribe’s sovereign right to make such an important deci-
sion is to be respected. .

‘We feel it is also relevant to point out that as is the case at Gay
ﬁegxd! the Penobscot Tribe had within its membership a group of
1nd.1v1_dual_s who were opposed to a negotiated settlement of our
claim. As is the case at Gay Head, this group was a small minority,
and while we made every effort to address their specific concerns,
we felt, and continue to feel, that the wishes of the overwhelming
majority of tribal members must be adhered to. It is the democratic
process clear and simple.

The Penobscot Nation urges this committee’s support of any set-
tlement that can be negotiated with the Gay Head Tribe.

Again, on behalf of the Penobscot Nation, I thank you for this
opportunity to testify here today. '

" I'will be glad to answer any questions. '

M: Anpgews. Thank you very much for a very complete state-
ment. v : '

[Prepared statement of Ms. Attean appears in the a endix.

Mr. ANDREWS. We will now hear fro?r? Curtis Osceoll)g, who 35 the
executive director of the United South and Eastern Tribes, Inc.

Mr. Osceora. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Again, my name is Curtis Osceola. I am executive director of the
United South and Eastern Tribes, and I am here today to express
the support of the member tribes of USET, and USET is an inter-
tribal organization composed of 16 federally recognized American
Indian tribes located in the Eastern United States.

USET is headquartered in Nashville, TN, founded in 1968, and
dedicated to promoting the economic and social welfare of its
member tribes. . , :

On March 12, the member tribes voted to support the efforts of
the Warppanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head by resolution, the ef-
forts being the passage of legislation to implement the settlement
of the Federal litigation entitled “Gay Head Tribe of Indians
versus Town of Gay Head.”

The member tribes support the legislation in principle. We un-
derstand that the reporting of the legislation will be somewhat
modified or changed as the process goes along, and we hope that it

would be in the best interests of the people of the Gay Head Tri
That is our statement. Thank you. peop ay Head Tribe.

[Prepared statement appears in the appendix.]

Mr. TavLor [presiding]. Thank you very much, Mr. Osceola.

We do not have any questions of this panel of witnesses. We ap-
preciate very much your testimony, and I am pleased to hear the
testimony wijth regard to how it is working in Maine. As you know,
this committee was deeply involved in that Maine settlement act.
It is always nice to hear followthrough.

Thank you very much.

The next panel of witnesses is Hannah Malkin, president, Gay

Head Taxpayers Association, accompanied by Jim Quarles, counsel
for the association.
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ij STATEMENT OF JAMES L. QUARLES III, COUNSEL FOR GAY HEAD

TAXPAYERS ASSOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY HANNAH L.
MALKIN, PRESIDENT, GAY HEAD TAXPAYERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. QUARLES. Good afternoon, Mr. Taylor. _ o
My name is James Quarles, and seated on my right is Mrs.

. Hannah Malkin. Mrs. Malkin is the president of the Gay Head
¢ Taxpayers Association. I and my law firm have the privilege of rep-

resenting the Gay Head Taxpayers Association.

Mrs. Malkin and I have previously submitted written statements
expressing our -support of this bill. In view of the limited time
available we do not propose to burden the committee with extended
statements. However, Mrs. Malkin has some brief remarks to make
on behalf of the Taxpayers Association.

Thank you. )

[Prepared statement of Mr. Quarles appears in the appendix.]

STATEMENT OF HANNAH L. MALKIN, PRESIDENT, GAY HEAD
TAXPAYERS ASSOCIATION.

Mrs. MALKIN. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am
Hannah Malkin, a landowner in the town of Gay Head, MA, and
the president of the Gay Head Taxpayers Association. It is an
honor to appear before you today to testify on S. 1452, a bill which
means so much to the people of Gay Head. .

QOur organization, the Gay Head Taxpayers Association, was
formed in 1973. Our membership, of approximately 140 families, in-
cludes approximately 75 percent of Gay Head’s seasonal and year
round residents who are not affiliated with the Wampanoag Tribal
Council of Gay Head, or other who assert an ancient claim to the
ownership of Gay Head. S : :

In 1976, our organization voluntarily joined the litigation com-
menced by the tribal council as a defendant. That lawsuit, if suc-
cessful, would threaten the title of all Gay Head landowners. From
the very beginning, cur goals had been to protect our homes and
land and to return Gay Head to the harmonious atmosphere which
attracted us to it in the first place.

All of us also believe that there is an inherent and obvious: in-
equity in compelling innocent landowners to defend their titles
against a land claim based on acts occurring more than a hundred
years ago. . _ .

In 1977, Albert Sacks, then dean of the Harvard Law School,
became a mediator and attempted to resolve the disputes between
the residents of Gay Head who were aligned with the tribal council
and those who were aligned with our organization. That effort of
mediation continued for more than 2 years, but was ultimately not
successful. Negotiations, however, continued. In 1981, we began an- -
other concerted effort to attempt to settle the dispute. For more
than 2 years, Lawrence Mirel, on our behalf, and Thomas Tureen,
of the Native American Rights Fund, negotiated in an attempt to
achieve a mutually acceptable solution to the competing interests.

In late 1983, we were successful in reaching the understanding
contained in the joint memorandum of understanding concerning
settlement of the Gay Head, MA, Indian land claims. The bill
which is before the committee today is a result of that agreement.
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Our membership urges the passage of this bill for three basic
reasons. : :

First, the litigation of an Indian land claim is an extremely com-
plex and extraordinarily expensive undertaking. Qur membershi
of only 140 families has raised and spent almost $175,000 in an
effort to defend our properties and to seek the passage of the legis-
lation necessary to resolve this dispute; this, despite the fact that
no one suggested any member of our organization is in any way re-
sponsible for any of the wrongs the tribal council claims were
worked upon it.

We are, of course, committed to continue to defend our homes
and property, but believe that the continuation of the litigation is a
burden we should not be forced to bear.

Second, in addition to the money we have spent, the pendency of
this lawsuit has been a severe hardship to us. Title insurance com-
panies are reluctant to insure the titles of Gay Head properties.
Banks have been reluctant to provide mortgages, thus making land
transactions difficult if not impossible. .

Third, this legislation is a fair resolution of the dispute. It pro-
duces a result which is desired by ‘the plaintiffs. From our stand-
point, not only does the bill remove the cloud upon our titles, but it
ﬁespgcts the expectations we had when our members came to Gay

ead. ' :

Our members bought their lands and homes on the understand-
ing that they were moving into a community where the rules and
regulations were the same as in other towns in Massachusetts. It
was for that reason that we conditioned our acceptance of the set-
tlement upon a requirement that all of the laws, ordinances and
regulations of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts apply to all of
the lands in our town. _

Section 10 assures that none of the lands in our town will be
exempt from generally applicable State regulation against gam-
bling or other presently prohibited activities which would ruin our
town.

While this bill does not provide any party with all they might
want, it does provide all parties with that which they need most.
For the tribal council, the bill provides an inalienable land base
and a new opportunity to pursue their Indian ancestry. For the
town, the bill preserves the invaluable common lands from develop-
ment, continues its ownership of the beaches, preserves its tax
base, and confirms its jurisdictional authority.

For the State, the bill likewise confirms that Gay Head and its
residents are subject to the same laws and regulations as any other
citizens of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. For the property
owners, the bill removes the cloud on their titles, removes a heavy
financial burden.

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, on behalf of the
Gay Head Taxpayers Association I ask that you report favorably on
this bill. Only the enactment of a bill such as this can end the ex-
pense, uncertainty and division which has been visited upon our
town. :

We understand the Commonwealth is planning to contribute one-
half to the cost of this settlement, and now only the Congress can

o

effectuate the settlement which both we and the tribal council
hed and desire. ) ) ‘ : )
ha%ﬁaﬁﬁcyou for permitting me this opportunity to convey the set
f our members. - ) _
tl?[rrgf:;ageg statement of Mrs. Malklllgl?ppears in the appendix.] 4
. Thank you, Mrs. Ma . ) .
%;Ixrf}rll(‘eA;aL:tI,‘ there haj.; been some technical hitch between the Gay
Head Taxpayers Association arlld _tliet_tnbe,hltstla‘lif, bc;n stjc};}.lsc trl)ﬁtégo%
ition and how the legislation should _ :
i%nf(e(;gglﬁalvél received some pretty positive testimony toc}ay fr&lln
the Department of the Interior a%nd delf"ilmtely the word from the
Massachusetts was quite favorable. - o
St?rt;e I(i)éht aosf that, does the Gay Head Taxpayers Assoc1atloé1 ;.qy
longer have any concerns about the legislation being ameﬁ ei 1 kl)n
such a way that it is extending formal acknowledgment to the frtlhg
at the same time that it is bringing about the resoluthn 0
v i ization 1d have no
. Well, I think that our organization wou
objl\ggfi.oi\ld?fps{;alement and recognition were simultaneous, bec?_use
we view the settlement as a’ resolutlgn oihtlils whole question.
. Quarles would like to expand on that. ) .
leavﬁ)e Ql\fJiR%lgrl\zisv.vMalkin has actc:uratglyt l:'elxpres_s:_ed ogt}‘b‘gf}:vii?il-
’ to your question, we hav_e een in the position h lit1-
ga?i)gg steheseykind% of claims and in settling them. We have litigat

. ed on behalf of some of our clients and represented the State of

Maine along with the Attorney General in the settlement of an-
e laims by legisla-
i osition that the settlement of these claims by le :
tiolrt1 lssugll:rals) this is the appropriate way to progeed. Our view 115
that recognition in the context of the legislation'is not 1pfip%>.rop1;°
ate unless its insertion in the legislation causes the legis a 191111 o
be less palatable to the people in the administration who wi
ired to pass upon it. ,
re%/lll:f?I‘AYuI))R. Thggk you ver)i1 much, Mtr Qq?arles.
Murkowski, do you have questions? . s
E’Iexl'1 al::/Iotl;Rxowsm [presiding]. I have a question that I am mte};*.estt
ed in', because it ‘has ramifications beyond this particular subjec
is hearing. - ; >
mal‘tltlelde:'sttglnsd tl?at tghere is about 491‘1 301’851 1avolved 1:n:h§ nsdetg;:
the contribution by the Federal Governm
g;(;%te, wa;ll;ild bg $1.5 million each. For land that generates ri'i;enzgf
that would come as a consequence of any productivity ortx e 1
acres, would there be an applicable tax levied on land that genera
L2 _
edﬁivea%isém' My understanding is that the so-called f‘Strodck
lands which are subject to development, and which are in ac!:d ;}
veloped, would produce an in—lieu-of-taxsst _olt)llllg%tlon to be paid to
' alth of Massachusetts and to the town. -
th&?ﬁrgggg;sm. So the Commonwealth of Massachusetts would
pay the taxes? Sir?
. QUARLES. Sir? o
1\IVJI; %PURKOWSKL Waive the taxes? You say taxes in-lieu-of, and
I_I\E. QuaAgrLEs. It would be payments in lieu of taxes.
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Mr. Murkowskl. So the State would, instead of the State collect-
ing taxes—— o v

Mr. QuarLEes. They would collect a payment which would be com-
puted in an equivalent manner, but would be considered payments
in lieu of taxes, the principal distinction being the activity which
would be available to compel payment in the event that payment
was not made. Mr. Sockbeson, on behalf of the tribal council, ex-
plained that it is comtemplated that in a situation in which in lieu-
of-taxes the payments were not made, instead of a foreclosure sale,
either the assets of the Tribal Land Corporation would have a lien
placed on them or the land would be leased by the town for such
period as was necessary to recover the in-lieu-of-taxes payments.

Mr. Murkowsk1. Well, let’s put it in another way. Let’s assume
that there is a facility built on the land to generate revenues and
the facility operates and makes a profit. Are there taxes levied on
that application of the facility and the land and the reality that it
is producing a revenue?

Mr. QuarLEes. All of the land and the activities on it will be sub-
ject to the jurisdiction of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, so
that our understanding would be that to the extent that any entity
operated to make a profit on there, that they would be subject to
the same taxes as any other resident of the Commonwealth of Mas-
sachusetts. And furthermore, the so-called Cook lands remain sub-
Ject to taxation and foreclosure in the same manner as privately
held lands. L ,

Mr. MurkowskI. So they would pay taxes applicable to whatever
any other resident of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts would
pay. ' -

Mr. QuarLes. It is my understanding they will.

Mr. Murkowski. I would assume, if that is the case, why then
that satisfies my concern on that particular question.

On?nonrevenuefproducing lands, would there be a tax require-
ment?

Mr. QuARrLES. My understanding is that there would not, except
for the so-called Cook lands.

Mr. Murkowski. I believe that we have the Junior Senator from
the State of Massachusetts, Senator John Kerry.

Senator Kerry, I believe that you may have a statement. You
certainly are welcome before the committee, and as one of the
members of the Select Committee on Indian Affairs in lieu of our
Chairman, Mark Andrews, who is temporarily at another commit-
tee meeting, which is where I am going to be going in a few min-
utes, we welcome you. We look forward to your testimony and your
position with regard to this matter before us.

We have had the senior Senator, Senator Kennedy, previous. We
welcome you and look forward to your statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN F. KERRY, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
MASSACHUSETTS

Mr. Kerry. Thank you very, very much, Senator, and 1 appfeci-
ate the committee’s indulgence. I will be very, very brief because I

am arriving out of turn, and I know that there is important testi-
mony yet to be heard.
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simply would like to thank the committee f.oy holding today’s

heIaringg ())'n S. 1452, and T want to welcome the citizens of the Com-
monwealth who have traveled to legsbiln%‘_ton to be with us today
o testify on this important piece of legislation. o
t-l' I joingd with Senalz‘gr Ken%edy as a cosponsor of this bill, because
we both believe that it represents the realization of the important
settlement which brought together the Wampanoag Tribal Council,
the Gay Head Taxpayers Association, and the Commonvyealth. L

This dispute has been long and it has been costly. Like any dis-
pute, it-has been contentious, but the settlement, more important-
ly, we believe it really does represent a very welcome and perma-
nent resolution to this complicated emotional land claim issue.

' It also represents a very important opportunity to move beygnd a
decade of deadlock into a position which will provide us with a

future for Gay Head. ' .
Sta“ll',clii, obviously, ar)é aware of the details, and I am not going to go
through them at this time. But 1 would simply like to note that
Massachusetts and our Governor, by submitting a §upplemental
budget request for $1.5 million as the Commonwealth’s share of $3 ‘
million, we believe are trying very hard to show our good :falth in
this effort, and I hope that this contribution will enhance the set-
tlement and put us in a position of ‘being able to enjoy Gay Head
and its cliffs and give té) the Wampanoag Tribal Council an oppor-
ity that is long overdue. . -
Fug;,ylt simply wgant to commend the committee for its consider- _
ation of this bill and urge it to adopt it. I also want to thank those .
have taken part in this process. . . .
Wl;\(’}r. TAYLOR [pgesiding]. Thank you very much, Senator. I might
just say that we have received, I 'thought., some very fairly positive
testimony from the Department of Interior today, and we were as-
sured that they would comli)letg at lgast their preliminary work on
tition for recognition une 6. ) o

thle\dg.eKERRY. Thanlgx;zou verg" much, and.I know you played an im-
portant part of that.

Thank you very much.

. Mr. TavLor. We have another question for you.

s. BovraN. I just need some clarification. - . : R

I\M'Iy l?r(l)derstandling, from reading the bill, is that there will not be
any State taxation on tribal lands; that it is strictly local taxes. Is

rect? , : . .
th%/}r(.:?(slfzxms. I understood the Senatoris/question to be directed
to revenues generated from activities which were conducted upon . -
the land, as opposed to the taxation of the land.

Ms. BovLaN. Yes; but generally if activities are on t_rust_la'nd_s‘,
then that income is not taxable at the State level elther,,lf it is
generated off of Indian tribal land. The way I read the bill, there is
no provision for State taxation. Maybe 1 am wrong, but if you
cannot clarify it, I will ask Mr. Sockbeson.' -

Mr. QuarLes. Perhaps Mr. Sockbeson is an appropriate person.
However, section 10 of S. 1452 provides that, unless expressly oth-
erwise provided, the settlement lands and any other lands hereaf-
ter acquired are subject to the laws of the Commonwealth of Mas-
sachusetts and the town of Gay Head.
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Mr. TavLor. Perhaps Mr. Sockbeson could come back to the table
for 1 minute. ) ‘

Mr. SockBesoN. Well, that is a very good question.

The -actual settlement agreement, itself, is the document that
would, in large part, cover the question of taxation, If you read the
settlement agreement, it talks pretty much, I think, in terms of the
land itself, and the town taxes that would be applied to the land,
and I think that was the concern of the parties when they sat down
to negotiate it. I do not see any evidence in here that anyone con-
sidered the question of income derived from the Strock property
and what State taxes would apply there.

The only area where that would be covered is in the bill itself,
when it talks about the civil and regulatory control or jurisdiction
over the lands, and I think you could argue. both ways. I do not
think it is clear at all-from the bill, frankly, precisely which State
taxes are applicable. ' . :

Ms. BovLAN. The States normally do not tax land, anyway.

- Mr. SockBesoN. The States would not tax land, but they may
apﬁ)ly other taxes. I.am not really familiar with the Massachusetts
scheme, S '

Ms. BovLaN. They would-tax a business.

Mr. SockessoN. They would certainly perhaps tax some busi-
nesses. S

Ms. BoyLaN. The bill says there will be no State taxation. There

would not be in any case, so I took it to mean no taxation on any
development either., :

- Thank you.

Mr. TayLor. Perhaps this an area we need to get clarified, be-
cause, as I read the bill and the settlement agreement, it appeared
that the land was never subject to taxation but improvements put
upon those lands that are eligible to have improvements put upon

tlgem. Those improvements would be subject to a payment in lieu
of tax.

Ms. BoyLaN. To the town.

b Mr. SockeesoN. To the town. Well, I mean, that’s correct,
ut——

Mr. TayLor. Through the taxing entity.

Mr. Sockeeson. It is also specified in the settlement agreement
that when development is placed on a parcel of land, that not only
the improvement but also if there were a requirement for 2-acre
zoning, for example, that the value of those 2 acres would be in-
cluded in whatever in-lieu-of-taxes would be applied. I do not think
that it is totally clear from the legislation itself, precisely what
other taxes with respect to the State might be applicable. And I
was not a party to the negotiation process, so I really have no idea
what was in the minds of the various parties.

Ms. BoyLaN. Thank you, Henry.

Mrs. MaLkIN. I believe that the property known as the Cook
property was‘treated a little differently from the rest of the proper-
ty. I think that the in-lieu-of-taxes pertains only to the Strock prop-
erty for development on the Strock property and that both the
agreement and the bill specifically provide that development on

the Cook property would be treated as any other land. I believe I
am correct on that, am I not?
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Mr. SockBesoN. My recollection is that all activity on the Cook

ies is taxable. )
prgdpf;t is[SAi.SKIN. That land was specifically set aside for fish-related

‘industry, and the understanding was that that would be t_axable as

business or industry on any other land.

anl{{gt}';‘it;!mn. You say this was for fish-related activities? ,

Mrs. MaLkiN. Fish-related. The intent of the agreement was to
permit development of fish or seashore-related activities t_here,_als
opposed to the Strock land, which was expected to be res_ldqntla .

Mr. SockBesoNn. I understand that to be the case, but it is not
specified in the agreiment.f \arifying it .

. N. Thank you for clarifying it. ) o

%‘aﬁ l'%‘i‘;LL‘?)R. We do 31,101; have any further questions at this time,

but there may be some followup inquiries. :

11 very much." _ ]
&iﬁ?ﬁ t:avziill fla?; panel No. 4: Jeff Madison, Chairman of the

A, ied by Mark
f Selectmen, town of Gay Head, MA, accompanied
e\%ﬁfﬁsg, Selgctman, and David Vanderhoop, Selectman.

STATEMENT OF JEFFERY L. MADISON, SELECTMAN, BOARD:1(3);'1
SELECTMEN, TOWN OF GAY HEAD, MA, ACC-OMPANIEDECT
MARC WIDDISS, CHAIRMAN, GAY HEAD BOARD OF SEL 0[4:
MEN; DAVID VANDERHOOP, SELECTMAN, GAY HEAD BOARD OF
SELECTMEN

: i i ber of the.
. MapisoN. My name is Jeff Madison. 1 am a mem
Wlawn!;panoag Tribe,yand while I am not the chairman of‘ the Boa}rg
of Selectmen—Marc Widdis is—I will speak ﬁrst, if that is OK wit|
yoil.want to fhank you for the 6pportunity to speak here today on
this legislation which means so much to our small corpmu;uty.
Mr. TavLor. Is Mr. Widdiss here? You are Mr. Madison?
. oN. I am Mr. Madison. o
11\\44: %&?(S)R. Who is the chairman of the_ Board of Selectmen? .
Mr. Mapison. Mr. Widdiss. o )
M; TAYLOR. And you are Marc W1dd1ss,'r1ght? OK. ;
Mr. Wippiss. It is all right for Mr. Madison to speak first, as far
as [ am concerrgfd{.
. TAYLOR. . ' . )
ﬁi Mabpison. Thank you for having us here today, and this legl.s- »
lation does mean a lot to our small community in Gay Head. It is
pretty ‘awesome for us to come here and address you folks here,
if I ble a little bit, forgive me. ) -
anldligverz?bmitted some testimony, and I would like that included
in the record, but I would like to say a few personal comments, if [
ight, regarding this legislation. S - )
mlgs youg listeng to the testimony that is given here today, non-
Indian, Indian, and inter-Indian, I think that it hqs a common
theme, and that is that all we want is the opportunity to have a
weight that has been put upon us these last 12 years or 112 years,
depending upon how you look at it, relieved from our shoulders.
All we want is to have that relief and to let us enjoy the beauty
and live in harmony in this small community.
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As you get down through the list of witnesses, I am sure you will
hear some comments in opposition to this legislation. The only
thing that I can say about that is that the people in opposition to
this actually started the action and initiated the court action in the
first place. Their motives for opposition are only known to them.

I also want to take the opportunity to say that this is a fair com-
promise, accepted by a tremendous majority of all of those people
who are involved. .

As a public official in the town of Gay Head, I represent all of
the people, and I am in an awkward position, because there should
be no doubt that I strongly lean in favor of the Wampanoag Tribal
Council. But I have refrained through the course of this litigation
from becoming an active participant in the Wampanoag Tribal
Council. _ .

And with that in mind, I would like to use the rest of my time
here today, giving a different position from those you will hear

today. You hear from the Indian people, you hear from the non-

Indian people, but there is another group of people that are affect-
ed deeply by this problem that we have, and that is the people who
are non-Indian who are not in the Taxpayers Association, and this
affects them as righteously as it affects all of us. And while they
may be nonpolitical in the sense that they do not belong to the
Taxpayers Association, they are not represented here today, but
they should be heard. - :

I would like to have entered into the record an application for
abatement of real estate tax by a non-Indian person from Gay
Head, and just read from his statement as to why he feels he

should be entitled to an abatement on his property tax in Gay
Head. It is very short.

Mr. TaYLOR. We will be very happy to make that a part of the
record at the conclusion of your remarks, and please feel free to
read what you want to read.

Mr. MapisoN. Thank you.

In the early 1970’s we listed this property, subject for his property, for sale. We
could not sell due to the initiation of the local dispute which resulted in the refusal
l;ly ﬁ;ancial institutions to consider the financing of properties in the Town of Gay

ead.

This dispuie went on and on for years to our detriment. In 1985, we were close to
a sale to a bonafide buyer who was ready, willing and able to purchase the property.
We were refused a permit for a standard minimum septic system for one house on
these 22 acres of property.

The presentation was based on a reasonable request for variance made necessary
due to the continual change of setback requirements to where they are double those
required by the State over the 12-year period of the ongoing dispute referred to. In
all these years we have contributed to the town. The town has never contributed to
us. We help pay for the services utilized by the people who are allowed to live in the
town and to build on their property. Qur property, presently assessed for $145,000,
continues to be taxed even though we and our sons are put in the position of being
unable to use any of the servicesfor which we pay. :

This discrimination has resulted in an unfair and -inequitable situation.

It is a serious problem. You are the only people who can help us
out. Please give us that help.

I will conclude my comments with that. Thank you.

Mr. TavLor. Thank you. Is the other gentlemen here?

[Prepared statement of Mr. Madison appears in the appendix.]
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STATEMENT OF MARC WIDDISS, CHAIRMAN, GAY HEAD BOARD
) OF SELECTMEN

. Wippiss. Yes; Thank you. '

ﬁ; naIrI:le is Marc Widdiss. I am the chairman of the Board of
Selectmen in Gay Head, and also I am a m.ember of the Wampar}s
oag Tribe. I want to thank you all for having us here toady. It is
the very significant part of this whole process. }

I ga?((a sElr)lmitted a statement that I request be made part of the
record. I just want to add a few thoughts, a few personal thoughts,
to the testimony. .

oAs far back ays I can remember, the town of Gay Head has had a
special significance to me. As a child, I would be packed off in a car
with my two brothers and sister who would be brought to the
island where we could enjoy the clean air, the clean beaches in its

tural beauty. i ) A o
naA:r?g"rew olyder, I realized that there was something more signifi-
cant to that bond. I knew there was deeper feeling that was in-

d, and it certainly guided me at times. o .
Vo%:,i?lalﬁ'x,l 10 years ag(})', 1 made part of the most significant decisiora
in my life. I decided to move to Gay'Head.. Ten years later, I am
still very comfortable with that move. I am into my sgcon_d term as
a selectman in town, and I can see myself contributing for a
number of years to the town, both as a selectman and as a member

. of the Indian community.

The favorable passage of this legislation, I believe, will ‘perhaps
open up the opportunities for a number of other Gay Head Indians
that are not living on the island, to.perhaps fu}ﬁll their dreams of
coming back and living with the community that they belong to.

If there are any questions, I would be happy to answer them. ‘

Thank you very much. :

Mri.i TA!);LOR. Wye may have some when we conclude the remarks.

Mr. Vanderhoop.

STATEMENT OF DAVID VANDERHQOP, SELECTMAN, GAY HEAD
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. VANDERHOOP. Mr. Chairman, and m‘emb:;st_of the committee, -
hank you for giving me this time to voice my testimony.
’ -?I;myDavid %and%rhoop, selectman representative in the town of
Gay Head. I am a member of the Wampanoag Tribal Council of
Gay Head and a lifelong resident of Gay Head. I would like to tqke_
this time to summarize for you the reasons why I support and wish
you to take favorable action on Senate bill 1452, the Wampanoag
settlement. o _ .
The Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe has endured through the cen-
turies to the present and has been the vital element in the contina-
ing community. When vacation cottages and second ‘homes have
been left for primary residences out of town, it has been the Indian
resident who remains, keeping the institution alive and the town
oning. . o
fu%sttal realigze that we cannot change the hands of time, and with
this negotiated settlement we are not trying to do so. All we are
asking is the chance for us, including our children, as a Wampano-
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ag Tribe, to be granted the right to remain in Gay Head, where our
people’s heritage lies and will forever.

That is why I, David Vanderhoop, Wampanoag, and selectman
representing the town of Gay Head, have come today to voice my
support of Senate bill 1452, to ensure the tenure of the fragile cul-
ture of the Wampanoag people.

Thank you for giving me this opportunity to voice my support.
a [firepared statement of Mr. Vanderhoop appears in the appen-

ix. :

Mr. TAYLOR. You gentlemen are all selectmen of the town of Gay
Head, and that is the posture or position from which you have tes-
tified. You are also members of the tribe. Are you on the tribal
council by any chance?

Mr. Wibbiss. Yes, sir. -

Ms. BoyrLan:. All three?

Mr. VanpERHOOP. 1 have been, but as of a couple of months ago,
my term on the board of directors was ended
T l\gr:? TAavLOR. How many members are there of the Gay Head

ribe? : :

Mr. MapisoN. I think those comments would be better coming
from Ms. Widdiss. C ’ ‘

Mr. Tavror. I felt that maybe we had passed by a panelist here
that I should be directing the questions to.

Well, let me ask another question, then.

What is the current use of the Cook property?

Mr. Mapison. It lays fallow. The town owns it. We leased it on a
yearly basis to a local person who wants to engage in the market-
ing of herring. _ .. .

Mr. TavLOR. So the concept is a commercial activity as opposed
to, let’s say, a resort activity? :

Mr. MapisoN. Actually, members of the Taxpayers Association
and summer visitors from both Chilmark and Gay Head use that
property as a mooring spot for their sailboats.

Mr. TayLor. But it would be property that would be fruitful to go
into a fish business. That was the reference that was used.

Mr. MapisoN. At the time of the negotiated settlement, there
was a thought that the tribe might enter into a fish hatchery or
shellfish hatchery operation, and since that has happened, I think
they have not, you know, they have stepped aside of that position.

Ms. BovLaN. So what are you envisioning now, a marina?

Mr. MADISON. As members of the town, you know, I think we are
the wrong people to ask that. With all respect, I think you asked
the tribe questions that should have been asked of us, and you are
asking us questions that should properly be answered by the tribe.

Ms. Bovran. I have one other question. This has to do with the
herring creek. As I understand it, Herring Creek is also part of the
common lands that are being transferred on which no development
can occur.

Does that mean you could not dredge the creek or anything; the
tribe could not do anything with the creek, to make access between
the two ponds, for example, easier? Even though the Cook land is
right next to it, as I understand it?

Mr. MapisoN. That’s right.
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. . he
Mr. Wipiss. I am not sure we would encourage disturbing t

natural environment that is there. I think that for years it has sup-

ported that industry without significant alterations. I don’t think it

uld be a good idea—— . . .

Wci\/ls. BOYIEN. So there is no reason to do anything with the creek?

Mr. Wippiss. I do not foreseebai\n?y.

Ms. BovLaN. It is not navigable’ . .

Mr. Wipbiss. No; just if you had hip boots, you could ng.v1gate it,
but no };:raft. Thenk

Ms. Boyran. Thank you. )

Mr. MAHSETKY. I have one question, and that is, to be a member
of the selectmen, what is the Iifla‘}ion between a selectman and the

ouncil? Is there any relationship? . ) '
cmlt’?r. Wibbpiss. Thege is no official relationship. Later on, as far asi
well, you know, I say, as a selectman, as a member_ of the triba
coungcil, it is not necessary that—gosh, how can I put it.

Mr. Vanderhoop. We are just like any-other town. There are
lected officials in the town. o )
¢ Mr. MaHSETKY. You are elected by the entire community?

Mr. VanpERHOOP. We are elected by the entire community.

Mr. MaHSETKY. Not by just members of the tribe?

Mr. VANDERHOOP. No. N .

Mf‘. MAHSETKY. But your tribal council is only elected by mem-
bers of the tribe, rig}}g1 ¢ i right . :

. Mr. VanbperrOOP. That is right. : _ _

M§ Mamnserky. If this legislation goes forwfard, and you are offi- -
cially recognized, do you anticipate any change in the relationship
between the selectmen and the council? o "k

Mr. Wippiss. I cannot forc}elsee anything significant. I don’t know

hat would precipitate anything. - L
wNaIr.wTAYngR. Ipdon’t think we have any more questions. I am
z0ing to follow your advice. -
goﬁi Widdiss,yI think there are a couple of other questions we
would like to ask. We have been a little disjointed in this hearing,
and I wonder if you and Henry Sockbeson could come back to the
table for just a moment}:i ,

Thank you very much. _ ; o
I did hgve a guple of questions that I think we did not get an
opportunity to get to. First of all, Ms. Widdiss, could you tell us
what the membership of the Gay Head, MA tribe is? I am sure that
i lled out in your petition for recognition. o _
lsls\llpﬁ WiIDDiss. fn Jurr)le 1985, I did an update, and I believe the. »

It was 535. ) _
resl\)llr. 'VIYAYmR. Does that include both adults and children?

Mr. Wipbiss. Yes. ) .

Mr. TAYLOR. Approximately how many voting members would
s, Wippiss. About 350 o

Mr. Wippiss. u . ‘

M; Tavror. You indicated in your first statement that the legal
action had been initiated by the Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe, Inc.,
the structure that I think you are currently operating under. And
that ultimately there was a change in the membership of the cor-
poration, of the leadership.

When did the change occur?
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Mr. Wmpiss. In '76.

Mr. TayLOR. 19767

Mr. Wippiss. Yes. .

Mr. TavLor. I cannot recall precisely why I wantd that on the
record, but there was a reason, and eventually it may come back to
my mind.

Mr. Wippiss. Most of those questions will be answered in my
written testimony, because I have records of meetings, lists of how
we went about finding the members, and meetings that we had
prior to the votes, and things like that. That is fully included in my
written testimony. .

Mr. Tavror. We just have not had a chance to review all that,
but another question: could you tell me what the criteria for mem.
bership is in the Gay Head Tribe? '

Mr. Wippiss. Yes; we use an 1871 census that Dr. Campisi spoke
of, and he gave you the reasons why we settled on that particular
one—because there are several.

Mr. TAYLOR. And is there a blood quantum requirement for
membership in the tribe? o

Mr. Wipp1ss. No. , :

Mr. TayLOR. Simply straight descendancy——

Mr. Wippiss. Yes, .

Mr. TaYLOR. From the 1870 census.

Mr. Wippiss. Yes; a-direct link back from a person on that

. census.

Mr. TavLor. Now, let me just follow this. If that membership cri-
teria is followed over the next 50 years, the blood quantum ulti-
mately could get pretty thin in that tribe.

Mr. Wipbiss. It could, but there is no guarantee that it will. If
this legislation goes through, and we can accomplish what we envi-
sion, we may be building it up again, instead. of it getting less. This
is one of the basic reasons that we started the suit, because in our
minds Gay Head Wampanoags have always been a tribe; they have
always taken care of their own; and they have always known that
they own those lands. It is only in the last few years that we have
gotten any opposition to it, and we did not know how to go about
having it clarified until the suit was filed, or prior to that, when
we had gotten some information.

That basically was the main reason that we filed the suit. It was
the reason that we incorporated the tribe, not because we felt that
we needed to be incorporated, but in order to do what we are doing
now, we had to. :

Mr.: TayLor. I understand that. I don’t have a question with the
corporate structure.

Ms. BoyLaN. Subsequent to the 1976 election in which the origi-
nal founders, or some of them, were not reelected, were any of
their names removed from the tribal list that you are talking
about? Does it include those people?

Mr. Wippiss. Yes; it still includes everyone. We have taken no
one off the list.

Ms. BoyrLaN. You have taken no one off?

Mr. Wippiss. No.

Ms. Boyran. Thank you.
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Mr. Tavior. Did that turnover in 1976 result in a change of the
criteria for membership in the tribe? .

Mr. Wippiss. No; the only change was the governing body and
the people in control, more or less. i o

Mr. TAYLOR. So, prior to 1976, the membership criteria also was
premised on the 1870 census.

Mr. Wipbpiss. Oh, yes. None of that has been cbanged; no.

Mr. Manserky. Of the 535 members, approximately how many
live in Gay Head or the surrounding areas? i -

Ms. Wippiss: Roughly—you see, Martha's Vineyard is comprised
of six towns. Gay Head is the smallest, and we have members who
are down-island, as we say, of some of the other towns—but rough-
ly 250 of our members are on the island. In Gay Hegd, we have
probably, what, 100 to 125, but, there again I cannot give you defi-
nite numbers, because I can, like in permanently, but during the
summertime we have more of our members .come home for vaca-
tions, some to stay the summer, and the same with the down-island
community _ .

Mr. ManseTky. I understand that you have a health program.

Ms. Wippiss. We did a health hsurvex so that when we are

ized,we will be able to start the service.
ref\(if.n Manserky. What is the source of .funds for the health
survey? It is a total survey, not a delivery of services? )

Ms. Wipbpiss. No; it is not a delivery ; it was just a survey. -

“Mr. MAHSETKY. And what are the sources of those funds, the
survey funds? ,

Ms. Wipbpiss. The funds came from the ANA. )

Mr. ManserkY. The Administration for Native Americans?

Ms. Wipbpiss. Yes. S : : »

Mr. ManuseTky. You are not receiving any money from thg
Indian Health Service at this point?

Ms. Wippiss. No.

Mr. Manserky. Thank you. ) o

Ms. TayLor. Ms. Widdiss, I have one other h'ne; of questioning
that I would like to pursue, because I know that it is going to come
up later, and that is the feeling that this statement is not prov1d1ng
the tribe with an adequate base for economic development. We
have the common lands that are to be retained in their current .
status. [ assume that includes the cranberry bogs. The Strock
estate, I don’t know what economic activity that might generate,
but a part of the premise for acquiring property here is to provide
adequate land for affordable housing for members of the tribe, and
then we have the Cook property. o :

What are the economic development possibilities of the lands;
that are being acquired here, other than the common lands, which
arleVIs. Winniss. Well, the common lands we have no intention of
doing any development on. )

We filed the land suit because we were afraid that someone
would be getting control of them, and they would be developed; so,
they are out. . ] o . :

The Strock property, in our minds, principally it was for low-
income housing because of the location.
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The Cook property, because it borders the Herring Creek, we did
do a survey, and we has a program started with a fish hatchery
which did not pan out because the numbers did not come out right.

Mr. Tavror. The cost benefit ratio?

Ms. Wipbiss. Because we are a fishing tribe, that whatever devel-
opment we had on the property, the Cook property, would be relat-
ed in some way to fishing.

Mr. TavLor. I don’t think we have any more questions. I appreci-
ate your testimony very much.

I would like to call the fifth panel of witnesses: Frank James,
Thelma Weissberg, Helen Manning, Joan Pantadel. I don’t know
hovi' in the world we are going to get all of these people to the
table.

Mr. Hahn, are you the spokesman basically for this panel, and
then other people could follow with statements?

Mr. HaHN. Yes. :

- Mr. TavLor. OK. Why don’t I Jjust let you coordinate your own
panel here, and we will start with you. .

bIl\'/Ir. Hann. I was going to suggest panels of three, if that is agree-
able. : .
Mr. TayLor. That sounds fine.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT C. HAHN, COUNSEL, JAMES GROUP, GAY
: HEAD TRIBE

Mr. HaeN. Mr. Chairman, as you know, my name is Attorney
Robert Hahn. I represent the James Group, and I would like to
point out, if I may, that although I am a lawyer, I also am a former
Republican State Chairman of the Commonwealth of Massachu-
setts having spent 20 years of my adult life in active politics. So,
when I address the subject before us today, I do it not only with
appreciation of the legal principles involved but also the politics of
the situation.

And I would like to say this: That we are very conscious of the
pressures that lie behind this situation that is before us today.
Now, in the early 1970’s Senator Kennedy filed a bill which was to
do with a Nantucket Island trust situation that he was pushing.
And that was, in those days, in 1973, Senate 1929, and in connec-
tion with his remarks in offering that bill, which was later ap-
proved by Senator Henry Jackson’s committee which recommended
that it ought to pass. :

The Senator said, that is, Kennedy, they live on Martha’s Vine-
yard, the last survivors of the Gay Head Indian Tribe. And he Wwent
on to talk about the status of their lands. He ended his remarks by
saying something which I think is most significant: We cannot turn
back the clock and restore to the Indians of this country all they
once had, but where we have an opportunity, as we do on Martha’s
Vineyard, and with this legislation, meaning his island trust bill,
we should make an effort and a determined effort to restore to the
Indians what is rightfully theirs. ‘

Now, in the recommendation by Senator Jackson’s committee, it
was recommended the Interior Secretary shall transfer such land

to the Wampanoag Indian Tribe of Gay Head without consider-
ation, to be held in tribal trust status.
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. Chai _ i )
ﬂgyﬁ‘%ﬁ.aﬁgaﬁahn, pardon me, could you give me the bill

| £ number again and the Congress, and what page of the: Congression-
al Record you are looking at?

. . This was Senate 1929 in 1973. o
%; P'II“:P;iIOR. l.lsknd you were reading from the Congressional

B Record?

Mr. Haun. I was reading from the Congressional Record of May
31, 1973, page 1&‘7}5;79,kand from page 17585. .
. Thank you. ] )
. %i }‘{f\‘iing.RNovz fro)r'n my point of view, with the basic re§popts1—
bility of trying to help these people in the James Group, theérns{l. u-
ation, we think that this language sets the tone. We are not talking
about turning the clock back, as Senator Kennedy said; butlygp aﬁ'e
very interested in doing whatever is feasible legally and politically
to return to the Indians what is rightfully theirs. rainly if
'~ We know that cannot be;l dolr(iebui1 its ,entflretgs, (Paurf bceertam y i
i ortunity, it should be done as far .
th%;z lﬁnatl)lxlvotplg.t thereyare certain basic facts here that must be ai{a-
preciated. First off, you are dealing with a group of people w g
have been there with their ancestors for 4,000 years at leasti,‘ én
we are dealing with a piece of land in its entirety, the town of Gay

Head, that is 3,400 acres.-And has 16 miles of beaches.

d years ago, when the Commonyvealth of Massachu-
setlz\ltso vz;af)g-(g)o deal %unger, this was considered quite undesir-
able land; it was poor land, like the land at Chappaquiddick, p(;(})lr,
and not wanted. Today, with a great accent on summenngci the
great appreciation of water view, beaches; and so forth, ant de
Iand value has_ so jumped in the last 10 years—they had va5st¢}ela y
climb before that—but in the last 10 years, or even the last 5, there

j en an enormous jump. ) ,
hagoj’u \?Vteb:re dealing With-lJand and beach front wh1ch have become
most valuable. Land that was once given to the Indians bec%ﬁsez
nobody wanted it, now basically the impetus is to take awayh a
land from the Indians or make darn sure that they do not avg
any say over those parts o{' the lands which are so critical, an
: beaches are one example. : , _
yoi\l'lrr. James is going to popint out how many miles of beach there
are and yet how many feet will be left to Indian control. Senator
Kennedy said that what we are talking about trying to do f 1(:;)
return to the Gay Head Tribe as much control as possible. And,
Mr. Chairman, with all due respect, there is not one single thing,

either in this settlement agreement, or in the bill that is based . -

i i ccomplishes that.
upfg?u:zilg'hlt?al::tir wepmust recognize is there are 220 registered
voters in Gay Head. Of that number, 141 are non-Indians and 79
are Indians, which include 67 Indians and 12 Indian spouses. So,
the political control imd t}l1e glnzllitgc%lgpower at Gay Head is in the

-Indi verwhelmingly: 0 79. o
no’II‘lhltz1 %lzlr;’s :eason, politi%eﬂly, that there are three Indian Select-
ment and Indians in other town offices is because they serve at the_
pleasure of the non-Indians who control the politics of the town;
and as long as they stay in line, they stay in office. If they dared
step out of line, they would be out of office. That is obvious.
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-We had a previous speaker representing the Taxpayers Associa- &
tion, and she talked about the terrible cost and drain on resources. § 1
Mr. Chairman, that group of taxpayers is all non-Indians, and they 38
are among the wealthiest people of any group that you could look L

to. So that, personally, I think, is just so much rubbish.

sociation.
Mr. Hann. I do not happen to know.

Mr. TavLor. There are 179 people in the town that are not :

Indian, or familijes?

Mr. HanN. There are 141 non-Indian voters on the voting list. Of -
that number, I cannot tell you how many are members of the Tax- |
payers Association, but when you consider some of the prices for }

which they sell and buy property down there, they deal in
hundreds of thousands of dollars. - Y many

$3,000 an acre, if I am not mistaken.

no effect.

That is a political device to try to add to the pressure of this con-
founded thing. '

Now, there are roughly 350 to 400 known adult members of this X

t .-b b . . : e
.tribe who have the right to vote under the so-called tribal council E tions—we are talking two different entities.

rules, but the fact of the matter is that when this tribal council in-

_ 1<i2rpora}1‘fled, tvtvas forrlr)led il_l the early seventies, 1971 or 1972, as a :
assac i i i o y . .
: achusetts membership nonprofit corporation, it was with the g not 10 years of intense negotiations. This thing lay idle from prob-

some economic benefit. And it is very true. Those that were the & ably the early 1970’s until the early 1980’s without anything sub-

* stantially taking place. Then there was an intense effort by the -

idea of trying to engender some Indian programs that might be of

early leaders of that were much the people who are here today in
opposition to this proposed settlement and your bill.

It is true, too, that they are the ones that started the one lawsuit
that is referred to in the settlement agreement and your bill, but
they did it on the advice of Mr. Sockbeson’s predecessor, Tom
Tqreen,_ who said that, in his view, the tribal council could bring
this action on behalf of the tribe legally. But I call your attention
to the fact——

Mr. TAvLoR. You mean as a State incorporated organization?

Mr. Haun. Right.

Mr. TavLor. OK.

Mr. Hann. Conzeguently, they brought the action. Almost imime-
diately, however, the special town counsel retained by the town of
Gay Head filed his appearance in court, and strongly opposed this
tribal council action. It is a matter of record, which is among the
papers that I gave you before the hearing, there is an extract of his
remarks, Douglas Randall, special counsel to Gay Head, in which

he challenges the right of the tribal council to bring this acti
behalf of the tribe. Fing TS action on

Mr. TavyLor. Who is this person?

Mr. HagnN. That was Randall. His remarks are among the group
of papers I gave you, and it says at the top—it gives his name—and
that is from this particular law case that you refer to, and he
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E brought a motion to dismiss; said the tribal council is not the
- ruling group of this tribe; under the law it cannot be. It is not the
= tribe, and what powers it has are a matter of State law, and you
k- will notice at the end that Mr. Tureen agreed that the question of
# the legal powers of this corporation was a question of Massachu-

Mr. TayLor. How many members are there in the Taxpayers As- : setts law, and, therefore, added the tribe. He brought an amended

complaint, and he added the tribe as a party plaintiff. )
~Mr. TAYLOR. What is the difference between the membership of

§ the tribe, itself, as opposed to the incorporation that brought the

original action? - _
Mr. HaunN. Well, Mr. Chairman, when the corporation was

k. formed, it had a provision in it that all members of the Wampan-
. oag Gay Head Tribe would automatically be members of the tribal
3 council. When we came into this picture, around 1980 or 1981, and

. 9 o1 ings imi long— tainly could not
Mrs. Onassis bought 375 acres just a few years back which ad- & reviewed these things as time went along—we certainly

.joins a lot of these for, I recall $1.1 million, or $1.2 million, about $ ing—but, at ang rate, we finally—we stumbled on the statement by
_ - h . & Attorney Ran
_They talk about clouds on title; it has no effect on land transac- . : ) ; i il di
tions down there. The other witnesses who follow from the Indian & Tureen in the early 1970’s as showing that the tribal council did

community can tell you of many that they know of. There has been B was never transmitted to the then leadership of the tribal council.

I They labored under the opinion all the way down through until we
g advised them differently that the tribal council did have that

do it all at once, because it is very complex and very time-consum-
all which quotes not only him, but quotes Mr.

not have the legal power, and Mr. Tureen agreed. That information:

power. So we showed them. v .
Mr. TayLor. But, basically, the membership of the two organiza-

Mr. Haun. That’s right, but, as things developed, and as the
principles of settlement that they referred to, you know, that were

Taxpayers Association through to a huge 1-page ad in which they

® talked about this terrible cloud hanging over Gay Head. All other

communities in Massachusetts were able to get the sun through to

E' shine on them with the warm rays, and all that, but not at Gay

Head; they had this terrible cloud hanging over them, and they

B started to create a public relations pressure to force this settle-
E ment, and that is when all this agitation started. That is when the

James Group, who were very disturbed over the course of some of

1 ; this, came to us and asked us if we would help them. .

. We did not know beans about any of it at all. We had to start

from scratch. But as we learned more about it and in an analysis

mIiQL5 S

we gave to Mr. James, which I gave you copies of this morning, a

: letter dated August of 1981, in which.I analyzed for him all the

ideas behind the proposed settlement, which are essentially what is
before us today, and pointed out all the reasons why, from our
view, it looked like a very poor thing, because they are talking
about restoring the sovereignty, creating a land base, giving the
tribe control over its own affairs, and all of that. That is absolute
rubbish, Mr. Chairman, because, as you know, from reviewing the
settlement agreement, this was essentially drawn by the non-Indi-
ans, and it gives them—the non-Indians—essentially what  they
want and the Indians get nothing.
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Now, the non-Indians have got a group of Indians who are will-
ing to play ball, but, you know, the Widdiss name keeps cropping
up. This is the Indian group that is agreeing with the taxpayers
group. They would be knocked out of power if they did not go
along. Mr. Marc Widdiss would not be a selectman, and he would
not be chairman. Mrs. Widdiss is willing to go along. Those that go
along with them do not know certain facts about this Strock land,
certain facts about this Cook land, and I am going to touch on some
of that, but those who live on island are here today, and some who
don’t but who grew up there, can tell you more than I.

But, at any rate, the basic thing is, you will notice from the set-
tlement agreement there is a creation of a tribal land corporation;
the settlement lands go into the tribal land corporation, and it spe-
cifically says that will be a State corporation subject to State and
local laws, and there is no way that this is trust land in the usual
sense, none whatsoever, and there are many strings attached to it.
. Mr. TavLor. I would just like to interrupt there for a second,
and, first of all, for the benefit. of you and the audience, I am Pete
Taylor. This is Virginia Boylan, and this is Mike Mahsetky. The
court reporter probably likes to hear that, too.

Also, T noticed the State Land Corporation in the settlement
agreement, but on rereading the legislation, I realize that that is
an interim device; that the land would go to the State Land Corpo-
ration, and that that corporation would be restricted in any party
that it could pass that land on to, namely, the only party it could
do so to would be the recognized tribe of Gay Head Indians after
the recognition process is complete. It was clearly intended as a
pass-through device. : v
: Mr. HAHN. Mr. Chairman, that may be the intent of this bill, but
et me——

Mr. TavLor. We may even be outrun by events in light of the
fact that the Department of the Interior apparently is going to
Some élp with a decision pro or con on the status of this tribe on

une 6. :

Mr. HauN. Well, I believe that the settlement agreement—for
one thing, it talks about all the parties to the lawsuit and all those
who are interested in this settlement, and I believe that your bill’s
antecedents say much the same thing.

But let me point this out: We brought our own separate lawsuit
finally. We did consider an intervention, but withdrew the idea be-
cause intervention law is pretty restricted, and we felt the legal
base of this land suit that was started by Mr. Tureen—the Non-
Intercourse Act—was too limited. So we brought one under the an-
cient principle, which antedates the Non-Intercourse Act, as you
know, and we said that because of this ancient principle there
could be no transfer of Indian land or dealings with Indian lands
except with the consent of the central sovereign, which dates back
to King George’s 1763 proclamation. )

That was the basis on which we brought the suit, and we brought
it as a group of individuals, individually, and as a class on behalf of
the entire tribe. And when we filed that suit in the district court, it
was dismissed on the basis that only a tribe can bring a Non-Inter-
course Act claim. They disregarded the fact that this was essential-
ly an ancient principle claim, disregarded it was class action, the
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case went up to the first circuit. The first circuit essentially upheld
the dismissal, but they came up with this weird reasoning, harking
back to the States’ rights theories advanced before the Civil War.

They said that the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, by holding
the fee title on all these lands, which it had pefore 1789, eéoupled
with its general police powers, had the right, in 1869 and 1870, to
try to make it possible for all the individual Indians to enjoy the
same right as all other citizens, and, therefore,.they. strlpped. them
of their Indian status, removed the Federal alienation restriction,
and put them in a position where the non-Indians started their
own incursion. They started coming in there, because up to that
time, there had been a real question as to how much could go on at
Gay Head as well as at Mashpee and some of the others. '

Mr. TavLor. Was this the action that you brought in 1980, was
it? )
Mr. Haun. We brought this action in 1981, as I recall; yes.

Mr. TAYLOR. At that time, there was already pending this other
action that was filed in 1974. _

Mr. HanN. That is correct. )

Mr. TayLor. So what you are referring to was handed down in
the 1980’s. )

Mr. HauN. In ours; right. That other one has never been tried.
There has never been any effort to move that case. It just sat
there. You know, that is another thing: Extensive litigation, they
never litigated. They never pushed. o : o

Now, at any rate, we brought up a petition for certiorari with
the U.S. Supreme Court, and, as you know, the Sol}cu:or General
filed a memorandum to the Supreme Court, in which they fully
supported both our legal position on the ancient principle ap-
proach, as well as on this class action approach, and the 9nly thing
that they did—and this is a copy of the Solicitor General’s opinion,
which I will leave with you—but the only caveat, so to speak, to
that was that the Solicitor General said that he acknowledged the
fact that there were two land suits, one by the tribal council and
one by the James group, and said that question was one of State
law, and it was apparently going to be resolved through some liti-
gation back at State court. L Lo e

Later on, in 1984, there was a bill filed to do the very thing that
is here today, to settle these land claims. We came down to that
hearing. That was first heard on the House side; and eventually
they decided 2 years ago, because there was such an even split, as

many within the tribe on the James side as there were on the Wid- .

diss side, that the legislation was not advanced. : ) o

But the Supreme gCl?)urt got wind of the fact this legislation was
pending, and finally at the last minute, before they finished their-
term, they denied certiorari. Now, they did. not say so, but we can
only assume from the signs that we try to read, as lawyers, that it
looked as though the solution was going to be a legislative one; so
they denied certiorari and threw the thing out. ] ) )

Mr. Tavior. Did they state the grounds for denying certiorari?

Mr. HAHN. I am sorry.

Mr. Taviror. Did they state their grounds for—

Mr. HauN. They did not. It was a simple denial.
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Mr. TavLor. Please correct me, or maybe you can identify for me
where 1 may have gotten this impression, but I thought there was
a denial of certiorari—maybe it was at the circuit court level I am
thinking of—where there was a holding against the 1980 action on
the grounds that there was already an action pending in which the
tribe was represented and also that the parties-plaintiff in the 1980
action were individuals, and, as individuals, did not have the legal
standing to bring the action based on tribal claims of the land.

Am I right about that?

Mr. HauN. Well, Mr. Chairman, as I said before, the first circuit

_opinion did talk about that, but the Solicitor General upset that.
We think, even though the Solicitor General’s opinion is not a
binding one, we certainly think it is a far better informed opinion.

Mr. TayLor. OK. And the Supreme Court denied certiorari with-
out comment. . .

Mr. HanN. Yes; but the Solicitor General issued this in January
1984, and recommended that the Supreme Court hold the thing,
and recommended that they grant certiorari and so they held it for
several months after that. But, as I say, at that time, it looked—we
had a hearing in June 1984 down here at the House side—and it
looked. apparently to them that legislation might solve the prob-
lem. And you know the load that they have to carry, we think it is
quite reasonable to say that they looked upon that as a way out.

But the legislation did not go through.

Now, this will be a little disjointed, but I will try to make some
points. I'will make them as succinctly and as quickly as I can.

Mr. Tavror. I will try to keep from interrupting you.

. Mr. HAHN. Here is one thing that bothers. On page 2 of your pro-
posed bill, “the pendency of this lawsuit has resulted in severe eco-
nomic hardships for the residents of the town of Gay Head by
clouding the titles”—the people that follow me will deal with that.
That shows a concern. But it is a non-Indian concern, Mr. Chair-
man.

The next thing is, Congress shares with the Commonwealth and
the parties to the lawsuit in the desire to remove all clouds on the
titles resulting from; well, what about fairness to Indians? Why
isn’t that the concern? We have had the devil’s own job all the way
down the line; granted, both of the Federal courts in Boston and by
the State courts, in trying to get across the idea that there are two

basic groups here with two different views, one willing to play ball
with the non-Indians, and the other trying to get much better deal
for the Indians, and yet the great pressure back there, unfortunate-
ly, is—let’s settle the confounded thing; we don’t care about all of
this intertribal dispute; we don’t care. We Jjust want to get rid of it,
and there are a lot more votes among non-Indians and a lot more
campaign contributions certainly than from the Indians, because,
by and large, the Indians are a very impecunious group. They
cannot go out and spend $1 million for a piece of land at Gay Head,
let alone $50,000 for a small lot. :

Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Hahn, isn’t there—it seems to me there is a
problem in taking about the non-Indians having a greate vote. If
you are talking about the vote for the town council, that may be so,
but the testimony of Mrs. Widdiss here is that the tribal member-
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ship is in excess of 500, and there are about 350 voting members.
That takes in the membership throughout. ] b

Mr. Haun. That is fair enough. Now, as we pointed out to the
House when they held the hearing, and we have got a compilation
of all the pledges here in writing from all the people that support
the James effort. Now, it is true that it started out at, I think,
maybe—well, originally maybe 12 people grew to 40, grew to 100—
and now it is approximately 170 firm adult voting members of the
tribe. ) .

Now, those two elections that they spoke of——

Mr. TavLor. Could they be made a part of the recm_rd?

Mr. HaaN. I am lT?orry. ot .

-Mr. TAYLOR. Is that compilation—— . ,

Mr. HanN. Oh, yes, we will leave that with you. We don’t need
it. o , '

Mr. TavLor. Can you tell me then that was compiled? ‘

M:" HaAnn. Well,yat various times; 1983 are some of the dates;
1984 are some of the dates. It essentially speaks for itself as you go
through it. . i b N

Mr. TayLoR. And all these people are, in fact, voting members o
the tribe? o ) y

Mr. Hann. Yes; well, the tribe has never been given a vote, given
an opportunity to vote. These are always’tribal council surveys.
Now, in 1981, when they put out a tribal council vote on the princi- -
ples of settlement, there was a rough return of, I think it was—I
had the figure here. ) : E

aMr. TAgll,loa. The testimony that we received was 115 favorable

d 60 against. '
anMr. I'?EHN. And 60 against. All right. But that was merely a vote
on the principles of settlement, and a lot of people did not under-
stand it, and there was no opportunity given to the other side to
get out their views. It was kind of a sneak vote, but, at any rate, it
was, as they said in their own literature that went w_1th_ the ballot,
this is not on the settlement; this is merely on the principles of set-
tl t. : .

esnc;,elilt was a test. But you will notice that of the 350, less than
half responded. Then they took another vote, I believe it was in the
fall of 1983, and there you had 160-odd in favor and 29 against, but,
of course, at that time most of our peoplc_e doing their level best to
boycott the thing. In other words, we advised them to because they
had withdrawn, formally withdrawn from the tribal cquncxl,. which
we told them they had a right to do.

Mr, Tavior. Just to pely a2 slight devil's advocate, we cannot. -
count as opponents all those people who did not vote, because if, in
fact, you could have rallied all of those nonvoters to your side, you
would have won the day in the election. . .

Mr. Hann. Yes; but the thing is, Mr. Chairman, this vote was
not a tribal vote; it was not even taken as a tr1ba_11 vote; it was
taken as a vote of the tribal council membership, which is merely a
State nonprofit membership group. )

They diIc)l not seek a tribal vote; they sought a vote of the tribal
council, and we had already formally resigned en masse from the
tribal council. We had withdrawn from it.

Ms. BoyLAN. May I interrupt?
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Mr. Haun. Sure.

Ms. BovLaN. Did those who resigned get ballots?

Mr. HaHuN. Some did; some did not.

Ms. BovLAN. Some did; some did not?

Mr. Hann. Right. A lot of their names were struck from the
trllt)dal cBouncil’s nr}%mbership list at that time.

S. BOYLAN." There was testimony earlier that nobody’s n
had been deleted. Y v’ name

Mr. HABN. You have got to remember, as Mr. Randall pointed
ouyt in-1973 or 1974, after the suit was first filed, that you have got
to recognize the legal distinction between the Gay Head Tribe, the
membership of which is by right of birth. Mrs. Widdiss, or any of
her group, have no authority to screen who will be considered a
member of the tribe and who won’t. And the tribal council, which
is merely a State membership corporation. And that is precise-

Mr. TavLor. Didn’t we establish at the beginning of this that the
membership of the corporation is literally identical to the member-
ship of the tribe? ) - .

Mr. HAHN. When the corporation was formed, Mr. Chairman, in
1972, yes, they made them automatically members, but we advised
them later in the eighties that under Massachusetts law they had a
perfect right to withdraw from a corporation that they did not wish
to be members of, even though the bylaws, or rather the charter,
gave them automatic membership. That did not bind them. You

~ have a right to withdraw from any organization.

You can withdraw from the Lions, the Rotary, from anybody
else. If somebody makes you an honorary member or something,
you can turn it down. . .

Mr. TAYLOR. Or you can even withdraw from the tribe.

Mr. HanN. I doubt it. .

Mr. TayrLor. That was established. i

Mr. Haun. Well, I don’t know enough about it.

Mr. TAYLOR. It is a right of expatriation.

Did you, Mr. James, have a comment?

Mr. James. I would like to clear up just one point. I will be very
brief, ‘!’)ecagse I have other things to say. It appears that in many
people’s minds that because the tribal council incorporated, that
they would include all of the members of the tribe as being mem-
bers of their corporation. No one has pointed out the fact that in
an election for their officers, if you do not attend a certain number
of meetings per year, you could not vote.

Now, there are members of the tribe living in California, and 1
ask you how someone in California is going to get to Gay Head four
tlfrfr_les a year to attend the tribal meetings so they can vote for an
officer.

I think that is the answer in a nutshell, as far as the difference
between the Tribal Council, Inc., and the Gay Head Tribe of Indi-
ans.

Mr. HagN. By far, the greater number of people that are eligible
to vote are off island.

Now, again, T would like to point out something on the tribal
membership—not the tribal council membership, but the tribal
membership. Mr. Campisi talks about using the 1870 census as a
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base. We strongly disagree with that, because it is only a partial
census.- There was a very complete census made earlier in that
decade, in 1863 or so, by the ten Commissioner of Indian Affairs,
cailed Mr. Earle and the Earle report attaches a copy of the then
members of the Gay Head Tribe, which includes a number of fami-
lies not on the 1870 list.

Therefore, we feel, as an absolute minimum, that the 1870 list
and the 1863 list should be combined to give a fair shake to all the
families that were recognized back in those times as being Gay
Headers. And so I have a copy of that, which I will leave. i

Ms. Bovran. As I recall, the agreement to use that particular
roll was decided in 1973 when the council was formed.

- Is that correct or incorrect?

Mr. Hauen. That is correct, and yet—— 3

Ms. BoyLan. By those members who are now part of what is re-
ferred to as the dissident group. ,

Mr. HaHN. That is right, but Mrs. Weissberg will address herself
to that, because that was the only one that they were fully aware
of at that time, and they have since come to the conclusion, be-
cause various people come forward down there who are on-island
Gay Headers who say our families, our ancestors—are not on this
1870 list, but they are on the 1863 list.

And when they went and examined that fact, they found it to be
true. So we feel that at the very least the two censuses should be
combined so that everybody who feels they have a claim to be con-
‘sidered to be a Gay Head member will be so recognized. '

That is just by the by. ' : L. ‘

Mr. TavLor. You indicated that Mr. Earle was the Commissioner
of Indian Affairs. Was that for the State of Massachusetts?

Mr. Haun. Yes; it was. They then had an Indian commissioner.

Mr. TayLor. And the 1870 census, was that restricted to a specif-
ic geographical area?

Mr. Haun. Not to my knowledge.

Mr. Tavror. To the town of Gay Head?

Mr. Haun. Not to my knowledge, no. . .

Mr. TayLor. So the 1870 census, then does purport to be a com-
plete census of the entire tribe membership? : _

Mr. Hann. Right. But through some means that we cannot ex-
plain because we are dealing with over 100 years later, a number
of families were left off, and there is no good reason why they
should have been. And certainly they feel that they want to be in-
cluded. And excluding them by this arbitrary choice of the 1870
census is just not fair. o

Mr. TayLor. Can you tell us approximately how many families
contend that they were left off? _

Mr. HANN. I can’t, but maybe Mrs. Gentry and Mrs. Weissberg
can. » :

Now, Mr. Chairman, I would like to point out something on this
Strock land, if I may. One of the documents that I gave to you this
morning included a—bear with me just a second until I can find
my copy.

This is a group of documents, the top of which can be flagged by
Goodwin Proctor & Hoar. This is dated March 23, 1981. Let me
dwell just for 1 minute, if I may, on this so-called land base being
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created for the Gay Head Tribe. I hope that it is clear that certain-
ly under the settlement agreement, which is incorporated in the
proposed bill, there is no way that tribe will have control over this
land, otherwise the Attorney General would not have agreed to it.
. And in no way is the tribe a party to this agreement. The tribe is
expressly excluded from this agreement. They are only referred to
as the alleged Gay Head Tribe, and they are not a signatory, so the
only ostensible authority for signing away the Gay Head Indian
rights is through Gladys Widdiss’ signature as head of the tribal
" council, which I hope we pointed out cannot under Massachusetts
law or Federal law, be considered the ruling body of this tribe, nor
has the right te speak for all these tribal members, particularly
where about half of them have said they do not want to be spoken
for. : ‘
But, at any rate, let’s get back to this. The Cook property they
talk a lot about is not part of the settlement lands. It is land that
surrounds the Herring Creek, and, in fact, the Cooks were close rel-
atives of Mr. James. There are only about 2% acres involved there.
The title is in terrible shape. The town, I think, took it for nonpay-
ment of taxes, and it is not buildable. It is very rough land; there is
only a little bit of it, and it is on either side of Herring Creek.

So that really is not an important factor when we are talking
land base. : » ‘

As far as the Menemsha Neck lands are concerned, those are all
in private ownership, and the settlement agreement points out that
only if these people are willing to sell could any of that land be

picked up and added to the settlement land. And there has been no -

expression of any willingness by any of those people to sell.

-So we really come down to the common lands and the Strock
lands. Now, the common lands are 238 acres. They include the face
of the cliffs, the cranberry bogs, and Herring Creek. And expressly
in the settlement: agreement and in your legislation the beach
front, which is what? Whatever number of feet or fraction of a mile
there is of that and those common lands that are the face of the
cliff lands are expressly excluded from even the Tribal Land Corpo-
ration control.

And that is true of all the beaches. I mean, there are 16 miles of
beaches. Mrs. Onassis, for example, controls exclusively over 3,000
feet of -beach front and over 7,000 feet of front along a salt and

fresh water inlet. No Indians are allowed on any of that, obviously.
. Mr. TAYLOR. And no non-Indians are, either, if I recall. -

Mr. HanN. It is all barb-wired off; no trespassing. :

And yet, as you heard from earlier testimony, the Indians are
called a fishing tribe; but they are not going to get any fishing
rights back. The only rights given by the settlement agreement and
by your bill is the right to hunt except with crossbows and guns.
What are they going to hunt with? Stones, or slings, or what? That
is pretty silly.

But the important thing is, they do not get their tribal fishing
rights back.

Mr. Tavror. Well, that is a question that I would like a little ex-
planation of, anyway. We asked this earlier to one of the witnesses,
and I cannot recall, but just let me reread the question to you.
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What are the present huntingv and fishing rights of Indians st
Gay Head? And are they the same or different from others? '
Mr. Hann. Right now, the hunting and fishing rights of the Gay

-Head Indians, as far as I know, are no different from those of any

other citizen of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, and it is ouw
view that they should have a special status, because probably fish -
ing down there is the most likely means of income for the Indians,
Mr. TayLor. We are talking ocean fishing, aren’t we? L
Mr. Hann. Right. Well, I don’t know. There may be some interi -
or fishing that is worthwhile, too, in the inlets, but I know that yola
are talking scallops; you are talking sea clams; you are talking
bass. : : ,
" Mr. Tavior. Yes; is the right to fish those licensed by the State=?
Mr. Hann. No; the State licensing is done, really, by the townry
officials, and they can favor those they want and exclude those
they do not like, as some of these people can tell you. You know, by
having opposed a lot of this, they have had a lot of trouble getting
their licenses. - .
Mr. TAYLOR. I think we have another comment here. )
Mrs. WEISSBERG. I just wanted to say now that the Herring Creekk
has been discussed a great deal here. Believe it or not, today, the
Herring Creek stands unused. }
Mr. TaviLor. I think someone said that. ,
Mrs. WEissBERG. Now, this is something that is new in the histo-

-ty of the town of Gay Head, I am sure. There have been times

when outsiders have leased the Herring Creek, but this year no one
is using the Herring Creek, and when you think about our history
as an Indian tribe, where our whalemen were famous—practically
all of our uncles caught a white whale—and to think that Herring
Creek, it’s just a beautiful little creek, much of the walk is falling
apart, and there it stands. It hurts. ‘

I have not dug quahogs and clams because I refuse, as an-Indian
and a member of the Wampanoag Tribe of Gay Head, I refuse to go
in the town hall and pay $30 for a permit to get food for my own
consumption, and then, in doing research, I do know that up until
1939 Indians in the State of Massachusetts could go fishing any-
where in Massachusetts as long as they used it for their own con-
sumption. '

Mr. TAYLOR. Was that by virtue of a State statute?

Mrs. WEISSBERG. Yes; Marine Fisheries, chapter 130, was all
changed around, and when they did that in 1941, when it was all
settled-and rewritten, we were left out, as usual. .

Mr. HauN. Mr. Chairman, for the record, this is Thelma Weiss-
berg, W-e-i-s-s-b-e-r-g. She is a former commissioner of Indian af-
fairs for Massachusetts, a former selectwoman at Gay Head, and-a
lifelong resident. . -

To my left is Frank James, who was first chairman of the Indian
Commission in Massachusetts, when Mrs. Weissberg was a
member. He grew up at Gay Head. He does not now live on Gay
Head, and it is his name which is given to this group we call the
James group. -

Now, the last thing that I would like to address myself to, and
then I am going to let the Indians take over is the Strock land. 1
think that I pointed out that the settlement lands consist of the
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common lands, 238 acres, and the Strock land, with an alleged 175.
Obviously the common lands cannot be used for building. The face
of the cliff lands, the cranberry bogs, and Herring Creek are in no
way available for any building, any house lots. There could be, as 1
understand it, a fishery developed along Herring Creek, but Mrs.
Weissberg will get into that.

The Cook lands are not part of the settlement lands, and the
Menemsha Neck lands, nobody has indicated any willingness to
sell, so it brings us down to Strock, and it brings me back to this
thing with Goodwin; Proctor & Hoar at the top.

Now, the background of that is simply this: There is a gentleman
named Strock, S-t-r-o-c-k. He was a dentist, I believe, who lived in
Newton, MA, who had ideas of making a lot of money on develop-
ment of land on Martha’s Vineyard, and over the course of the
years acquired a number of parcels, including several at Gay Head.
Eventually, his corporations, went bankrupt. And so all his land at
Gay Head, along with other land on Martha’s Vineyard came
within the purview of the bankruptcy court of Boston. »

These so-called Strock lots were appraised in 1981. Goodwin,
Proctor & Hoar represented.the two trustees in bankruptcy, and
they had an appraisal done. Now, this is a cover letter, and then
when you turn the page, you will find an appraisal report: property
of Strock Enterprises, Gay Head, MA, March 19, 1981. And these
were done by a fellow—his name is James Howell, a registered
broker for the Commonwealth, a resident of Martha’s Vineyard for
38 years, and he has all his credits here at the end, and then there
is a map that shows in dark coloring where these properties are.

Now, I am going to quickly run through what he did. First off,
the total properties that he is referring to come to approximately
98 acres. There are no 175 acres here, number one.

So when they talk about all the 400 acres of land being given to
the Wampanoag Tribe for a land base, that is a figment of some-
body’s imagination or exaggerated talk. There are only 98 acres in
his report.

Now, he goes through it. Parcel 1—I will quickly hit his analy-
sis—Parcel 1: a 15-acre tract northeast of Marshaprill. Many good
water views, access by Old South Road, and Ancient Town Road, so
there are 15 acres of probably buildable land.

Parcel 2: 2.85 acres; no access; no road to the property exists at
this time.

Parcel 3: 2.3 acres; low wetland; no current means of legal access.
There appears possibly to be one building site on the southwest
part of the lot, if access can be provided.

Parcel 4: Approximately 11.5 acres of heavily wooded land; no
means of access; considerable areas of standing ground water in
this parcel at this time of year—March, this is; that’s spring, so at
least in the springtime it is wetland.

Parcel 5: 2.75 of an acre; no legal means of access. There are sub-
stantial amounts of wetland on both sides.

Parcel 6: All sand. He doubts that the town would ever issue a
building permit. Slightly one acre; close to sand dunes; beach sand
and sparse shoreline vegetation. No building permit on that one.

Parcel 7: 2.5 acres of sand dunes; not likely to get construction
permits.
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So, he sums that up by saying Parcels 1 through 7 represent the
total land of Strock that is free of title defects and partial interest,
but because of lack of access and environmental regulations, only
Parcel 1 could be readily marketed. '

Mr. TayLor. And how many acres were in Parcel 1?

Mr. Hann. Fifteen.

Mr. TayLor. Fifteen acres?

Mr. HanN. Fifteen acres. _ .

So, now it goes to Parcel 8. Together, some little lots comprise
3.65 acres of brushland. The title to both is defective, and there is
no access. The title, or course, could be cleared up if there was con-
demnation, but no access right now. -

Parcel 9: 5 acres, similar to the previous one. Title defective. So
that is a possibility. :

Parcel 10: 25.7 acres. That is where the Government during the
war had a loran, l-o-r-a-n broadcast station. The Strock people have
one-third undivided interest in that. They do not have the full title,
anyway, so the land is good, but there is a problem on how much
Strock has. '

Parcel 11: 10.2 acres in size; high dry land. There could be access
if there was a road built through it, but right now there is no
access, and the title is defective. So, essentially, it is no access.

Parcel 12: 11% acres. About 25 percent of it is wetland. The rest
is similar to the prior lot, which is OK. No access, however. °

-Parcel 13: About 3 acres; upland vegetation; excellent water
views, but Strock only has a half undivided interest in that.

Parcel 14: 1.17 acres; similar half undivided interest.

Then the appraiser sums it up: Parcels 8 through 14 are tracts of
land with defective title or substantial partial interests, and they
could not be readily marketed on a retail basis—primary value to
the other owners of the subject lots. ‘

So, what I am saying is, the government of Massachusetts and
the Government of the United States are being asked to contribute
$3 million—$3 million—essentially to buy the gtrock land.

Now, let me tell you one more thing about the Strock land. Oneé
of the recommendations that you will notice on the cover letter——

Mr. TavLOR. Before we pass beyond that, what was his final ap-
praised value of all of this land? _

Mr. HauN. $100,0000 to $120,000. I did not state it, but that is
what it is, $100,000—the whole thing—$100,000 to $120,000.

. Mré TayLoR. Does that show on the record you have been reading .
rom?

Mr. HAHN. Yes; it does. -

b Mx‘; TAYLOR. And is that record being made a part of the record
ere? : :

Mr. Haun. Yes, sir.

[Material appears in the appendix.] o '

Mr. Hann. Yes, sir; we will leave it. Well, you have already got

it.

Mr. Tavror. I have it up here?

Mr. Haun. Right.

But let me take you back to the cover letter. He says:

Enclosed is a written appraisal report with respect to these lots, appraised value,
$100,000 to $120,000 as contrasts with the proposed selling price of 5100,000. Since
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the appraisal is in accordance with the old representations 1 made at the hearing, I

believe it appropriate to enter an order approving the sale. The proposed order is
enclosed. Would you return—

Now, look, what happened, as a result of that recommendation
from the trustee who enclosed this report of the appraiser, a group
of unknown lawyers, calling themselves Anchor Pacific Partner-
ship, got an approved motion for an option to buy these properties
at $100,000. That was signed by Judge Lawless, and that stands
today, Mr. Chairman. These fellows are in the background, having
not even invested a cent; they do not have to pay the $100,000 until
they turn this property over. :

Mr. Tayror. They are having to make monthly payments on it.

Mr. Hann. I am sorry. ,

Mr. TavyLor. They are making some sort of monthly payments.

Mr. Hann. Not to my knowledge. _ »

;Il‘he thing has been held until such time as they might be able to
sell it.- '

Mr. TayLor. T would say just one other thing with regard to the
bill. The bill does authorize $3 million. First of all, the State is now
talking about kicking in. $1.5 million.

Mr. HanN. Right. ' ' :

Mr. TavLoR. It also directs the United States to enter into negoti-
ations with these people for the acquisition of that land, and——

Mr. Hann. Right. : :

Mr. TavLor [continuing]. If they cannot come to an agreed-upon
price to pay for it, then it provides for an independent arbitrator to
be named to fix a price and these people would presumably be com-
pelled to give up their option or sell it at whatever price the arbi-
trator fixed. - ' ’ '

Mr. Haun. You are absolutely right, Mr. Chairman. But what 1
am trying to show is that this has been held out all the way
through as being such a good thing, yet everything is on such a
flimsy foundation, including this highly touted Strock land.

I think that if you will read the appraisal report, you will see
how exaggerated the talk has been as to acreage, as to building po-
tential, as to access and all the rest.

I do not think this has ever been brought out. My son found it by
going through the bankruptcy records, a heck of a job, because
they are a huge pile, but he found this, and we found that motion,
and you have got a copy of that motion which was allowed by the
court, giving this option to buy.

So we have advised the James group that from the point of prac-
tical politics and praclical law, this whole thing has reaiiy got an
enormous non-Indian orientation because you have got this group
calling themselves Anchor Pacific Partnership standing in the
wings waiting for this money. They do not care whether it is all
Federal, or partially Federal, partially State, because you know the
bill 2 years ago had a provision in it which, thank God—you have
struck now—that would have allowed any moneys paid to be con-
sidered on a condemnation basis and not subject to tax.

So, at that time, they stood to take whatever profit tax free, but
at least you have knocked that out.

What we are getting at here is, the flimsy foundation that a lot
of this talk that has been pushed and pushed and pushed rests on,
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and it is all for the purpose of just killing off these claims without
regard to so many of the things that these folks are going to say
mean a lot. There is practically an even split. They are fond of call-
ing the James group dissidents, but the fact of the matter is, you
have got a group, you have got two opposing groups of equal num--
bers within the tribe with essentially different views. '

You have got one that is willing to play ball with the non-
Indians, and you have got another that is not willing to sell out so
easily. That is the way they look at it, and I think that that is es-
sentially all I can say.

I will leave things with you. : ) .

We got an appeal from a judgment of the Superior Court, Mr.
Chairman, which raises the issue of the right of the tribal council
as a Massachusetts corporation to represent the views of the James
group and speak for them when they don’t want to be spoken for.

We have got this membership list of pledges, which shows where
the James group support comes from. This is the memorandum
from the Solicitor General, and this is the 1863 census.

Mr. TavLor. We will take that into the committee files. We may
make that part of the record when we receive the transcript. »

Mr. Hahn, thank you very much for a very detailed statement,
and I apologize for interrupting with all the questions.

Mr. Hann, Not at all. I just hope that we made some of these
views come through. ) .

. Mr. TavLor. OK. .

[Prepared statement of Mr. Hahr appears in the appendix.]

Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. James, do you have a statement?

STATEMENT OF FRANK B. JAMES, LEADER OF UNITED
AMERICAN INDIANS OF NEW ENGLAND

Mr. Jamgs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the com-
mittee.

I am Wamsutta—Frank B. James. My mother was born in Gay
Head, MA, and my father was born in Christiantown, which is now
West Tisbury on Martha’s Vineyard. ' :

At present, I reside in South Orleans, MA.

For the past 29 years, ]| have held the: position of director of N

music at the Nauset Regional High School in Eastham, MA.

I have been involved in native American affairs in southeastern
New England for many years. I was elected the first chairman of
the Massachusetts Commission on Indian Affairs, when appointed
by Gov. Francis Sargent in 1976. S )

I am the current leader and moderator of the United American
Indians of New England, and I was president of the Federated
Eastern League from 1974 to 1982. : .

I was a member of the Wampanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head,
Inc., but I withdrew my membership because I believe this State
corporation is illegally representing the Gay Head Wampanoag
Tribe.

In addition, I believe this State corporation is acting in ways that .
will destroy the Gay Head Indians’ cultural, aboriginal, religious,
hunting, and fishing rights, even under the Federal laws designed
to protect these rights.
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I strongly oppose the passage of this bill before you—S. 1452—for
the following reasons:

No. 1: A State corporation, governed by the laws of an individual
State, cannot and should not represent an Indian tribe.

There is presently a suit before the courts of Massachusetts
- claiming that this State corporation had no right to sign this settle-

ment proposal on behalf of the Gay Head Tribe. Any decision on
this Senate and congressional bill should be postponed until that
suit has been resolved. I am sure our attorney can answer any
questions you may have on this suit.

No. 2: Although 1 have withdrawn from the State corporation,
the officers and directors have continued to use my name as a Gay
Head Indian to obtain Federal funds for the benefit of the State
corporation.

I have never received any notice of Federal grants that have
been funded to the State corporation.

I have not received any information or results of pProjects, sur-
veys, or studies that the State corporation has conducted, including
the census of the Gay Head Tribe and the petition for Federal rec-
ognition. : ’ :

I may have withdrawn from the State corporation, but I cannot
withdraw from the tribe, but the State corporation has never in-
formed me since my withdrawal about what it is supposed to be
doing on behalf of the tribe.

In fact, I have never received a current copy of the settlement
proposal, although I have read in the newspapers that the proposal
has been modified since it was originally signed.

I believe the majority of the entire tribe has not received a cur-
rent copy of the settlement proposal, -
1fI"his State corporation does not serve all Gay Head Indians as it
claims.

No. 3: The State corporation has used fraud and deceit to entice
Gay Head Indians to support this settlement. Members of the cor-
poration have told various Gay Head Indians they will get a free
house lot if they support this settlement.

But they have not told these Indians that they will still have to
get a mortgage to build a house; they will still have to pay taxes.
And if they do not pay, they will be kicked off their house lots.

And how many house lots are there supposed to be? This land is
to be purchased with the moneys from this bill has not even yet
been surveyed. Nobody knows exactly where it is.

Would you gentlemen, as individuals, buy a piece of property
when you do not know the boundaries?

And who is going to get a house lot? Is there going to be a house
lot for every Gay Head Indian? Do you think if I wanted to move
back home, as we call Gay Head, that I could get a house lot? But I
will bet you that officers and directors of the State corporation will
get a house lot if this bill passes.

In addition, the State corporation has not permitted all Gay
Head Indians to vote on this settlement.

And it has promised Federal moneys which it cannot deliver to
individual Indians in exchange for support for this settlement.

On page 2, on line 3, this bill states that the land suit by the Gay
Head Indians has caused severe economic hardship to the residents
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of Gay Head because it has clouded land title, thus preventing the
sale of property. :
This I1)s a‘.)?'alge argument. It is simply not true that land in:Gay
Head cannot be bought or sold, or that people cannot get ‘mort-
gages. It is a scare tactic being used by the taxpayers assoeranqg;to
frighten people. . oy e
If you look at the Dukes County registry of deeds, you will ﬁgd-a
list of properties bought and sold in Gay Head in the last 10 years
that is longer than my testimony here today. i . -
In addition, I submit for the record the following real estate ¢ads
from the local Vineyard Gazette newspaper, one dated May 38,1985,
an ad for sale: a 3-bedroom house, 4% acres, $470,000. Ong*oqili_:g}?-
ruary 14, 1986, a 2% acre building site for $}70,000. To this Ipdxan,
those prices are not severe economic hardships. N
I am further opposed to this bill because (it is nothing .butt an-
other land grab by the whites against the Indians. i
Who is going to get this $3 million that is to be appropriated for
this land? Not the Gay Head Indians. - o
dJust four non-Indian attorneys who offered the U.S: Bankruptcy
Court $150,000 if the Federal Government bought thexlancii* ‘f:'or $5-
million. ' : e
My math tells me that this is a profit of at least $750,000 for
each of the four. : o S 7
And why should the Federal Government pay to buy-Indian land. -
when the Indians have a good claim to the land, anyway? Why not
let the judical process take its course. . ce SRS
Perhaps it is because the non-Indians believe the Gay Head Tribe -
has a valid claim to its reservation. SR
In addition, under this bill the Gay Head Indians, will not own
this land, anyway. Nor will the land be hel_d in trust for them’lyy
the Federal é:vernment. This bill goes against all Federal Indian

policy for the last 100 years, which is to protect Indian land. :
This land will go to another State corporation. And who knows
what Massachusetts could do to this State corporation in another:
25, or 30, or 50 years. o R :
Supporters of this bill say it does not matter how title is held be-
cause it will always be Indian land. I say it was Indian land ‘in
1870, when the State of Massachusetts took it- away from the Gay
Head Tribe and made it a town, even when the Tndians voted not.
to have a town, but to keep the reservation. - SR . o
And what good has Indian land done thg»‘_'l\;[gx:rragapsetts;;p
Rhode Island? How many Narragansetts are living on their Indian-
land the Federal Government bought undér their ‘dettlement pro- _ -
posal? The Narragansetts are even supposed to ask permission
from the State before they can use their Indian lands. R

In exchange for this dubious benefit, the Gay He_ad.Indian‘s“‘ ¢

supposed to give up all of their rights forever, - _
f’gge 3, li;glzs 6—55; page 4, lings 1-24 of -this bill refer to e
guishing all aboriginal claims and titles of the Gay Head Indigns.
The United States has been trying to extinguish Indian rights
since 1786. And this is just another example’ of trying to ge ,
the Indian. : o e e
There are no hunting or fishing rights protected under th
tlement. Out of the 16 miles of shoreline on Gay Head, thiszn

) %
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State corporation for the Indian land will have control of about 15
feet, and they could lose that, too, because it is subject to taking
under this settlement.

Once this bill is signed, all that could be Indian in Gay Head will
be gone forever. For the economic: benefit of a few officers and di-
rectors of the State corporation and the white landowners, the Gay
Head Tribe will forego all of its rights forever.

Even if the Federal Government re-recognizes the Gay Head
Tribe still exists and never has been terminated, the remainder of
the reservation will be gone and cannot be returned to the rightful
owners. -

Those Gay Headers who presently do not live down home will be
driven further away from their heritage and their roots.

I say the passage of this bill will destroy all you hope to preserve.

You will unleash unrestrained building in Gay Head with the pas-
sage of this bill. Look what happened in Mashpee, which ‘became
the fastest growing town in Massachusetts.
- And look what this growth has cost them. The Indian cannot
afford a condominum in the town where he was born, .and he
cannot even find a place to rent. Now, even the wells are polluted,
and the water is not safe to drink.

In addition, passage of this bill will create more factionalism
among the Gay Head Indians, themselves, as they fight to see who
will get a house lot and who will get all the Federal money that
has been promised by the State corporation. :

I ask if this is part of the scheme of those who favor this bill? To
me, it is another example of divide and conquer the Indians.

Furthermore, I challenge you gentlemen to walk in this country
for over 60 years with a face of my color, and I am quite sure that
long before that time, you will realize that this bill smacks of pure
racism.

Why does the taxpayers association favor this bill?

T Vghg/ are they opposed to Federal recognition for the Gay Head
riper’

Why are they afraid of the Indians?

In the long history of the suit, not one Gay Head Indian has said
the purpose was to take someone’s house and land.

Because the non-Indian landowner puts up no trespassing signs,
does he think the Indian will do the same? Because the Indian
wants free access to the beaches, does the taxpayer think he will
not have it? Why does the taxpayers association want to limit the
rights of the Indians? To get rid of them? .

In my opinion, the true, honest resolution of the Gay Head land
claims can be accomplished by reiurning the entire reservation to
the Gay Head Tribe and allowing them complete sovereignty over
their own affairs. :

All landowners would retain title to their land. They could give
it to their children, or leave it to someone in their will. But if they
wished to sell it, the tribe would have the right of first refusal.

With the return of the reservation, the tribe would have a base
from which they could generate income to support themselves and
funds to purchase the land.

I am not proposing a harebrained scheme. I live next door to
where it has been accomplished—the Cape Cod National Seashore.
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: , land is being preserved and protected for the_ generations to
'(1:31;: yzrtl- pl:ople %i\lz)e in a house and towns quite successfully

ithin its daries. .

Wlfkhr:g :naltx)g‘g:) fnistake: the Gay Head Indians could govern them-
selves quite successfully, also. They have lived on Gay Head since
2270 B.C. They lived there well and in peace until the white man
ca%?‘.;h the return of the reservation, they could live there another

0 rs. v
2’% ?n?leslat‘ say that T do not know if what I and others who are op-
posed to this bill say here today is going to make any difference at
all. I wonder, in view of the way the Indian has been treated by the
United States in the past, if this hearing is a charade. o :

I know the forces and resources gathered in favor of this bill are
many. I know there are enormous political pressures being exerted
to pass this bill. I know some of the members of the taxpayers asso-
cation used to work for the Federal Government, and I know what

f influence that means. . .
ﬁn’gh%sénof us opposed to this bill have not got that kind of influ-
ence. I cannot even get a meeting with my Congressman because I

e this settlement.
opfp:slso know the lies that are being told: that only a few of us are
against this bill. Not so. The majority of us Gay Headers are op-
posed to this bill and this settlement, but Indians do not play
power politics well. v ]

And we do not have the resources to combat the lies.

For example, the town of Gay Head paid for the selectmen to

here today. ' s ) .
cm’;‘lﬁe gtlz':te coryporation paid—with Federal money—for its officers

here. ‘ : :
m'ﬁﬁ?ﬁqatgve American Rights Fund uses Federal moneys to pay
for the high-powered attorney to come and go in Washington to

b he pleages. _ )
lo?\/[in;:sbers I())f the taxpayers association can well afford to pay to
come if they do not already live in the Washington area.

I paid my own way down here today. In addition, I have to lose
income from my job to attend this hearing. But I will not agree to
the termination of the Gay Head Indians which this bill will do. I
will not agree to signing away the land. The land is sacred.

And I will not agree to signing away the rights of all the Gay
Head Indians to come. o .

(iaasl? ou, in your deliberations on this bill, to remember the
Indian philosophy that vou are responsible for your actions unto
the seventh generation. ] :

Seven gengerations is not a very long time compared to the 4,000
years the Indians have lived on Gay Head. » A )

The lawmakers who pass this bill will destroy forever the Indian
culture of Gay Head, just as if they dropped a nuclear bomb on
Gay Head. ] h

-In fact, S. 1452 is a nuclear bomb for the Gay Head Indians. The
faliout will be with us for years. ) )

May I remind you, in conclusion, that the Indian way is not nec-
essarily the white man’s way. As Sitting Bull said: “If the Great
Spirit had wanted me to be a white man, he would have made me
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so in the first place. He put certain wishes and desires in your
heart. He put other wishes and desires in my heart. Both are good
in his sight. It is not necessary for eagles to become crows.” Wam-
sutta.

Mr. TayLor. Thank you. v

(Prepared statement of Mr. James appears in the appendix.]

Mr. TavLor. Mrs. Weissberg, do you have a statement?

I would like to urge the witnesses to summarize, if I could. This
hearing originally was scheduled to end at 4 p.m. It was very inter-
esting, and we had a period here until 5:10 p.m.

At some point, we are all going to get kicked out of here, so I
would urge, if you could summarize, and we will make the written
statement a part of the record as if they had been read.

Mrs. Weissberg.

STATEMENT OF THELMA VANDERHOOP WEISSBERG

- Mrs. WEIssBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It is very difficult for me to continue right now, because, believe
me, I feel the same way as Frank James.

I think the thing that disturbs me so are the bold-faced lies.
Maybe I could summarize my speech very much, because right now
I feel sick at heart. )

I do want to say a few things, though. For instance, when Luther
Madison, the so-called medicine man, sat here, and Gladys Widdiss
sat here, and said that they were born and brought up in all this
time on Gay Head, it is not true. T am 59 years old. With the excep-
tion of a couple of winters, and a couple of summers, and maybe 6
years out of my 59 years, I have lived on Gay Head, and if I don’t
get any nails, any more nails in my driveway, if I don’t get any
more cutoff deer heads with a knife in their forehead—which I got
when my husband who is no longer living, was recovering from a
heart attack—and if I don’t get any more hate letters using his de-
ceased name, I will continue to live on Gay Head.

And I am going to continue to fight this. I don’t know how; I
don’t know if I will accomplish it, but just maybe, if worse comes to
worse, the thing that I would not like to see is two bands of Indians
in Gay Head. But that is just a thought.

Things that go on in Gay Head are not any different than any

other reservation in any other town, but the point of it is, we have
always lived on Martha’s Vineyard, and you know that is kind of
different. You have to go across the water. We have been there all
those years by ourselves. C :
I had a lot of things here. There are a lot of frivolous things, be-
cause having lived in Gay Head all my life—I attended the Gay
Head schoolhouse; I caught frogs beside it; I watched the boys
being sent for a bucket of water and came back with only a half of
bucket of water; I, too, had to stay after school for falling in the ice
when we were told to go on the pond; I listened to the boys tell us
of the teacher smoking in the outside john—these were the frivo-
lous things that I was just going to mention, but I will, you know,
continue.

I put up with the tourists when I was a little girl. I have my
oldest sister here—one of my oldest sisters—here today, and I, you
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know, used to sell pottery that was from the cliff. I used to hate to
see those tourists come. I though, well, they are kind of nice people,
even though they do use the camera all the time and ask you
stupid questions like what time does the light go on, and you would
say to them, at sundown, at sunset, and they would say, yes, but
what time will it go on tonight because it is foggy? You know, we
would just laugh at that. ) )

So I really know what it means to live on Gay Head, pick berries,
roam around the beaches. There were no no-treaspassing signs.
Some of the untruths that have been said here today, you know, it
does not make any sense. . )

Now, I—and my niece is also here today—spent 2 days in the
Dukes County Courthouse before I came here. Since 1974, there
have been 250 land transactions. Now, some of them were big
pieces of land that sold. Some of them were not, but always there
was that greedy person sneaking around to take advantage of a
little old lady tf":at is almost blind, someone taking advantage of a
woman, bringing her cookies, getting her to sign off; and we do
have someone here that is here because her family does not have a
house to live in and sometimes has to sleep in the woods. 5

So, you can see, we too, want this to go through, but we want it
to go through with our rights. I told you about the herring creek.
What Indian does not want to have the fishing rights? Of course we
should have our fishing rights, particularly if we could at least go
to the pond and gather shellfish and all up until 1970—but things
are always happening. Even Massachusetts has done so many
things to us; for instance, they send the buses down there, and be-
cause somebody cannot sell a hotdog or a Belgian waffle, they w1}l
tell the buses: yeah, go ahead; park where you want to; we don't
care where you park. o : ' .

The property—I can tell you one thing about property. When
pieces of property have been listed in the Vineyard Gazette, which
is one of the largest local newspapers, a number of years ago,
almost every person in Gay Head petitioned in the land court of
Massachusetts, and what goes that mean? Somebody has to buy;
somebody has to sell. We had little interest. Some geople ended up
after the long land court deal was over, they had 22 cents; they got
$2; I got $50. You know how much that land is being sold for
today? There are four lots, and out of that four lots, it was adver-
tised one week in the Vineyard Gazette. Those lots are being sold.
for $1,194,000. :

So when any person sits here and tells about those land sales,
that ig a bold lie, They have been going on since 1984, -

Somebody might now say; what kind of an Indian sells the
house? I am guilty of selling my house. I sold my house because 1
had to when my husband passed away. I am in the process of sell-
ing a camp because of health reasons and the trips I take to
Boston, Washington, telephone calls, and such; so don’t tell me that
you cannot sell. ' ;

I think that is about it. I list in my testimony here a number of
things that Massachusetts and the Federal Government have
taken, but, in ending, I want to say a couple of things.

~ As for the taxpayers association, I am ashamed it has many,
many Jewish members. How I wish my husband was living; he was
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a rabbi. Perhaps he could explain to me clearer the situation in
I(E}ayt Head. I hope and pray the same does not go on in the Middle

ast. v

My last statement will be: I find it necessary to tell you I no
longer attend Gay Head town meetings, not since Henry Sockbe-
son, the lawyer for NARF, attended the meeting where we voted on
the land settlement. That is all I have to say.

Mr. Tayror. Thank you very much.

[Prepared statement of Mrs. Weissberg appears in the appendix.]

Mr. Tavior. Next. we will have Helen Manning, Joan Patadal,
and Beatrice Gentry.

Let me just ask you, Joan, have you submitted written testimony
for the record?

I might say the record will stay open for an additional 2 weeks
for any other submission.

Ms. Parapar. This is Adriana Ignacio. She is a Gay Head Wam-
panoag. She is married to a northern Ute, and she has just recent-
ly returned home to live on Martha’s Vineyard after living in Utah
for 3 years. - : S ’

_This is Roland James, and this is Rosalie Francis. She lives in
Vineyard Haven, MA, one of the towns on Martha’s Vineyard. She
is a lifelong resident of Martha’s Vineyard. She has lived most of
her life in Gay Head, and now lives in Vineyard Haven, at the
other end of the island. -

_And this is Ms. Helen Manning, and she is a school teacher; with
friends, and she has taught in the Gay Head Public Schools in the
last 15 years it existed, in the grades one through six, and actually
the Gay Head schools was abolished because of financial purposes.
She taught in Oak Bluff. . '

. Mr. TAYLOR. For the record, the person making the introductions
is Joan Patadal. : ' .
Mrs. IaNacro. Shall I begin?

-~ STATEMENT OF ADRIANA G. IGNACIO, MEMBER OF THE
- WAMPANOAG TRIBE

Mrs. IenNacto. 1 am Adriana Giles Ignacio, a member of the
Wampanoag Indian Tribe of Gay Head. I graduated from the Insti-
tute of American Indian Arts in Santa Fe, NM. My husband is an
enrolled member of the Northern Ute Tribe of Fort Duchesne, UT,
and we have three daughters. We have just moved back to Gay
" Head, where we will be building a home and living there. All of my
life I have lived with, and participated in, Indian functions.

The Federal Government has a responsibility to correct an error
that they made when they allowed the State of Massachusetts to
wash their hands of us. From the outset, the interference and the
stance of the Gay Head Taxpayers Association has resembled the
paternalism which historically has characterized non-Indian rela-

tions with tribes nationwide. =

- Two groups stand to gain by the présent agreement: the Taxpay-
ers Association and the group of lawyers holding the Strock land.
How can we be.given something that was and is ours to begin
with?-And why do we need Paxpayers Association approval before
exercising tribal self-determination in assuring for future genera-
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tions what was and still is ours? It is not right for others to define
what is or is not of value and meaning in our tribal heritage.

The land settlement, as it reads, is saying that hereafter we can
no longer claim lands or even exercise our hunting and fishing
rights, which to some of us is our only source of income. The settle-
ment is an insult to any intelligent-thinking human being.

I object to the subdivision of some of the lands that the Taxpay-
ers Association has decided that we could acquire. For example, the
common lands, but not the beaches, that always were a part of the
common lands. The Strock lands, some of the lots have no right-of-
way. We do not know how much of the Strock lands can be built on
due to town and State building regulations concerning the wet-
lands. '

As I understand, the Federal Government will not spend millions
of dollars on lands that will not be held in trust and with so many
strings attached. For example, item No. 5, pertaining to the Cook
lands, shall not be part of the settlement lands; shall remain sub-
ject to taxation and foreclosure in the same manner as any other
privately owned property in Gay Head. I know of no other Indian
lands in the United States that are subject to tax by surrounding
towns or by the State that they exist in.

Any structure on this property is subject to Federal, State, and
local laws, including the Martha’s Vineyard Commission. .

If this settlement goes through as it now stands, the only protec-
tion we would have is that the lands be put in Federal trust status.

I ask you to be just and fair to my children and the remaining:
Indian people of Gay Head. We would like to feel it is still our
home. It is all we have left that we can call Indian land. The land
and the people are the same. :

Thank you very much. L

I also have a letter to you, to the committee, by Mrs. Shirley
Jardin, who was unable to come. I would like to submit it.

Mr. TayLor. We will make that a part of the record.

[Prepared statement of Mrs. Ignacio and letter of Mrs. J ardin ap-
pears in the appendix.]

STATEMENT OF ROLAND JAMES, MEMBER OF THE WAMPANOAG
TRIBE

Mr. James. I am Roland James, and I am a member of the Gay
Head Wampanoag Tribe. .

I come before you today to speak in opposition to the passage of .
this bill. Since the dates and figures have been stated over and
over again in the many legal documents that have been filed by all
parties during the 12 years this settlement proposal has been de-
bated, and, as we all know, statistics can be manipulated to bolster
any side one takes in an argument, I do not feel they need to be
repeated today. Instead, I am going to speak of the negative impact
this bill’s passage will have on my people.

I believe that the one thing that disturbs me most, if you allow
this legislation to pass, is never again, and I say never again, will
Gay Head Wampanoags, whether singularly or as a tribe, will be
able to sue for land, land which is rightfully owned by my people.
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I feel very strongly that it is wrong for any of us, Indian or non-
Indian, to feel that we have the right to negotiate or legislate away
the rights of unborn generations.

The State corporation has told people that if the settlement, as
written, goes through, they will be able to use the land as they see
fit, perhaps to build homes or make a living. This sounds pretty
good on the surface.

We should all realize that once government, be it State or Feder-
al, gets involved, one cannot even buiid a doghouse without having
to go through endless paper drills, impact studies, conferences,
meetings, and the like; in short, loss of control forever. -

If this bill is allowed to pass, we will have a little less than 5
percent of our land, and land that we can never hope to get.

I am also disturbed—— -

Mr. TavLor. Mr. James, let me ask a question on this.

Mr. JAMES. Yes. »

Mr. TavLor. Is it your contention that the land that is currently
in private ownership is, in fact, Indian land?

Mr. Jamzs. I believe that strongly that the 3,400 acres that was
originally the reservation down there is Indian land; yes, sir.

Mr. Tavror. That encompasses the entire township of Gay Head,
does it not? o .

Mrs. IaNacio. Yes, May I add to that, please? I am sorry.

1 was with may aunts at the county courthouse, looking up the
land sales that were made between 1974 and 1986. After the lands
were described, the lot numbers, and so forth, they all say Indian
land. That is how they are described. ,

Mr. TavLor. Well, I think the question or the point I am driving
at—let’s take Jackie Kennedy's estate. The estate has come up two
or three times today. She owns a title from the State of Massachu-
setts, or at least the county that has jurisdiction in the Gay Head
area. What I am trying to get at is, what are we looking at here as
an alternative to what is before us? Are you saying that Jackie
Kennedy's estate, as well as all other properties that are within
this 8,400 acres, the title has currently been issued to by the State
of Massachusetts, that that land should be taken from the current
pwg}nrs and returned to the tribe? Is that what you are recommend-
ing? :

Mr. JAMES. No.

Mrs. IeNAcio. No; I have never said that.

Mr. JaMes. I believe it was brought out before, when someone
mentioned that it could he put into a Federal trust, like the Na-
tional Seashore on Cape Cod, where these people would be allowed
to stay there, and they could will the house to their future genera-
tions, and-if they decided to'sell it, the tribe would get first refusal.
I think that was brought out before.

Mr. Tavror. Right, Let me ask another question. Are there lands
within the 3,400 acres there that are currently available? We are
talking here about common lands.- We have got the Strock estate.
We have the Cook property, dnd we have one -other——

Mrs. IgNActo. There are town lands that taxes are not being paid

on, the owners are no longer living—I feel-those lands should be
returned to the tribe. : '

71 -

Mr. TavLor. Do you have any estimate of the number of either
lots or acreage? :

Mrs. IeNacio. No; I don’t. No.

Mr. TavLor. Go ahead. I am sorry.

Mr. James. OK. I think it was mentioned before that a‘group of
four attorneys, I guess, stand to gain substantially if this settle~
ment goes through.

I would also like to state that the State corporation does not rep~
resent me in any way in this action. I withdrew when I realized
they were operating in a way that was not for the overall good of
my people. And since I withdrew, I have not been notified of any of
their meetings, nor have I received any statements, notices, et
cetera. :

Although I withdrew from the proposal, I am still a member of
the Gay Head Wampanoag Tribe.

In closing, I would like to ask the members of the committee to
realize that the Gay Head Indian people will not benefit in any
way if this bill is passed. By your recommendation that the bill not
be passed, you will ensure that the Indians of Gay Head will be
able to enjoy all that is theirs by birthright, all that is ours by
being born a Gay Head Wampanoag. Thank you.
diJ[{Prepared statement of Mr. Roland James appears in the appen-

Mr. TAvLOR. Thank you, Mr. Jamés.
Would you state your name again for the record?

STATEMENT OF ROSALIE FRANCIS -

Mrs. Francis. Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, my
name is Rosalie Francis. K T '

I was born and raised in Gay Head. My father was a fisherman.
There were eight children in our family. Today, only one member
i)f rgy family has a home in Gay Head. That is built on his wife's

and.

My daughter, Shirley Jardin, has tried repeatedly to get back
land the town took from us, the reason being that my grandfather,
in 1929, was too ill to care for himself. The town put him a State
hospital in Tewksbury, where he died after 11 months. - _

Everyone on Gay Head knew he was too sick to sign a deed. The
town won't lift a finger to help us. Another complaint against the
tribal council is, when they received a huge grant from the Federal
Government, which involves my nephew, Emay Francis, they solic-
ited him and persuaded him to go to a hospital for help and took.
him there and signed for his treatment. Now the refuse to pay the
bill. T have enclosed a copy. .

. Siiglning this land bill now would be devasting to me and my
amily. : -

Now, this is one that was returned. It is from Terry Watkin, in
Hyannis, the doctor. It says: .

Dear Mr. Francis, we were in contact with the Wampanoag Indian Council and
they feel they are not responsibie for your bill. You wiil have to resolve this with
them as we are not responsible for these kinds of matters. Sincerely, Lannie Smith.

Thank you.

Mr. TayLor. Fine. Thank you.
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The statement, other than the letter you just read, could we have
that statement for the record? I think it would help the reporter.

Mrs. Francis. This last one? The one I just read?

Mlt; TayLor. Not the one about the bill. The handwrittern state-
ment.

Mrs. Francis. Yes; sure.

Mr. TavyLor. T think it will help the court reporter.

[Prepared statement of Mrs. Francis appears in the appendix.]

STATEMENT OF HELEN VANDERHOOP MANNING, GAY HEAD
INDIAN PUBLIC SCHOOL TEACHER (RETIRED)

Ms. MANNING. I know you have my letter, and in the letter I
have listed the 14 points which give my reasons and this group’s
reasons that we did not like the settlement for those 14 things.

One of the things that has not been mentioned, however—oh, I
also want to say that Joan and I took this before the tribal council
and read them and gave our objections and asked them to consider
them. They just simply gave us token silence and just right away
voted no. They would not even consider them.

But be that as it may, .also the one—I am a retired school teach-
er, and I taught in the Gay Head public schools—Indian public
school—for 12 years, and now I am interested in the history and
the culture of Gay Head and Martha’s Vineyard, and I am finding
that in doing all of this history which I hope will lead to a tribal
history, the landmarks are one of the things that are very, very im-

~ portant to the tribal history of the Gay Head Indian, and those

landmarks are listed here that are now on private property, but
which we would like to have, not takén away from private proper-
ty, but have access to them my members of the tribe..

And everything that has been said here today is certainly, during
th}s last few minutes I should say, or the last few hours or so, has
said exactly what I would have said and the way I feel about it.

I also object to the settlement because it just is not enough. It
does not give us enough:

Mr. TAvLoR. Ms. Manning, I also have got a piece of paper that
Joan Patadal gave us last night, and the title is “Fundamental De-
mands Essential To Preserve and Maintain Wampanoag Indians of
Gay Head Heritage and Tradition.” :

Are those the same 14 points?

Ms. MaNNING. Yes; they are.

_er. TAYLOR. And you say those were taken to the tribal coun-
cil——

Ms. MANNING. Joan and I went there. Yes, we presented them to
the tribal council for consideration.

Mr. TayLorR. And when?

Ms. MaNNING. October 1983, '

Mr. Tavior. Fine. OK. Well, that will be made a part of the
record. :

{Prepared statement of Ms. Manning appears in the appendix.]

Mr. TayLor. I appreciate all of your testimony, and we will try to
get to our last group here.

James Faction?
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Oh, pardon me, I thought we were dealing with a—OK, there’s a
Mr. Sapio that wanted to testify, too. Why don’t you come up. Is
Mr. Sapio here? : ‘

This will be the end of the witnesses we have on the witness list.

‘Now, is there anyone here expecting to testify that we have nok

called on?
[No response.]
Very good. ) .
Joan, do you want to coordinate this?
Ms. PatapaL. Yes.

STATEMENT OF JOAN PATADAL, MEMBER OF THE WAMPANOAG
: " TRIBE

My name is Joan Patadal. I am a Gay Head Wampanoag. I live
in Gay Head, MA. This is Barbara Gentry. She is my sister and
currently is not living on Gay Head. She lives in Laramie, WY. She
works for the University of Wyoming. She is director of the Indian
program there. ‘ _ _

And this is Beatrice Gentry. She is my mother. She was the first
chairperson of the Gay Head Wampanoag Tribal Council, and this
is Sammy Sapio, a Penobscot from Maine, who joined us here at his
own expense. .

And we are here at our own expense. .

Ms. BovLaN. Do you want to identify your daughter, Joan?

Ms. ParapaL. And this is my daughter—I am sorry, Virginia—

this is my daughter, Beatrice, and she is in the fourth grade, and

all week. . , :

I have been here all afternoon, and I will be very brief, and I ap-
preciate the time. First of all, T just want to say just a couple of
things, and I will let everyone get on. .

It saddens me to come here and testify in opposition to other
Indian people. I think that this is the real tragedy of this legisla-
tion, that it is a little premature, it is a little rushing—it is just a
little premature. ' '

I think that communications, if they had been better on all sides,
not just the Tribal Council, Inc., with us, and also the Tribal Coun-
cil, Inc., and the town of Gay Head, and the Taxpayers Associa-
tion—I mean, this would have been avoided. It could have beem
avoided a long time ago, and so I understand- that the Taxpayers
Association have spent 10 years—they are talking 10 years as
length of time. Well, you must understand that the Taxpayers As-
sociation is not familiar with Indian affairs, and they are not famii-
iar with the land claims in other parts of the United States, and
how many years; and so 10 years, I am sure, to your knowledge of
Indian affairs, this does not mean a whole lot as far as time goes.

To me, as I am 385, 10 years does not seem to mean a lot of time
to me, either, because if someone says, where are you going to be im
20 years—home is RFD, 159 State Road, Gay Head—I will be there
in 20 years, and I think that the idea of hardships that the Taxpay-
ers Association talks about, I understand it is a hardship; yom
know, this is their second home; they came to Gay Head for a
summer home, and they wanted to keep everything pretty, and, of

she is to make a report on this hearing because she missed school
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course, the problem we have is that we never messed up the whole
island to begin with; we kept it pretty, and it will always stay
‘pretty, as far as I am concerned, if you let us control our own lives,

And if we have control of those lands which we have to have to
ensure their protection and our future existence as Indian people,
when we will always be happy on Gay Head, and we have never
ever sought to disenfranchise anybody. The land case was simply
over three small areas of Gay Head.

We did not sue for the whole town of Gay Head in the beginning.
We discussed it. We discussed it with Mr. Tureen. Mr. Sockbeson
was not involved at that point. This is 1974, and we talked with
Mr. Tureen about what our possibilities were as far as suing. Shall
we sue for the whole island? Shall we sue for certain areas of the
island? Because, after all, everybody knows that Gay Head had
four areas of Indian lands on it in 1870.

Gay Head was the State reservation. There was an area in Chris-
tiantown, at West Tisbury, which is called Christiantown, because
‘we are all good Christians there, and in Edgartown; there were two
areas: Chappaquiddick and Deep Bottom. =

So, in 1970, on Martha’s Vineyard, there was only one area left
of Indian population, and that was in the town of Gay Head, be-
cause the ‘other areas had become incorporated into the other
towns and had been sold off, and whatever.

So, when Mr. Madison, who is the tribal medicine man, set up a
town meeting last year, and talked concerning this land settlement
case, of why we should accept it, what its benefits were to us as
Indians and the benefits to the Town of Gay Head, his statement
was, let’s be a good American and vote for the settlement.

Well, I tell you, Mr. Madison, I know he knows if you go by the
front door of the town hall of Gay Head, there is a little plaque
there on a rock where Gay Head gave in World War I the most
men per capita of any town in Massachusetts; so, believe me, we
have been good Americans for World War I; we have been good
Americans in the Civil War, and we were good Americans in the
American Revolution; and when King Phillip’s war came on, the
Gay Head Wampanoags did not join, OK, with the Wampanoag
confederacy at that point. King Phillip’s war, in 1676 to 1678,
which brought out the wholesale annihilation of the Wampanoags
in Massachusetts. was fought mostly on the mainland and at that
point when the Wampanoags were defeated with the Narrangan-
setts in Rhode Island, our brothers. '

" Then we were sold into slavery, those that were not killed, and,
of course, we believe that as the boat rounded to Gay Head, the
ship captain took pity on the poor families and let a few of them

. off to swim ashore to us in Gay Head. I like to believe that story.

So, I am really tired of hearing about being a good citizen and a
good American, and let’s take the settlement and that is all that
we are going to get. And so I just wanted to say a few brief things,
and the only thing I wanted to say was: Mr. Madison, Jeffrey, who

‘is chairman of the board of the selectmen, who did not seem to

know much about the fishing project, he was assistant to the direc-
tor of the aquiculture project. He used to run one of the boats, and
he was the No. 2 guy. There was a director who was the marine
biologist, and so Mr. Madison has full knowledge of it.

"D .

He may not want to talk about it, but he knows of it.

Also, Mr. Vanderhoop, David Vanderhoop, was a student at the
Laramie School of Aquiculture in Bellingham, WA. 1 believe he has
a degree from there—I am not too sure—but he can talk about
aquiculture and development in Gay Head. .

Now, I think that all of this talk about development and the
reason why these lands have to have settlement and some have to
have trust status, and some of them won’t have trust status, I am
telling you, if they are not protected, all of them that we get, I
don’t care what you are talking about—I don’t care whether you
are talking about beaches or whatever—if there is not protection
for them, they will be gone, because I have a wonderful paper that
you and I looked at, you know, and this is the history of the fishing
project on Gay Head, and what is there after the blood death and a
few little old buildings, and God only knows what the vote is; so I
would like to now give my time to these other people.

Mr. Tavior. Thank you, Joan. ) :

STATEMENT OF BEATRICE GENTRY, FIRST CHAIRPERSON OF
THE GAY HEAD WAMPANOAG TRIBAL COUNCIL

Mrs. BEATRICE GENTRY. I am Beatrice Gen'gry, Joan’s mother,
and I was the first president of the tribal council of Gay Head. The
tribal council really originated because there were many organiza-
tions on the island who were looking at our common.lands. One of
-them was the conservation commission. They wanted to take those
238 acres of virgin soil and put it into conservation. - a

So, a group of people, Thelma Weissberg was one of them,_ got to-
gether and said we must organize to.save these, and we must orga-
nize a tribal council to keep these lands for the people because, on
record, and it is in this book that Joan is going to give you, it
shows the people who did not want to become a town. :

So we organized the tribal council just to save those lands. When
we made the charter, Gladys Widdiss sat there today and said that
we did not want Federal recognition. One of the objectives in our
charter, which you will have, says definitely that we wanted Feder-
al recognition, and we must have land for a land base before we
could have it. So that is a statement which is not—I wanted to cor-
rect.

And Helen Manning, and Joan, too, are going to give you the 14
reasons that Jeffrey Madison said that he does not know why we
disagree with this land settlement.

Now, I think I told you when I talked to you yesterday, I urge .
everyone to vote against the passage of S. 1452 because 1 do not see
how we can say you are going to give us something that is going to
be under Federal trustship. I want to have Federal trustship before
you give us the land. . - _

And that is all I have to say. o .

Mr. TayLor. Thank you very much. By the way, the 14 points
that you gave me I realize are in Helen Manning’s testimony, but X
would like alsc tc make those a part of the record at this point ag
pertaining to the testimony of Joan Patadal. X

[Prepared statement containing the 14 points appears in the ap-
pendix.]
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Mr. TAvLorR. We will have to make this pretty short, and we
want to get to the rest of the panel.

STATEMENT OF BARBARA GENTRY, DIRECTOR OFF INDIAN
EDUCATION PROGRAM, UNIVERSITY OF WYOMING

Ms. BARBARA GENTRY. First of all, my name is Barbara Gentry,
and I am currently working at the University of Wyoming. I am'a
director of their Indian Education Program. I have a bachelor’s in
social work from Utah State University, and also a master’s from
the University of Wyoming.

If you are wondering why they are western universities, it is be-
cause 20 years ago there were no Indians going to school on the
east coast, so I opted to go to a school where there were Indian
people, and it made a big difference in my life.

I have worked on the Ute Reservation, Northern Ute Reserva-
tion, for approximately 2 years. I have worked with the Arapaho
and Shoshone Tribes. This is my second time with them at the Uni-
versity of Wyoming. I am putting this into the record because I
think it is important that you see our involvement, not only with
our own Wampanoag Tribe and people, but also with other Indian
nations across the United States. .

They say we are just a small group of dissenters. This is not true.
Half of the tribe is against us. We have come here today on our
own money, and it is costing us money, and some of us really
.cannot afford it, but I think that we are putting the future of our
tribe before ourselves, and we are not trying to hurt the Wampan-
oag Tribal Council of Gay Head.

By the way, I am not a member. I withdrew when 1 found out
about the letter between the two lawyers, Tom Tureeen and the
town lawyer, when Tom said that the Wampanoag Tribal Council
was not the governing body of the tribe. 4

At that point, I said, well, what kind of organization is it? Also,
on the membership, that question has come up three times, and I
would like my mother to respond to that because during the mem-
bership—1I attended two meetings; I have not lived at home all of
this time; I have been out working, and, unfortunately, there is no
way for me to work on the island with Indian people. There are not
jobs to do that; the closest place is the Boston Indian Council,
where I worked for 5 years as the education director, and we had
programs there from day care to adult education. We serviced over

: 2}(30t‘;)eople a day—200 Indian people a day. Could you talk about
that?

Mr. TAYLOR. Well, what | am interested in is the question about
the membership, and then I want to hear from Mr. Sapio.

Mrs. BeaTriCE GENTRY. We started the tribal council by going by
the roll of 1870, just as they are doing at the present time, but we
said, in order to be given tribal benefits, in order for you to be able
to send your child to school, for instance, and get money, tribal
money, then you could marry away three times from the roll,
which would make about one-eighth, the quantum would be about
one-eighth.

Now, I can tell you that the roll was made up——

Mr. TAYLOR. That would be three generations from the——

Kill

Mrs. BEaTRICE GENRTY. That’s right, and that roll was left in
1970, when I left the—1976, I mean—when I left as president. ‘It
was left in the tribal council office, and, Helen, were you on that
committee? I don’t know whether any are on that committee here
today, but we had a committee that worked on that for 2 years. We
connected all the people from the 1870 roll that we could find, to
see, you know, who was eligible, and they made up a roll. Now, I
don’t know where the roll.is, or what happended to it, but it was
for tribal benefits. : ' » .

Now, we are not saying that they were not descendants of Gay
Head Indians. We were saying in order to get tribal benefits, they
could not have married away over that many times, and I know
that is the Federal guideline, because when 1 went into the Indian
service, I was given preference. . T

Ms. BARBARA GENTRY. I just have one more thing to say, and it
was a question that came up on membership, and if they are going
to claim every descendant, why did they not advertise like the
Alaskan Native Land Settlement did for their members, and also
various tribes in Oklahoma have also advertised for its tribal mem-
bers across the United States. ) o

Now, I have seen those in a Chicago paper years ago. It is a
common practice done with many land settlement cases before they
close the rolls to identify all of its members. This was not done in
Gay Head, and it was brought up that if you are going to claim in
any one of the tribal council meetings; it was asked that this be
done. And it was never done. '

Mr. TaYLOR. Fine. Thank you. .

Mr. Sapio. Last, but I hope not least,

STATEMENT OF JOHN SAMMY SAPIO, MEMBER OF THE
PENOBSCOT NATION

Mr. Sario. Well, I am always last, anyway, because this is their
problem. They have asked me to come down to speak about it be-
cause I have been through this whole situation. I can understand
what they are going through and what is happening to them.

Mr. TaYLOR. You are a member of the Penobscot Tribe?

Mr. Sar10. I am a member of the Penobscot Nation. Henry Sock-
beson is a member, too, but I have never seen him around the res-
ervation. _ 7

I wish he would come back and work for us-up there, so we
would not have to keep running down to Portland and talk to Tom

Tureen. He could work around our reservation with the Indian .

ople.
peve;)hat 1 would like to say: I am here to talk against: this bill, 1452.

Ladies and gentlemen, and members of the committee, my name
is Ganutch. My English name is John Sammy Sapio, a Penobscot
community name. It used to be the Penobscot Nation, but they
have changed it around, and we come under the community bit be-
cause of the land claim thing, but they still call it the Penobscot
Nation, just to keep the people happy. )

But since the land claim, it has changed. Big money deals—wells,
one of the things I am trying to say, I am kind of confused here—
but I am here to oppose the land claim settlement for the Gay
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Head Wampanoags as it will not benefit the individual members of
the tribe. : :

There is nothing in the settlement. It's a total sellout of the
birthright of the Indian people of Gay Head. It is like building a
social welfare nation like the settlement in Maine, as was described
in an article in the Bangor Daily News by one of our tribal people.

You will hear a lot of testimony here today for the settlement
which will probably be passed. This group has money. Why I am
saying money is because the people that come in and testify belong
to organizations that have money from the Federal Government,
like USET, BIA, and all of these.

We people, we have to spend our own money to get, you know, to
get here and to go back, so that is kind of a discrimination thing. I
think all people should be heard on both sides, not just one side.
The one side gets paid; the other side doesn’t get paid, so they have
to use their own money. ‘

Any everybody, I think, today here works to earn a living, and
they cannot afford it. But with the great spirit, the Creator, he
helps us along so that we can get to these places where we are sup-
pored to be. : '

. That money that they spend is supposed to go to Indian people
on reservations, you know, for jobs, welfare, education, and, as I
said before, these people have to use their own money, and the
people that have the government money, you know, can use that

money to pay their way down. :

- Indian people—I am just skipping around here—so, we have a lot
of problems in Maine now because of the nuclear waste dump.
They want to put a nuclear waste dump on the land, and the
people that are for this land claim, for the money part of it, which
comes to 300,000 acres that we had to buy, was our own documen-
tative land that we knew, you know, where it was. The three town-
ships that we lost, the trust money that we had, the Indian people
had got from the changeover from Massachusetts to Maine, that is
all gone. So now we have another trust fund. I don’t know how
long that is going to last because it seems we are getting into a big
deficit here, where we are almost as bad as Reagan. We are losing
all our money one way or the other.

The ones that talk of this land claim are for it. They talk about
how their land is so sacred to them, and they will fight for it. I
guess they forgot their ways. It is like committing the worst sin in
the white man’s religion, a mortal sin.

By talking on both sides of their mouth, what I call jumping the
fence, or an apple indian, red on the ouiside, white on the inside, 1
like to end by, you know, saying to the Indians of the Piute Nation,
who are stronger than any Indians—they turned down their settle-
ment. They had a settlement and they turned it down because it
was not going to benefit the individual people out there in Tacoma,
WA. .

And what I would like to say is, you know, they are following in
the footsteps of their ancestors who left us this land to protect and
preserve for generations to come. I would Fke to say that they
probably had NARF, Native American Rights Fund, represent
them, and that is why they turned it down.

9

Mr. TayLror. I think we are going to have to bring this hearing to
aclose. - , )

I would like to thank all of you for your testimony, and I would
simply like to observe for the record that we have three genera-
tions of family here, Joan Gentry, Joan Patadal, and Beatrice, who
is going back to write a report about what she has seen here, and
we will probably hear from your fourth grade teacher.

The hearing will stand adjourned. )

ereupon, at 6 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, to reconvene
at the call of the Chair.]



APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

STATEMENT OF HAZEL ELBERT, DEPUTY TO THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY - INDIAN AFFAIRS
(TRIBAL SERVICES), DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, BEFORE THE APRIL 9, 1986, -
HEARING OF THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS, U.S. SENATE, ON 5. 1452,
THE “GAY HEAD WAMPANOAG INDIAN CLAIMS SETTIEMENT ACT OF 1985.° )

mmembers of the Commi‘tte'e. I am please/d to present the
views of the Department of the Interior on S.: 1452, the “Gay Head Wampanoag
Indian Claims Settlement Act of 198",

I wilT ot repeat all the information and discussion that is included in
our February 5, 1986, report to the Committee on S. 1452, but I have attached
a copy of the report to my statement. As stated in that report we'oppose

enactment of S. 1452 because it does not meet the criteria for the settlement '

of eastern Indian land claims as set forth in the President's veto message on
another eastern land claims bill during the 98th Congress. These criteria
are (1) completion by this Department. of -its administrative procedur.e' for
determining whether Federal recognition of the tribe is appropriate; (2)
verification of the claim, and (3) payment by the State of Massachuééttg of

at least one-half of the settlement costs. )
TS, 1452 would settle outstanding Indian land claims in the Town of Gay
Head, Massachusetts, The settlement would terminate a Non-Intercourse Act .
c¢laim that has been pending before the U.S. Disfrict éourt for the District
" of Massachusetts since 1974, The lawsuit involves a claim to approximately
240 acres of land presently held by the Town of Gay Head as town common lands.
The claims have also resulted in the clouding of titles to certain private
lands in the Town of Gay Head, even though many of these lands are not
“involved in the Tawsuit, As part of the settliement in S. 1452, an
appropriation of $3,000,000 is authorized.

(81)
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TESTIMONY OF JAMES L. QUARLES III
ATTORNEY POR THE GAY HEAD TAXPAYERS ASSOCIATION
BEFORE THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
UNITED STATES SENATE

Mr. €Chairman, members of the Committee, I am James L.
Quarles of the law firm of Hale and Dorr, counsel to the Gay Head
Taxpayers Association. Since 1976 my firm has defended thousands
of landowners in Massachusetts; Maine, New York, and -South
Carolina who have unexpectedly learned that their right to possess
the land and‘hdmes in which they have invested their lives and
fortunes have been célled into question by the pendency of an
Indian land claim, I'am hdnored'to‘appear before you today to
testify in support of S. 1452, a Bill which would settle the
Indian }and clﬁims in the Town of Gay Head, Massachusetts.

Gay Head is a small town at the western-most end of the
island qf Martha's Vineyard. For more than 200 years Gay Head has
been a coﬁmunity in whichvpeople of various backgroﬁnds and
héritages have lived together harﬁoniously. However, in 1974 a
lawsuit was filed in the United Séates District Court for the
biét:ict of Massachusetts entitled Wampanoag Tribal Council of Gay
Head, et al., v, Town of Gay Head, et al,, C.A. No. 74-5826-McN (D.
Mass.). Although, by its terms, that lawsuit seeks only the
recovery of a portion of the land in Gay Head, its pendency has
clouded the title of all of the landowners in Gay Head.

Our client, the Gay Head Taxpayers Association, was
formed in 1973 to protect the rights of landowners in Gay Head.

In 1976 the Taxpayers Association voluntarily joined the

litigation as a defendant. Faced with the prospect of lengthy
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inordinately expensive and divisive litigation, the Taxpéyezs
Association twice éommenced negotiations with the plaintiff,
Wampanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head, Inc. The first effort at
mediation was undertaken by Dean Sacks of the Harvard Law School.
In 1981 another effort was commenced to settle the litigation
which threatened to divide the community. After two yearé a
settlement agfeement was reached. That settlemeht included an
undertaking by the Taxpayers Associétion to join with the
plaintiff to seek the passage of legislation which would bring'a
final solution to tﬁis dispute. S. 1452 is ghat final solution,
and we urge this Committee to report §avo:ably on it.,

It is not our purpose to argue here the merits of the
litigation which this Bill would settle. If this Bill is pot
enacted and the parties must return to the courtroom for its
resolution, there will be many dispuéeé among the resiﬁents.of Gay
Head. There is, however, no dispute that the resolution of tﬁis

'problem by litigation will be an gxpensive»ordgal for -all parties,
and one whicﬁ should not be visited upon the innocent residents of
Gay Head. ' '

The rights of the innocent landowner must be considered
in evaluating this legislation. Their right to ‘ownership and
possession of the land they hold is‘jeopardized. Consider for a
moment who the people are whose rights are threatened by the
assertion of this ancient claim. The vast ﬁajd:ity of them aré
homeowners who have acquired land and homes in Gay Beﬁd'within the

last twenty or thirty years, completely unaware of any ancient
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legislation or convéyénce which forms the basis of the plaintiffs’
c;aims. Here the ﬁampanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head, Inc.
claims that an action taken by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts
in 1870 permits them to challenge the validity of titles which are
now more than 110 yeérs old. The claim is, apparently, that state
officials failed to follow correct procedures when Gay Head became
a town and failed to involve the federal government in that
process. But my clients, innocent, good-faith purchasers of land,
had nothing to do éith the transactions in question, and should
not be at risk because of some claimed etror'by public -officials
who acted more than h_centufy ago. These private citizens now
face the pbssib;lity of a claim that actions occurring in 1876 may
threaten their homes and ptoﬁerty. Surely this Committee, this
Congress, and the entire Nation must sympathize with these
guiltless people who face the terrible burden of defending their

" homes and éroperty.

Faced with the horrible risk of losing their land,
citgzens such as the members of the Gay Héad-Taxpayezs Association
are compelled to defend themselves at great effort and expense.
The first Indian claim in which our firm was involved was the
Mashpee trial in the Massachusetts federal court. Mashpee is but
30 miles from Gay Head. After months of hotly contested pretrial
notions and depositions, the court ordered a jury trial on the
single igsue of whether the Mashpee plaintiffs constituted an
Indian tribe. The trial on that single issue took mote than forty

days, after which the judge and jury found that the plaintiffs

were not an Indian tribe at ¢
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no claim under the federal statute which is the cornerstone of all
these lawsuits. fﬁe judgment for the defendants was éppealed and
affirmed.

Tribal existence is only one of several elements of a
plaiqtiff's prima facje case in Indian land claim litigation, and
if the entire Mashpee case had to be tried, the trial would have
taken months. 1In addition to the legal fees that are incurred in
pursuing -or defending against an'Iﬂdian_land claim, the trials
require lengthy tegtimony for both sides by historians and otﬁe:
expert witnesses who also receive payment for their time, A trial
on the merits of all issues would likeliy take years of prepaiation
and research and would exact an enormous toli on the pocketbooks
of the landowners and all-the parties. Although the plaintiffs
often receive indirect financial as;istance from the federal

government in prosecuting these lawsuits, there is no,fedéral

' statute which entitles a prevailing paity to an award of

attorneys' fees in Indian land claims, and the burden falls on the
taxpayers of these isolated tommpnities to defend what they have
always believed to be theirs. )

Legal fees in Mashpee totaled approximately $250,000 in
1977, and trial on all of the issugs could have cost several times
that. The expense of defending against Indian land claims,
however, is almost insignificant when compgred_with the eno:mqus
uncertainties and disruptions engendered by ﬁﬁe nere pendency of
the lawsuits. Froﬁ the day that a group claiming to be Indians

first announces its intent to claim ownership of and possession to
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and marketability of the land is seriously impaired. And the
resolution of thesé claims is neither simple nor quick. For
example, our firm is presehtly engaged in the defense of the State
of South Carolina, several communities, and landowners in-a land
claim brought in the United States District Court for the District
of South Carolina. | That claim, which involves 225 square miles
- aptly demonstrates the complexity of the litigation of Indian land
claims. That case was filed in 1980. We moved to dismiss on the
grounds that a 1959 statute precluded the claim. The district
court agreed and dismissed the claim. The plaintiffs appealed to
the United Stgtes Couf; of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit, and a
panel of three judgeé split two-to-one -and reversed the dismissal.
We sought a rehearing before all of the active judges on the
Fourth Circuit, Those seven judggs split foﬁr-to-three and
affirmed the original pgnel's conclusion that dismissal was
inappropfiate. v

‘ We sought and received ég;&;g;g;i from the United States
Supreme Court. That case was argued on December 12, 1985 and a
decision has not yet been rendered. Seventeen federal judges will
have considered the threshold question of whether this litigation
may proceed, and the case has been litigated for almost six years
but no answer has yet been filed, and the merits of the
plaintiffs' challenge to the transaction have not yet even been
considered.

Enactment of S. 1452 will remove from all of the

residents of Gay Head the burden of facing a comparable piece of

100

litigation. We believe that the enactment of this legislation is

. the appropriate response for four reasons.

First is the recent decision by Governor Dukakis.to
support a contribution by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts td the
funding of this legislation. That action, as well as the _
Commonwealth's enactment of a Bill authorizing the transfer of the
Town lands to the élaintiff, demonstrates thg Commonwealth's
;ecognition that the burdens of this litigation should not be
shouldered by the innocent landowners who, by happenstance,
purchased homes in Gay Head instead of the adjoining community of
Chilmark or other communities on Martha's Vineyard. »

Second, S. 1452 strikes an appropriate accommodation
between the desires of the plaintiffs and the other citizens of
Gay Head. Section 10 of S. 1452 provides that the lands acquired

under this Bill and any lands 1ater'aéquiréd shall be subject to

_the criminal and civil laws, ordinances and jurisdiction of the

Commonwealth of Massachusetts. For the last 110 years the Town of
Gay Head has operated in the same manner as other towns in
Massachusetts. This Bill ensures that that jhrisdictional
relationship will remain inchanged and that the residents of Gay .
Head will not suddenly learn that some of the generally applicable
laws of the Commonwealth do not apply any longer.

Third, the Bill will remove the Eloud which has hung
over the land titles in Gay Head. Although the parties' ag:eemént
to attempt to settle the litigation by the enactment of this
legislation has mitigated the problem, the failure to énact_

legislation may have a crushing impact on the ability of innocent



landowners to transfer their property. In the course of the
‘litigation of thevuhgnpgg case, one of my partners was approached
by an elderly woman as he returned to his car in Mashpee. She
recounted that her husband had died, she had medical problems, and
her doctor had instructed her to move to Florida fot.health
reasons. However, because of the pending Indian land claim, she
could not get her house, her only asset, out of probate so that it
could be sold and she could retire to Florida. S.>1452 would
ensure that that injusgice does not reoccur in Gay Head.

Finally, and perhaps most importantly, enactment of
5. 1452 would rémgvg the cloud which threatens the relationships
.betw§en the residents of Gay Head. For Years people have elected
to‘live‘in Gay Head because of theif desire to live in a remote
community which welcomed pﬁople from diverse backgrounds and
promised an opportunity to return to the simpler way of life in
which your neighbors were your friends and a true sense of
community prevailed. However, since the filing of the litigation
non-Indian residents have faced the uncertainty engendered by the
'thteat that their title to and poséesai&n of their homes may be in
jeopardy.

Congress alone can protect the inﬁocent citizens of Gay
Head not only from the risks they face in the litigation, but also
from the cost and uncertainty occasicned by the very existence of
ciaims threatening those citizens' homes. Whatever may be the
sincerity of the Indian plaintiffs' belief that they were
aggrieved in the pést, we cannot forget the grievous losses which

threaten the non-Indian citizens of Gay Head in the present. The
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courts cannot erase yesterdays' mistakes, but Congress can erase
todays' misfortunéé. This Bill is an appropriate resolution tb a
difficult pioblem and we urge this Committee to report faﬁorgbly
on it.

I would be pleased to answer any questions any of you

may have.
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TESTIMONY OF HANNAH L. MALKIN
PRESIDENT OF THE GAY HEAD TAXPAYERS ASSOCIATION
BEFORE THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
UNITED STATES SENATE

Mr. Chairnlan, members of the Committee, I am Hannah L.
Malkin, a landowner. in the Town of Gay Head, Massachusetts and the
President of the Gay Head Taxpayers Association. It is an honor
to appear before you todéy to testify on S. 1452, a Bill which
means so much to the people of Gay Head.

Gay Head is a small community located on the Island of
Martha's vineyard. ‘It has long been famous for the magnificent
clay cliffs which overlook the Elizabeth Islandé. The lighthouse
located on those Gay'ﬂéadicliffs'has,vsince 1799, guided mariners
and more recently attracted tourists to.Gay Head and to Martha's
Vineyard.

My husband and I came to Gay Head in 1969 to purchase a
home. We selected Gay Head for many of the same reasons which
have attracted people to Gay Head'fot hundreds of years. Although
Gay Head is only 90 miles from Boston, 7 miles off of Cape Cod,
‘and 15 miles from the more settled H;rtha'é Vineyard towns of
Edgartown and Vineyard Haven, Gay Head remains a remote location
of extraordinary beauty. It combines areas of woods, moors and
dunes with breathtaking views of Vineyard Sound, the Atlantic
Ocean, and Menemsha Pond.

However, perhaps even more attractive than its physical
beauty was the fact that Gay Head offered the opportunity to enjoy
the simpler way of life which had vanished from much of America.

Gay Head has always been a small town. Even today there are fewer

AU

than 250 homes in Gay Head. For cehturies Gay Head has offered
the sense of commuﬁity which results from living in a small
community where.families know and trust each other.

To obtain the benefits of this sense of community,
individuals now members of the Taxpayers Association purchased
land in Gay Beéd_at considerable sacrifice and expense. In many
cases, the sellers were the individuals whosevclaim now poses a
threat to that land.

. In the early 1970's Gay Head underwent a change. At a
time when other eastern Indian groups were beginning to assert
claims to land, 14 people formed the Wampanoaé Tribal Council of
Gay Head, Inc, The Tribal Council promptly began to work toward
the transfer of the common lands owhed by the Town of Gay Head to
the Tribal Council. In March 1973, the Tribal Council proposed at
a town meeting that the Town transfer those common lands to it,
but the matter was never brought to a vote. 1In the Pall of 1974 ,
Thomas Tureen, Esq., who was then handling an ;ndian-;and claim in
Maine, filed in the Massachdsetts'fedgzal court a suit onvbehalf
of the Tribal Council against the'Towp of Gay.ﬂeéd., According to
Mr, Tureen's lawsuit, the oﬁnetship of those common lands never
passed out of the hands of the proprietors of Gay Head when Gay
Head became a town and the Tribal Council was the rightful
representative of the heirs of those proprietors. That 1awsuit,.
if successful, would threaten the titles ofval;‘Gay Head
landowners.

The filing of that lawsuit worked a substantial change

at Gay Head. The suggestion that any portion of the town lands



did not belong to all of the people of the town was a sharp break
from Gay Head's tradition as a close-knit community. Non-Indian
taxpayers and residents.became concerned that they would lose
title to their probezty, that access to the shoreline and other
natural resources would be lost and that the jurisdiction of state
and local governments would be compromised.

' Our organization, -the Gay Head Taxpayers Association,
was formed in 1973, I am currently its president; Our membership
includes more than 75 pPercent of the people of Gay Head who are
not affiliated with the Wampanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head, Inc.

. or others who assert an ancient claim to the ownezship of Gay
Head. Approxxmately 140 families are members of our organization,
In 1976 our organizat1on voluntarily joined the litigation
commenced by the Tribal Council as a defendant., From the very
beginning, our goals have been" to protect our homes and land, and
to return Gay Head to the harmonious atmosphere which attracted us

.to it. All of us also believe that there is an inherent and

‘ obvious inequity ih compelling innocen; landowners to defend their
titles against a claim based on acts occurring more than 100 years
ago.

In 1977, at our urging, Albert Sacks, then dean of the
Harvard Law School, became a mediator and attempted to resolve the
qisputes between the residents of Gay Head who were aligned with
the Tribal Council and those who were aligned with our
organization. That effort at mediation continued for two Years,

but was ultimately unsuccessful.
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Later, in 1981, we began another effort to attempt to
settle the dispute_which was tearing our town apart. For more
than two years Lawrence Mirel and Thomas Tureen negotiated.in an
attempt to achieve a mutually acceptable solution to the competing
interests of the Tribal Council on one hand and our association
and its members on the other.

In late 1983 we were successful in reaching the under-
standing contained-in the Joint Mgmoranduﬁ of Unde:sﬁanding
Concerning Settlement of the Gay Head, Massachusetts Indian Land
Claims. The Bill which is before the Committee today,'s, 1452, is
the result of that agreement, and, on hehalfiof the members of my
association, I urge this Committee to teport’favbtably on that
Bill. o

Our membership urges the passage of this Bill for three
basic reasons., ‘ S .

First, as our counsel will testify, the litigation of an
Indian land claim is an extremely complex and extraordinarily
expensive undertaking. Our‘membézahip of 6n1§ 140 families has
raised and spent almost $175,000.00 in an effoit to defend our
properties and to seek the passage of the legislation necessary to
resolve this dispute. We have been forced to raise and spend'
these funds despite the fact that no one suggests that any member
of our organization is in any way responsible for any of the

wrongs the Tribal Council claims were worked upon it. ;We are, of

course, committed to continue to defend our homes and property,
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but Selieve that the continuation of the litigation is a burden we
should not be forced to bear.

Second, in addition to the money we have spent, the
pendency of this lawsuit has been a severe hardship to us. )
Although the prospéct that the ;itigation might be settled by the
enactment of a Bill such as S. 1452 has spared us the extraordin-
ary hardships visited ‘on the residents of Mashpee and other areas
where Indian land claims are pending, title insurance compahies
are reluctant to insure the titles of_Gay Head properties. In
addition, banks havé been :eluctang to provide mortgages, thus
ﬁakihg land transaétions difficglt‘if not impossible.

Third, this legislation is a fair resolution of the
dispute. It produces a result which is des;red by the plaintiffs.
From oﬁr standpoint, not only does the Bill remove the cloud upon
our titles, but it'respecfs the expectations we had when our
members came to Gay Head. Our members bought their lands and
ﬁomes on the understanding that fhey were moving into a community
where the rules and regulations Qe;e the same as in the other
téwns in Massachusetts. It was for that reason that we
conditioned our acceptance of the settlement upon a requirement
that all of the laws, ordinances and regulations of the
Commonwealth of Massachusetts apply to all of the lands in our
town. That is what is contained in Section 10 of this
Legislation. That section insures that none of the lands in our

town will be exempt from generally applicable state regulations
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against gambling or other presently prohibited activities which
would ruin our town. -

While this bill does not provide any party with all they

" might want, it does provide all parties with that which they need

most. FPFor the Tribal Council, the Bill provides an inalienable
land base and a new opportunity to pursue their Indian ancestry.
For the Town, the Bill preserves the invaluable common. lands from
development, continueé its ownership of the beaches, preserves its
tax base and confirms its jurisdictional authority. For the
State, the Bill likewise confirms that Gay Head and its residents
are subject to the same laws and regulations ﬁsiany other citizén
of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. For-the érope:ty owners,
the Bill removes the cloud on their titles, removes a heavy
financial burden and provides an oppor?ugity to eliminate the
divisiveness which so threatens our community.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, on behalf of
the Gay Head Taxpayers Association I ask that you report favorably
on this Bill. Only the enactment of a Bill such.gs this can end
the expense, uncertainty and division which has'been visited upon
our town. The Commonwealth of Massachusetts has done at least its
share to make this settlement of this litigation éossible both by
authorizing the transfer of town lands and its expression of a
willingness to contribute one-half of the cos; of this settlemen;.
Now only Congress can effectuate the settlement which bqﬁh we ahd
the Tribal Council have reached and desire.

Thank you for permitting me this opportunity to convey
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Following the August, 1983 hearing, the Wampanoag Tribal Council of Gay Head,
TN e

the Gay Head Taxpayers Association, and the Town of Gay Head all made

&

& ", concerted efforts to come to a compromise agreement vhich all sides could
°§0"°‘”."' : comfortably present to their members for their approval.
.
-APRIL 18, TOWN OF GAY HEAD

J i i i tiny community
Ze, 1870 A3 I cannot express to you the change in attitude in our .
o("::t., o “\:‘h - GAY HEAD, MASSACHUSETTS 02535 after all sides finally ratified the agreement. It was as if a monstrous
%, (it

weight was finally cast aside.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JEFFREY L. MADISON

My name is Jeffrey Madison, I am a member of the Gay Head tribe and a life-
long resident of Gay Head. I come here today as a Selectman who represents
all of the residents of Gay Head, Indian and non-Indian, year round and

seasonal, and I support overwhelmingly the terms and conditions as outlined
in Senate Bill #1452,

I vould like to point out to the Committee that Gay Head Indians have

alvays held the Selectmen's position and all other elected town offices since
the incorporation of our town in 1870. Tt is my opinion that the government
‘of the Town of Gay Head has been the traditionally recognized government of

our Indian people since our status’ wag changed from an Indian district to a
township. .

We_ as Tndian People maintain- control of the Town government today because
we continue to outnumber non-Indian residents during the off-season
{October to May), when the annual town meeting and elections are held.?This,

hoiv'ever, is sure-to change unless Yyou, as our Representatives, act
favorably on this legislation.

Because of skyrocketing real estate values and a lack of an established
local economy, my people are being forced to move from the lahd we so dearly
revere.These problems can be resolved by the approval of the legislation
under consideration here today.

Throughout the ten years of debate between the parties concerned with

this problem, the Towvn of Gay Head suffered greatly. The animosity generated
on all sides of this dispute was not the least of our problems. At the height
of this animosity we had trouble getting approval, at summer town meetings,
vhen seasonal residents can muster their forces, for such trivial items as
fixing a Town Hall door, or such necessary items as replscing a thirty-

five year old piece of fire apparatus. :

During the summer of 1983, the Selectmen, after maintaining a neutral position
in the settlement process, called all sides together in an open forum. This
action was prompted by a particilarly vicious advertisement in the local

newspaper, paid for by the Gay Head Taxpayers Associgtion, which made an Island

vide appeal for funds to carry on their fight in opposition to the Indian
land claim. To our surprise, almost everyone on both sides of this issue who
attended the hearing awakened to the fact that unless each side compromised
somewhat there would be no alternative to a costly and divisive trial. A
prospect no one wanted to consider.

This agreement does not give both sides everything they desire. W'hat. .
it represents is ten years of struggle, give and take, of understanding an
learning the concerns of our neighbors, and developing a respect for those
concerns. .

It is an agreement which both Indian and non-Ipdil\n pecple who love
Gay Head can accept.

hildren and

It is an agreement that will provide land for our Indiam c 1 L

their children to build homes and maintain the unique indentity of ‘Gay Head.
Thus preserving the timeless heritage of our forefathers. .

This is an agreement that provides access to beaches for the summer .
visitors who have invested so much in the besuty each one of us enjoys in
Gay Head. .

to each and every
This is an agreement which has been presented fe.'.irly
person we are aware of who may have an interest in the outcome of this case.

- by every

‘This is an agreement which has been accepted overvhelningly

organization with a stake in its outcome. In case of the Town of Gay Head,
at a legal town meeting held in November, 1983, the agreement was i
approved by a vote of ninety-two to thirteen. .

Finally, we face the threat of this agreement expiring and once again .
reliving the past no one wants. We respectfully request tpat you act on
this proposal now. .

Our tribe has traditionally lived in peace and welcomed our ngn'—Ixidian
neighbors. We want you to give us the opportunity to continue this
tradition of peaceful co-existence.

I urge you, on behalf of the people of Gay Head, to recommend that the
United States Senate act favorably on Senate Bill #1hk52.
Thank you.



